

### Georgia

# Dual Choice Preferred Provider Organization for Small Group (Non-grandfathered Coverage)

Certificate of Insurance

#### Notice:

This document is a Sample Certificate of Insurance (COI) for illustration purposes ONLY. COIs that are issued along with the Group Policy may vary from this sample COI. For example, this sample COI does not include any requested customization. This sample COI may be updated at any time for accuracy to comply with laws and regulations. The terms of any group's coverage will be governed solely by the Group Policy issued to that group by Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company.

#### NONDISCRIMINATION NOTICE

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company (KPIC) complies with applicable federal civil rights law and does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex. KPIC does not exclude people or treat them differently because of race, color, national origin, age, or sex. We also:

- Provide no cost aids and services to people with disabilities to communicate effectively with us, such as:
  - Qualified sign language interpreters
  - Written information in other formats, such as large print, audio, and accessible electronic formats
- Provide no cost language services to people whose primary language is not English, such as:
  - Qualified interpreters
  - Information written in other languages

If you need these services, call 1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711)

If you believe that Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company has failed to provide these services or discriminated in another way on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, you can file a grievance by mail at: Customer Experience Department, Attn: KPIC Civil Rights Coordinator, Nine Piedmont Center, 3495 Piedmont Road, NE, Atlanta, GA 30305-1736, or by phone at Member Services: 1-855-364-3185.

You can also file a civil rights complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights electronically through the Office for Civil Rights Complaint Portal, available at https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf, or by mail or phone at: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 200 Independence Avenue SW, Room 509F, HHH Building, Washington, DC 20201, 1-800-368-1019, 1-800-537-7697 (TDD). Complaint forms are available at http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html.

#### **HELP IN YOUR LANGUAGE**

**ATTENTION:** If you speak English, language assistance services, free of charge, are available to you. Call **1-855-364-3185** (TTY: **711**).

**አማርኛ (Amharic) ያስተውሉ፡** እንባሊዘኛ የሚናንሩ ከሆነ፣ የቋንቋ እርዳታ አንልግሎቶች፣ ከክፍያ ንጻ፣ ለእርስዎ ይገኛሉ። ወደ **1-855-364-3185** ይደውሉ (TTY: **711**)።

العربية (Arabic) ملحوظة: إذا كنت تتحدث العربية، فإن خدمات المساعدة اللغوية تتوافر لك بالمجان. اتصل برقم 3185-364-3181 (TTV: 711)

中文 (Chinese) 注意:如果您使用繁體中文,您可以免費獲得語言協助服務。請致電 1-855-364-3185 (TTY:711)

فارسى (Farsi) توجه: اگر به زبان فارسى صحبت مىكنيد، خدمات تسهيلات زبانى بصورت رايگان براى شما فراهم مىياشد. با شماره 3185-364-1(7TY: 711) تماس بگيريد.

Français (French) ATTENTION: Si vous parlez français, des services d'aide linguistique vous sont proposés gratuitement. Appelez le 1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711).

**Deutsch (German) ACHTUNG:** Wenn Sie Deutsch sprechen, steht Ihnen eine kostenlose Sprachassistenz zur Verfügung. Bitte wählen Sie: **1-855-364-3185** (TTY: **711**).

ગુજરાતી (Gujarati) ધ્યાન આપો: જો તમે અંગ્રેજી બોલો છો, તો ભાષા સહાય સેવાઓ, વિના મૂલ્ચે, આના પર ઉપલબ્ધ છે તમે. 1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711) પર કૉલ કરો.

Kreyòl Ayisyen (Haitian Creole) ATANSYON: Si w pale Kreyòl Ayisyen, gen sèvis èd pou lang ki disponib gratis pou ou. Rele 1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711).

हिंदी (Hindi) ध्यान दें: यदि आप अंग्रेजी बोलते हैं, तो आपके लिए निःशुल्क भाषा सहायता सेवाएं उपलब्ध हैं। 1-855-364-3185 (टीटीवाई: 711) पर कॉल करें। **日本語 (Japanese) 注意事項:** 日本語を話される場合、言語支援サービスを無料でご利用いただけます。 **1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711)**まで、お電話にてご連絡ください。

한국어 (Korean) 주의: 한국어를 사용하시는 경우, 언어 지원 서비스를 무료로 이용하실 수 있습니다. 1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711) 번으로 전화해 주십시오.

Naabeehó (Navajo) Díí baa akó nínízin: Díí saad bee yáníłti'go Diné Bizaad, saad bee áká'ánída'áwo'déé', t'áá jiik'eh, éí ná hól ó, koj i' hódíílnih 1-855-364-3185 (TTY: 711).

**Português (Portuguese) ATENÇÃO:** Se fala português, encontram-se disponíveis de forma gratuita serviços linguísticos. Basta ligar para **1-855-364-3185** (TTY: **711**).

Русский (Russian) ВНИМАНИЕ: если вы говорите на русском языке, вам доступны бесплатные услуги перевода. Звоните 1-855-364-3185 (ТТҮ: 711).

**Español (Spanish) ATENCIÓN:** Si habla español, tiene a su disposición servicios gratuitos de asistencia lingüística. Llame al **1-855-364-3185** (TTY: **711**).

**Tagalog (Tagalog) PAUNAWA:** Kung nagsasalita ka ng Tagalog, maaari kang gumamit ng mga serbisyo ng tulong sa wika nang walang bayad. Tumawag sa **1-855-364-3185** (TTY: **711**).

**Tiếng Việt (Vietnamese) CHÚ Ý:** Nếu quý vị nói Tiếng Việt, có các dịch vụ hỗ trợ ngôn ngữ miễn phí dành cho quý vị. Gọi số **1-855-364-3185** (TTY: **711**).

## KAISER PERMANENTE INSURANCE COMPANY SCHEDULE OF COVERAGE

# SMALL GROUP – DUAL CHOICE PPO PLAN Metal Plan Designation: BRONZE 6500-20-60 OFF EXCHANGE

NOTE: Please read the following information carefully. It will help You understand how the provider You select can affect the dollar amount You must pay.

You will be responsible for a larger portion of your bill and your out-of-pocket maximum may be more if you receive care from an Out-of-Network Provider.

For a complete understanding of the benefits, exclusions and limitations applicable to Your coverage, this Schedule of Coverage must be read in conjunction with the Certificate of Insurance.

Original Effective date of Insured Employee's insurance: On File

**COVERED PERSONS:** 

Dependent Child Age Limit:

Student Age Limit:

Domestic Partner:

mployee and Dependents (if elected)

To be eng of the month in which child attains age 26 To the aid of the month in which child attains age 26

Not Eligible

MAXIMUM BENEFIT WHILE INSURED UNDER TYTE POLICY:

Maximum Benefit While Insured 1:

None

**ACCUMULATION PERIOD** 

Calendar Year January-December

ACCUMULATION PERIOD OUT OF POSSET MAXIMUMS:	IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS	OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
Self Only - For self-only enrollment (a family of one Covered Person):	\$9,000	\$18,000
Individual - For any one Covered Person in a		
family of two or more Covered Persons:	\$9,000	\$18,000
Family - For an entire family of two or more		
Covered Persons:	\$18,000	\$36,000
ACCUMULATION PERIOD DEDUCTIBLES:		
Self Only - For self-only enrollment (a family of		
one Covered Person):	\$6,500	\$13,000
Individual - For any one Covered Person in a		
family of two or more Covered Persons:	\$6,500	\$13,000
Family - For an entire family of two or more		
Covered Persons:	\$13,000	\$26,000

You must pay Covered Charges for Services You receive in the Accumulation Period until You reach the Deductible amount shown here. This Policy will not begin to pay for your health care expenses until after Covered Charges exceed the Deductible amount.

The Accumulation Period Deductible applies to all Covered Charges in the Out-of-Network Provider Tier incurred by a Covered Person during an Accumulation Period unless otherwise indicated in this Schedule of Coverage.

<sup>1</sup> Essential Health Benefits, as defined under the Policy are not subject to the Maximum Benefit While Insured or any dollar value Benefit Maximum under the In-Network Provider Tier and Out-of-Network Provider Tier. Unless otherwise prohibited by applicable law, day or visit limits may be imposed upon Essential and non-Essential Health Benefits.

#### NOTE:

- Deductibles including any benefit-specific deductibles, Copayments and Coinsurance for Covered Charges for Essential Health Benefits apply toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum.
- Covered Charges applied to satisfy the Deductible or the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the In-Network Provider Tier will <u>not</u> be applied towards satisfaction of the Deductible or the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Out-of-Network Provider Tier. In addition, Covered Charges applied to satisfy the Deductible or the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Out-of-Network Provider Tier will not be applied towards satisfaction of the Deductible and the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the In-Network Provider Tier.
- Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum or Maximum Allowable Charge or any charge over and beyond any benefit limit, penalties for not obtaining Precertification, and charges for non-covered services will not be applied toward satisfaction of the Deductible or the Out-of-Pocket Maximum.
- Your Coinsurance is based upon the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Covered erice. (Refer to the definition of Maximum Allowable Charge shown in the General Definitions Section of the Certificate of Insurance).
- Deductibles, Coinsurance and Copayments do not apply to Preventive Be ofits including those required under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA) under the In-Network Provider Tier prise. Oplar Preventive Benefits required under the PPACA and other Preventive Benefits that are received at the Out-of-Network Provider in plan preventive subject to Deductible, Coinsurance and Copayments to the extent allowed by federal and state law. Covered non-preventive services provided during a preventive exam may be subject to the Deductible and applicable Coinsurance or Covered non-preventive services.

**IMPORTANT:** Please read the section in your Certification of Instraint a regarding Precertification carefully. All inpatient admissions and select outpatient procedures may be subject to Precentification is not obtained when required or the terms of Precertification are not complied with we will denote claim for payment.

		YOU PAY	YOU PAY
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETW	ORK PROVIDERS	
	KAISER ERMANENTE PRODERS	NETWORK PROVIDERS	OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
OUTPATIENT SERVICES:			
Primary Care:	\$60 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	\$80 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	40%
Specialty Care:	\$80 Copayment per visit	\$100 Copayment per visit	40%
Integrated Behavioral Health Consultation		harge oes not apply	30%
Telemedicine and Telehealth Visits:			
Primary Care*:	No charge Deductible does not apply	\$80 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	40%

<sup>\*</sup>Includes Telemedicine and Telehealth services obtained from a Mental Health or Chemical Dependency Provider

	Y	YOU PAY	
OVERED SERVICES	IN-NETW	ORK PROVIDERS	
	KAISER PERMANENTE PROVIDERS	NETWORK PROVIDERS	OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
Specialty Care:	No charge Deductible does not apply	\$100 Copayment per visit	40%
Injection Visits (other than Immunization) including Allergy Injection)			
Primary Care:	\$60 Copayment per visit	\$80 Copayment per visit	40%
Specialty Care:	\$80 Copayment per visit	\$100 Copayment per visit	40%
Allergy Testing (performed in Office Setting or Outpatient Hospital Setting):	\$80 Copayment per visit	\$100 Copayment per visit	40%
Allergy Serum		harge oes not apply	30%
Laboratory Services	20	0%	40%
Radiology Services other than	20	0%	40%
High Tech Radiology Services Diagnostic Mammogram after screening	No C' rge Deductib', doe not r,y		30%
Diagnostic Breast Ultrasound after screening	No `arge Dedu ำ 'e dc `s not apply		30%
High Tech Radiology Services (e.g. MRI's, CTs, PET, Myelogram and Nuclear Medicine scans):	20	9%	40%
Diagnostic Breast MRI and screening	No Ch Deductible do		30%
Office Administered Drugs (including Chemotherapy, and Infusion Therapy	\$80 Copayn	nent per visit	40%
Radiation Therapy	\$80 Copayn	nent per visit	40%
Chiropractic Care (spinal manipulation only)		)% Benefit Maximum of 20 visits រ	40%
Outpatient Surgery (includes		)%	40%
Facility and Professional Charges):	20	770	40 /0
Hospital Outpatient (includes Facility and Professional Charges):	20	)%	40%
IPATIENT SERVICES			
Hospital (includes Facility and Professional Charges):	20	0%	40%

		YOU PAY	
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS  KAISER PERMANENTE NETWORK PROVIDERS PROVIDERS		
			OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
Maternity Services (includes Facility and Professional Charges):		0%	40%
AMBULANCE SERVICES			
Ambulance (per trip):	2	0%	Covered at the In-Network Provider benefit level regardless of Provider.
Non-Emergency Ambulance (per trip):	2	0%	Covered at the In-Network Provider benefit level regardless of Provider.
AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDER SERVICES:			
Applied Behavior Analysis Program (Limited to Children through age 20):		Charge does not app'	30% Deductible does not apply
Speech Therapy (Limited to Children through age 20):		ment per visit does not apply	40%
Physical and Occupational Therapy (Limited to Children through age 20):		mer per in.do s not apply	40%
CLINICAL TRIALS			
	Deductible, כס <sub>ו</sub> ישר יen	ts and Coinsurance are based Services are received.	on setting where Covered
DENTAL SERVICES			
Accidental injury to teeth:	4	0%	40%
Treatment of TMJ and CMJ:	4	0%	40%
Pediatric Dental (Children covered up to the end of the month they turn 19 years of age):			
X-rays, Exams, Cleanings, Sealants		Charge loes not apply	No Charge Deductible does not apply
Basic Services:	4	0%	40%
Major Services:	4	0%	40%
Orthodontics (Medically Necessary):	4	0%	40%
DIALYSIS CARE			
Dialysis:	\$80 Copay	ment per visit	40%
DURABLE MEDICAL EQUIPMENT (DME)			

	•	YOU PAY	YOU PAY
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETW		
	KAISER PERMANENTE PROVIDERS	NETWORK PROVIDERS	OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
Durable Medical Equipment (DME):		0%	40%
Ultraviolet Light Therapy System (Light box) for Psoriasis and Atopic Dermatitis	No Charge Deductible does not apply		30%
EMERGENCY SERVICES			
Emergency Room Visits (per visit):	20%		Covered at the In-Network Provider benefit level regardless of Provider.
HEARING SERVICES			
Hearing exams and tests	\$80 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply	\$100 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply	40%
Pediatric Hearing Aid(s) and services for children through age 18:		% oes not <i>ə<sup>.</sup> ب</i> اy	40% Deductible does not apply
10.	Pediatric hearing aids and services limited to a senefit Maximum of \$3,000 per hearing in aired ear early 48 months.		
HOME HEALTH CARE			
Home Health Care:	Limited to a comk = d L	o <sup>o</sup> efit Maximum of 120 visits da	40% ys per Accumulation Period.
HOSPICE CARE			
Hospice:	ા 'o Cnarge D વucti⊾e does not apply		30%
INFERTILITY SERVICES			
Infertility Services:	\$80 Copayr	nent per visit	40%
MENTAL HEALTH AND CHEMICAL DEPENDENCY SERVICES			
Outpatient Individual visits:	\$60 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	\$80 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	40%
Group visits	\$30 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	\$40 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	40%
Medication visit:	\$60 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	\$80 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	40%
Partial Hospitalization:	No Charge Deductible does not apply		30%
Intensive Outpatient Therapy Programs:		harge oes not apply	30%

	VOLLBAY	YOU PAY
YOU PAY		TOUPAT
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS	
	KAISER PERMANENTE NETWORK PROVIDER PROVIDERS	S OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
Neurophysiological and psychological testing:	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%
Electroconvulsive treatment:	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%
Inpatient		
Hospital (includes Facility and Professional Charges):	20%	40%
PREVENTIVE VISITS AND SERVICES		
Preventative Care:		
Exams Primary Care Visit:	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%
Specialty Care Visit:	No Charge Deductible does not ap, 'v	30%
Well Child Exams (through age 5)	No Chai् e Deductible deas ir t apply	30% Deductible does not apply
Well Child Exams (age 6 through 21)	Ded tible Des not apply	30%
Well Woman Exams (includes routine prenatal and post- partum visits)	Nc Charge િંદિ does not apply	30%
Screening:	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%  See General Benefits section for a list of services
		not subject to Deductible
Health Promotion:	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%
Certain Prescribed and Over the Counter Drugs and Contraceptives:	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%
Disease Prevention:	No Charge	30%
	Deductible does not apply	See General Benefits section for a list of services not subject to Deductible
Other Covered Preventive Care:		
Routine Adult Physical		
Exams Primary Care Visit:	No Charge	30%

	YOU PAY	YOU PAY	
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS		
	KAISER PERMANENTE NETWORK PR PROVIDERS	OVIDERS OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS	
	Deductible does not apply Limited to a combined Benefit Maximum of 1 Visit) per Accumu	visit (also combined with Specialty Care	
Specialty Care Visit:	No Charge Deductible does not apply Limited to a combined Benefit Maximum of Visit) per Accumu		
Preventive Care DME	20% Deductible does not apply	40%	
Blood Pressure Monitors for Hypertension	No Charge 20% Deductible does not apply	30%	
Preventive Care Labs and Screening	No Charge Deductible does not appl <sup>,</sup>	30%	
Prostate specific antigen (PSA) test	No Charge Deductible does not apply	30%	
Tobacco Cessation Drugs for Pregnant Women	No Charge Deductible doe not brig	30%	
Iron Defiency Anema Screening for Pregnant Woman	No ⊆narge Dedu∖ti⊾ ado not apply	30%	
PROSTHETIC DEVICES AND ORTHOTICS			
Prosthetic Devices (External) and Orthotics (P&O):	20%	40%	
Internally Implanted Prosthetics:	Sa ne as setting where surgery perform	ned. Same as setting where surgery performed.	
RECONSTRUCTIVE SURGERY			
	Deductible, Copayments and Coinsurance Services are	<u> </u>	
REHABILITATION SERVICES AND HABILITATIVE SERVICES			
Habilitative Services Speech Therapy:	\$80 Copayment per visit Limited to a combined Benefit Maximum of 40	40% O visits per condition Accumulation Period.	
Physical and Occupational Therapy:	\$80 Copayment per visit	40%	
	Limited to a combined Benefit Maximum of 4 Occupational Therapy) pe		
Rehabilitative Services			
Outpatient: Speech Therapy:	\$80 Copayment per visit	40%	

	YOU PAY		YOU PAY	
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETW	IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS		
	KAISER PERMANENTE PROVIDERS	NETWORK PROVIDERS	OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS	
	Limited to a combined Ben	efit Maximum of 40 visits per c	ondition Accumulation Period.	
Physical and Occupational Therapy:	\$80 Copayı	ment per visit	40%	
		nefit Maximum of 40 visits (con tional Therapy) per Accumulat		
Pulmonary Therapy:	\$80 Copayı	ment per visit	40%	
Cardiac Rehabilitation:	2	0%	40%	
Cognitive Therapy for Traumatic Brain Injury	\$80 Copayı	ment per visit	40%	
Multi-disciplinary Rehabilitation:	2	0%	40%	
Inpatient:				
Multi-disciplinary Rehabilitation in a	2	0%	40%	
Comprehensive				
Rehabilitation Facility:				
SKILLED NURSING FACILITY				
CARE				
Skilled Nursing Facility:		Benefit Maximum of 150 days	40% per Accumulation Period	
TRANSPLANT SERVICES		<b>/</b>		
Transplants:	Dec louise Cop syment	s and Coinsurance are based Services are received.	on setting where Covered	
URGENT CARE				
Urgent Care:	Deducti' le does not apply lor first 3 visits	\$160 Copayment per visit Deductible does not apply for first 3 visits	40%	
VISION SERVICES				
Adult Routine Eye Exam:	Deductible o	nent per visit loes not apply d Benefit Maximum of 1 visit p	40% er Accumulation Period.	
Pediatric Routine Eye Exam	\$60 Copavr	ment per visit	40%	
(Children through age 18):	\$60 Copayment per visit 40% Deductible does not apply Limited to a combined Benefit Maximum of 1 visit per Accumulation Peri			
Pediatric Eyeware		harge	No Charge	
(Children through age 18):	Deductible does not apply  Limited to a combined Benefit Maximum of one (1) pair of lenses and frames or covered contact lenses per Accumulation Period.			
OTHER COVERED SERVICES				
Other Covered Services *:	20	0%	40%	

		YOU PAY	
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS		
	KAISER PERMANENTE PROVIDERS	NETWORK PROVIDERS	OUT-OF-NETWORK PROVIDERS
	*Other Covered Services	refers to Covered Services	listed under the GENERAL

\*Other Covered Services refers to Covered Services listed under the **GENERAL BENEFITS** Section of the Certificate of Insurance that are not detailed under the Schedule of Coverage (SOC). Unless otherwise stated, Percentage Payable for other Covered Services is as shown above.

PHARMACY SERVICES	KAISER PERMANENTE PHARMACY	NETWORK PHARMACY	OUT-OF-NETWORK PHARMACY
Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefit		*	
Tier 1 - Generic Preventive	\$5	\$15	40% ††
(per prescription):	Deductible does not apply	Deductible does not apply	
Tier 2 - Generic Preferred	\$30	\$40	40% ††
(per prescription):	Deductible does not apply	Deductible does not apply	
Tier 3- Brand Preferred Drugs	\$60	\$80	40% ††
(per prescription):			
Tier 4 - Generic/Brand Non-			
Preferred Drugs (per prescription):	\$100	\$170	40% ††
Tier 5 - Specialty Drugs (per prescription):	20%	30%	40% ††
Oral Chemotherapy Drugs	20%	30%	40% ††
(per prescription):	M ximum	Cost Share of \$200 per prescr	iption.
Maximum Daily Supply:	Subject to thisper, ing limit of amount of prescriped drugs a	of the lesser of 30-day supply ond certain supplies.	r the standard prescription
	Subject to dispensing limit o	f 90-day supply at 3 times the co er pharmacy.	ost share at Plan Pharmacy
		limit does not apply to prescribe uch birth control pills are subje	
Mail Services:	For a 90-day supply, filled at two (2) times the corresponding single Copayment, or the applicable Coinsurance per prescription, as shown above, subject to any applicable Deductible.	For a 90-day supply, filled at three (3) times the corresponding single Copayment, or the applicable Coinsurance per prescription, as shown above, subject to any applicable Deductible.	For a 30-day supply, filled at the applicable Coinsurance per prescription, as shown above, subject to any applicable Deductible.

Mail Services are subject to the same Maximum Daily Supply, as shown above.

†† A MedImpact claim form is required for prescriptions filled at Out-of-Network pharmacies. Reimbursement of claims for prescriptions filled at Out-of-Network pharmacies is based on the Percentage Payable of the Maximum Allowable Charge, less the corresponding Cost Share at the Out-of-Network pharmacy.



### Georgia

# Dual Choice Preferred Provider Organization for Small Group (Non-grandfathered Coverage)

Certificate of Insurance

#### KAISER PERMANENTE INSURANCE COMPANY

One Kaiser Plaza
Oakland, California 94612

#### CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE

This Certificate describes benefit coverage funded through a Group Insurance Policy (Group Policy) issued to Your group by Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company (KPIC). It becomes Your Certificate of Insurance (Certificate) when You have met certain eligibility requirements and are enrolled in the plan.

This Certificate is not an insurance policy. The complete terms of the coverage are set forth in the Group Policy. This Certificate along with the Group Application form forms the remainder of the Group Policy. The provisions set forth herein, are incorporated into, and made part of, the Group Policy. Benefit payment is governed by all the terms, conditions and limitations of the Group Policy. If the Group Policy and this Certificate differ, the Group Policy will govern. The Group Policy and the Certificate are governed by the laws of the state in which the Group Policy was delivered. The Group Policy may be amended at any time without Your consent or prior notice to You. Any such amendment will not affect a claim starting before the amendment takes effect. The Group Policy is available for inspection at the Policyholder's office.

This Certificate automatically supersedes and replaces any and all centificates that may have been issued to You previously for the coverage described herein.

In this Certificate, Kaiser Permanente Insurance Cor pan, will a referred to as: "KPIC", "We", "Us", or "Our". The Insured Employee will be referred to as: You" c "Your. Refer to the **DEFINITIONS** section for the meaning of capitalized terms.

This Certificate is important to You and Your family It has read it carefully and keep it in a safe place.

Please refer to the General Limita. of and Loclusions section of this Certificate for a description of this plan's general limitations and the sions. Likewise, the Schedule of Coverage contains specific limitations for specific beneals.

Your coverage under the `rc. p Pc icy includes coverage for Covered Services received from In-Network and Out-of-Network Providers. The provider You select can affect the dollar amount You must pay. To verify the current participation status of a provider, please call the toll-free number listed in the In-Network Provider directory.

If You have an emergency, call 911, or go to the nearest emergency facility. If You receive Emergency Services from an Out-of-Network Provider, and You cannot reasonably reach an In-Network Provider, such emergency care rendered in the course of the emergency will be reimbursed at the In-Network Provider level.

IMPORTANT: If Precertification with KPIC is not obtained when required, or the terms of Precertification are not complied with, we will deny the claim for payment and You will be responsible for the cost of the service. Please refer to the PRECERTIFICATION section for a detailed discussion of the Precertification process.

Note: If You are insured under a separate group medical insurance policy, You may be subject to coordination of benefits as explained in the COORDINATION OF BENEFITS section.

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

The sections of the Certificate appear in the order set forth below.

#### Schedule of Coverage\*

CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE	
TABLE OF CONTENTS	3
INTRODUCTION	
GENERAL DEFINITIONS	6
ELIGIBILITY, EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERMINATION DATE	
ACCESS TO CARE	
PRECERTIFICATION	
DEDUCTIBLES AND MAXIMUMS	
GENERAL BENEFITS	
OUTPATIENT SERVICES	
INPATIENT SERVICES	
AMBULANCE SERVICES	39
AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDER  CLINICAL TRIALS	40
CLINICAL TRIALS	40
DENTAL SERVICES	4
DIALYSIS CARE	5
DURABLE MEDICAL EQUIPMENT (DME)	5
EMERGENCY SERVICESFAMILY PLANNING SERVICES	5
FAMILY PLANNING SERVICES	52
HEARING SERVICES	52
HOME HEALTH CARE	53
HOSPICE CARE	53
INFERTILITY SERVICES	53
MENTAL HEALTH AND CHEMICAL DEPLY OF SERVICES	
PREVENTIVE VISITS AND SERVICES	54
PROSTHETIC DEVICES (Externanced Internally Implanted) AND ORTHOTICS	58
RECONSTRUCTIVE SURGERYREHABILITATIVE SERVICESREHABILITATION SERVICES AN HABILITATIVE SERVICES	5
REHABILITATION SERVY S AN HABILITATIVE SERVICES	5
SKILLED NURSING F/ CILITY CAF F	58
TRANSPLANT SERVICES	60
VISION SERVICES	
PHARMACY SERVICES	
GENERAL LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS	
FEDERAL CONTINUATION OF COVERAGE PROVISIONS (COBRA)	
CONTINUATION OF MEDICAL EXPENSE BENEFITS REQUIRED BY GEORGIA STATE LAW	1
COORDINATION OF MEDICAL EXPENSE BENEFITS REQUIRED BY GEORGIA STATE LAW	
CLAIMS AND APPEALS PROCEDURES	
INDEPENDENT EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS	
IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING YOUR HEALTH INSURANCE COVERAGE	
GENERAL PROVISIONS	
~-·-··································	

\*Please consult with Your employer if the Schedule of Coverage was not included when this Certificate was issued to You.

#### INTRODUCTION

This Certificate includes a Schedule of Coverage that will give You a quick overview of Your coverage. It is very important, however, that You read Your entire Certificate of Insurance for a more complete description of Your coverage.

This Certificate uses many terms that have very specific definitions for the purpose of the Group Policy. These terms are defined in the General Definitions section and are capitalized so that You can easily recognize them. Other parts of this Certificate contain definitions specific to those provisions. Terms that are used only within one section of the Group Policy are defined in those sections. Please read all definitions carefully.

#### **Introduction To Your Plan**

This Certificate describes the KPIC Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) plan. It is important that You reference the Schedule of Coverage to determine the plan type under which You are covered.

Please read the information in the ACCESS TO CARE section carefully. It will help You understand how the provider You select can affect the dollar amount You must pay.

#### Who Can Answer Your Questions?

For assistance with questions regarding Your coverage, such as Your benefits, Your current eligibility status, or name and address changes, please have Your ID and available when You call:

For coverage, eligibility, name or address change call -85, 364, 315 J, 711 (TTY)

Or You may write to:

Kaiser Foundation H. al., Plan of Georgia, Inc. B. x 150849
Atlan, 3, G. 31119-0849

For information or verification of enroll, pent and or coverage, please call the number listed on Your ID card.

For information or verification of eligibility of coverage, please call the number listed on Your ID card.

If You have any questions regarding ervices, facilities, or care You receive from an In-Network Provider, please call the toll-free number 1003-364-3185, 711 (TTY) or visit www www.kp.org/dualchoicegeorgia

If You have any questions regarding Pediatric Dental services, or care You receive from a Delta Dental Provider, please call the toll-free number 1-800-929-2309, 711 (TTY) Monday – Friday 8 a.m. to 6 p.m.

For Precertification of Covered Medical Services please call the number listed on Your ID card or 711 (TTY).

For Precertification of Covered Pharmacy Services please call the number listed on Your ID card or 711 (TTY).

The following terms have special meaning throughout this Certificate. Other parts of this Certificate contain definitions specific to those provisions. Terms that are used only within one section of the Certificate are defined in those sections.

**Accumulation Period** means the time period set forth in the Schedule of Coverage.

**Active Service** means that a Covered Person: 1) is present at work with the intent and ability to work the scheduled hours; and 2) is performing in the customary manner all of the regular duties of his or her employment.

Air Ambulance Service means medical transport by a rotary wing air ambulance, or fixed wing air ambulance, as defined under applicable federal law.

**Ancillary Services** means for purposes of determining when no surprise billing federal notice and consent requirements apply to the following Covered Services rendered by an Out-of-Network Provider in an In-Network facility:

- 1) items and services related to emergency medicine, anes resiology, pathology, radiology, and neonatology, whether provided by a physician or non-physician relationer.
- 2) items and services provided by assistant surgeons, hospitalists and itensivists.
- 3) diagnostic services, including radiology and laborato. services; a..d
- 4) items and services provided by an Out-of-Netw ... rov. 'er if rere is no In-Network Provider who can furnish such item or service at such In-Network ricility.

**Affordable Care Act (ACA)** means Title XXVII or . • Put ic Health Services Act (PHS), as then constituted or later amended. It is also known as the Patient F or ction and Affordable Care Act (PPACA).

Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) means be a con, implementation, and evaluation of environmental modifications using behavioral stimuland con equences to produce socially significant improvement in human behavior, including the use of direct observation, measurement, and functional analysis of the relationship between environment and behavior. ABA must be provided by a person professionally certified by a national board of behavior analysis or performed under the supervision of a person professional certified by a national board of behavior analysis and is typically provided in the home.

**Autism Spectrum Disorder** means autism spectrum disorders as defined by the most recent edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders.

**Benefit Maximum** means a maximum amount of benefits that will be paid by KPIC for a specified type of Covered Charges incurred during a given period of time. Applicable Benefit Maximums are contained within the text of this Certificate and/or are shown in the Schedule of Coverage. When a Benefit Maximum is reached, additional Expenses Incurred for the specific benefit, or class of benefits, do not qualify as Covered Charges and will not be applied toward satisfaction of the Accumulation Period Deductible and Out-of-Pocket Maximum. Benefit Maximum does not apply to Essential Health Benefits, as defined under the Policy.

**Birth Center** means an outpatient facility which:

- 1) complies with licensing and other legal requirements in the jurisdiction where it is located;
- 2) is engaged mainly in providing a comprehensive Birth Services program to pregnant individuals who are considered normal to low risk patients;
- 3) has organized facilities for Birth Services on its premises;
- 4) has Birth Services performed by a Physician specializing in obstetrics and gynecology, or at his or her direction, by a Licensed Midwife or Certified Nurse Midwife; and has 24-hour-a-day Registered Nurse services.

**Birth Services/Maternity Care Services** means antepartum (before labor); intrapartum (during labor); and postpartum (after birth) care. This care is given with respect to: 1) uncomplicated pregnancy and labor and delivery; and 2) spontaneous vaginal delivery. Benefits payable for the treatment of Complications of Pregnancy will be covered on the same basis as a Sickness.

**Brand Name Prescription Drug** means a prescription drug that has been patented and is only produced by one manufacturer under that name or trademark.

**Brand Non-Preferred Drug** means a prescription drug that has been patented and is only produced by one manufacturer and is listed by Us as a drug not preferred or favored to be dispensed.

**Brand Preferred Drug** means a prescription drug that has been patented and is only produced by one manufacturer and is listed by Us as a drug preferred or favored to be dispensed.

**Calendar Year** means a period of time: (1) beginning at 12:01 a.m. on January 1st of any year; and (2) terminating at midnight on December 31st of that same year.

**Certificate of Insurance (Certificate)** means a certificate issued to the Policyholder that summarizes the coverage to which Covered Persons are entitled. It is a part of the Coup Policy with Your Employer and is also subject to the terms of the Group Policy.

**Certified Nurse-Midwife or Licensed Midwife** means any person duly contified or licensed as such in the state in which treatment is received and is acting within the cope of his or her license at the time the treatment is performed.

Certified Nurse Practitioner means a Register Nur duly licensed in the state in which the treatment is received who has completed a formal education in tirse ractitioner program. He or she must be certified as such by the: 1) American Nurses' Association; c 2) lational Board of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners and Associates; or 3) Nurses' Association of the Nurses a College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists.

Certified Psychiatric-Mental Health C... 'cal N. 'se Specialist means any Registered Nurse licensed in the state in which the treatment is re eight a v...o: 1) has completed a formal educational program as a psychiatric-mental health clini an urse pecialist; and 2) is certified by the American Nurses' Association.

**Clinical Nurse Specialist** means any licensed RN who holds: (1) a master's degree from a Board of Nursing-approved program which prepares the nurse to provide advanced clinical nursing services; or (2) specialty certification from the American Nurses Association acceptable to the Board of Nursing.

Clinical Trial Programs for Treatment of Children's Cancer means a Phase II and III prescription drug clinical trial program in the state of Georgia, as approved by the federal Food and Drug Administration or the National Cancer Institute for the treatment of cancer that generally first manifests itself in children under the age of 19 and that:

- 1) Tests new therapies, regimens, or combinations thereof against standard therapies or regimens for the treatment of cancer in children:
- 2) Introduces a new therapy or regimen to treat recurrent cancer in children; or
- 3) Seeks to discover new therapies or regimens for the treatment of cancer in children which are more cost effective than standard therapies or regimens; and
- 4) Has been certified by and utilizes the standards for acceptable protocols established by the:
  - a. Pediatric Oncology Group;

- b. Children's Cancer Group; or
- c. Commissioner

**Coinsurance** means a percentage of charges that You must pay when You receive a Covered Service as described under the **GENERAL BENEFITS** section and the Schedule of Coverage, usually after the Deductible that You are required to pay. Coinsurance amount is applied against the Covered Charge. The percentage of Covered Charges to be paid by the Covered Person is the difference between the Percentage Payable by KPIC and the Maximum Allowable Charge.

**Community Mental Health Facility** means a facility approved by a regional health planning agency or a facility providing services under a community mental health board established under applicable federal and state laws.

**Complications of Pregnancy** means 1) conditions requiring hospital Confinement when the pregnancy is not terminated and whose diagnoses are distinct from pregnancy but are adversely affected by pregnancy or are caused by pregnancy, such as acute nephritis, nephrosis, cardiac decompensation, missed abortion, pre-eclampsia, intrauterine fetal growth retardation, and similar medical and surgical conditions of comparable severity; 2) ectopic pregnancy which is terminated. Benefits payable for the treatment of Complications of Pregnancy will be covered on the same basis as Signiness.

Complications of Pregnancy will not include conditions such as fals. Is or, occasional spotting, physician prescribed rest during the period of pregnancy, morning sickness, h, here esis gravidarum, and similar conditions associated with the management of a difficult prechancy not constituting a nosologically distinct complication of pregnancy.

Comprehensive Rehabilitation Facility means a inpatent or outpatient facility primarily engaged in providing diagnostic, therapeutic and restorative serves through licensed health care professionals to injured, ill, or disabled individuals. This facility multiplace or the provision of these services by the Commission on Accreditation for Rehabilitation Facilities or the Professional Services Board of the American Speech-Language Hearing Association

**Confinement** means physically occury, a roce and being charged for room and board in a Hospital or other covered facility on a 24 hour a dev besides a registered inpatient upon the order of a Physician.

**Copayment** means the predetermined a nount, as shown in the Schedule of Coverage, which is to be paid by the Insured for a Covered Covered irectly to a provider usually at the time the health care is rendered. Copayments are applied on a per violation of the Covered Services are shown in the Schedule of Coverage

**Cosmetic Surgery** means surgery that: a) is performed to alter or reshape normal structures of the body in order to change the Covered Person's appearance; and b) will not result in significant improvement in physical function.

**Cost Share** means a Covered Person's share of Covered Charges. Cost Share includes and is limited only to the following: 1) Coinsurance; 2) Copayment; 3) Deductible; and any benefit-specific deductible incurred by a Covered Person.

**Covered Charge(s)** means the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Covered Service.

**Covered Person** means a person covered under the terms of the Group Policy and who is, duly enrolled as an Insured Employee or Insured Dependent under the Group Policy. Also, sometimes referred to as member.

**Covered Services** means those services or supplies or treatment which a Covered Person is entitled to receive pursuant to the Group Policy and are defined and listed under the section of this Certificate entitled **GENERAL BENEFITS** subject to the exclusions and limitations set forth in this Certificate.

**Creditable Coverage** means coverage under one of the types of plans with no more than 90- day gap in coverage:

- 1) Any individual or group policy, contract, or program that is written or administered by a disability insurer, health care service plan, fraternal benefits society, self-insured employer plan, or any other entity, in this state or elsewhere, and that arranges or provides medical, hospital, and surgical coverage not designed to supplement other plans. The term includes continuation or conversion coverage but does not include accident only, credit, disability income, Champus supplement, Medicare supplement, long-term care, dental, vision, coverage issued as a supplement to liability insurance, insurance arising out of a workers' compensation or similar law, automobile medical payment insurance, or insurance under which benefits are payable with or without regard to fault and that is statutorily required to be contained in any liability insurance policy or equivalent self-insurance.
- 2) The federal Medicare program pursuant to Title XVIII of the Social Security Act.
- 3) The Medicaid program pursuant to Title XIX of the Social Security Act.
- 4) Any other publicly sponsored program, provided in this strue or elsewhere, of medical, hospital, and surgical care.
- 5) A health plan offered under 10 U.S.C.A. Chapter 55 (commenting wir', Section 1071) (CHAMPUS).
- 6) A medical care program of the Indian Health Service or of a triba. Jrganization.
- 7) A state health benefits risk pool.
- 8) A health plan offered under 5 U.S.C.A. Charer 89 communicing with Section 8901) (FEHBP).
- 9) A public health plan as defined in feder ' reg ' uons authorized by Section 2701(c)(1)(l) of the Public Health Service Act, as amended by a ublic law 104-191.
- 10) A health benefit plan under Section 5(e) of the Teace Corps Act (22 U.S.C.A. 2504)).

**Deductible** means the amount of Covered Cri. rges a Covered Person must incur, while insured under the Group Policy, before any benefits will expressed by a policy property and the Covered Person separately and must be met within each Accumulation Period. When Covered Charges equal to the Deductible and submitted to Us, the Deductible will have been met for that Covered Person except if the re is a reductional or separate Deductible that is applicable.

Some Covered Services are subject o additional or separate or benefit-specific deductible amounts as shown in the **Schedule of Cove**. Section. These additional or separate deductibles are neither subject to, nor do they contribute towards the satisfaction of the Self-Only Deductible or Individual Deductible or the Family Deductible Maximum.

**Dental Provider** means a person licensed to practice dentistry. A Dental Provider shall also include a dental partnership, dental professional corporation or dental clinic.

**Dependent** means a person designated by the Insured Employee as entitled to health care services, subject to acceptance by Us. Dependents include only: a) Your lawful spouse or Domestic Partner, if covered under Your plan and b) Your or Your spouse's child who is of an age within the Age Limits for Dependent Children shown in the Schedule of Coverage, or is named in a Qualified Medical Child Support Order. The word "**child**" includes: a) Your adopted child; b) step-child; c) foster child; d) and any other child who lives with You and for whom You are the legal guardian. A child shall be deemed to be a dependent of not more than one person. Other types of dependents eligible for coverage, if any, are shown in the Schedule of Coverage.

**Detoxification** means the process of removing toxic substances from the body.

**Domestic Partner** means an unmarried adult who resides with the Insured Employee for at least six months in a committed relationship and is enrolled as a Dependent. A Domestic Partner may be regarded as Dependent, upon meeting Our prescribed requirements, which include the following:

- 1) Both persons must have a common residence for a period of at least six months prior to eligibility for this coverage;
- 2) Both person must agree to be jointly responsible for each other's basic living expenses incurred during the domestic partnership;
- 3) Neither person is married nor a member of another domestic partnership or have been a party to a domestic partnership that was terminated within six (6) months before becoming eligible for this coverage;
- 4) The two persons are not related by blood in a way that would prevent them from being married to each other in conformity with state law;
- 5) Both persons must be at least 18 years of age;
- 6) Both persons must be capable of consenting to the domestic partnership;
- 7) Neither person is legally married or legally separated from another person; and
- 8) Both persons must have duly executed a declaration of domestic partnership on a form agreed to by Us.

#### **Durable Medical Equipment** means equipment, which:

- 1) Is designed for repeated use;
- 2) Can mainly and customarily be used for medical purposes;
- 3) Is not generally of use to a person in the absence of a lickness or Injury;
- 4) Is approved for coverage under Medicare;
- 5) Is not primarily and customarily for the convenience of the Covered Person;
- 6) Provides direct aid or relief of the Covere ', arso, 's medical condition;
- 7) Appropriate for use in the home; and
- 8) Serves a specific therapeutic purpos in ... reatment of an illness or injury.

Supplies necessary for the effective up of De able Medical Equipment are also considered Durable Medical Equipment, such as oxygen or drugs opensed by Durable Medical Equipment vendors for use in Durable Medical Equipment in St. However, drugs obtained at pharmacies are considered under the Outpatient Prescription Drug benefit even when obtained for use in a Durable Medical Equipment item.

**Eligible Employee** means a persor who, at the time of open enrollment period or applicable Special Enrollment Period: a) is working for a Policyholder as a full-time employee as shown below or is entitled to coverage under an employment contract; b) by virtue of such employment or contract enrolls for the Group Policy; and c) reached an eligibility date. Eligible Employee includes sole proprietors, partners of a partnership or independent contractor if they are included as employees under a health benefit plan of the Policyholder, engaged on a full-time basis in the employer's business or are entitled to coverage under an employment contract.

The term Eligible Employee does not include the following:

- 1) A person who is eligible for Medicare Part A or Medicare Part B, except that this does not apply to those entitled to Medicare benefits who under federal law elect, or are required, to have the Policyholder's health coverage as their primary health care coverage; or
- 2) Employees who work on a temporary, seasonal or substitute basis.

#### **Emergency Care or Emergency Service** means:

 An appropriate medical screening examination as required under the Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act, or as would be required under such section if such section applied to an Independent Freestanding Emergency Department, that is within the capability of the emergency department of a hospital or the Independent Freestanding Emergency Department, as

applicable, including ancillary services routinely available to the emergency department to evaluate such Emergency Medical Condition and:

- 2. Within the capabilities of the staff and facilities available at the hospital or the Independent Freestanding Emergency Department, as applicable, such further medical examination and treatment, as are required under the Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act (EMTALA) as would be required under EMTALA if such section applied to an Independent Freestanding Emergency Department, to stabilize the patient (regardless of the department of the hospital in which such further examination or treatment is furnished);
- 3. Other Covered Services except as provided in item 4 below, that are furnished by an Out-of-Network Provider after You are stabilized and as part of an outpatient observation or an inpatient or outpatient stay with respect to the same Visit in which the Emergency Services described in item 1, and 2, above are furnished.

"Visit" as used only in this Section regarding Emergency Services means with respect to items and services furnished to an individual at a health care facility, includes, in addition to items and services furnished by a provider at the facility, equipment and devices, telemedicine services, imaging services, laboratory services, and preoperative and postoperative services, regardless of whether the provider furnishing such items or services is at the facility.

- 4. The Covered Services described in item 3. above are not Frierger by Services if all of the following conditions are met:
  - a. The attending emergency physician or treating provider of termines that the You are able to travel using nonmedical transportation or nonemore gency medical transportation to an available In-Network provider or facility located within a pas hable travel distance, taking into account Your medical condition;
  - b. The provider or facility furnishing such a difficult items and services satisfies the applicable notice and consent requirements with espect to such items and services, provided that the written notice also satisfies the following a quint ments as applicable;
    - i. In the case of an In-Network, Sp. argency racility and an Out-of-Network Provider, the written notice must also include a list of any In-Network Providers at the facility who are able to furnish such items and a revices avolved and You may be referred, at Your option, to such In-Network Provider.
    - ii. In the case can Out- -Network emergency facility, the written notice must include the good faith estimated and untit that You may be charged for items or services furnished by the Out-of-Network energency facility or by Out-of-Network Providers with respect to the visit at such facility including any item or service that is reasonably expected to be furnished by the Out-of-Network emergency facility or Out-of-Network Providers in conjunction with such items or services);
  - c. You (or your authorized representative) are in a condition to receive the information described in item 4 b. above, as determined by the attending emergency physician or treating provider using appropriate medical judgment, and Your or Your authorized representative provide informed consent in accordance with applicable State law.

For purposes only of this definition "authorize representative" means an individual authorized under State law to provide consent on behalf of a patient, provided that such individual is not a provider affiliated with the facility or employee of the facility, unless such provider or employee is a member of Your family.

**Emergency Medical Condition** means a medical condition, including a psychiatric condition manifesting itself by acute symptoms of sufficient severity (including severe pain) such that a prudent layperson, who possesses an average knowledge of health and medicine, could reasonably expect the absence of immediate medical attention to result in any of the following:

1) Placing the person's health (or, with respect to a pregnant woman, the health of the woman or her unborn child) in serious jeopardy

- 2) Serious impairment to bodily functions
- 3) Serious dysfunction of any bodily organ or part.

**Essential Health Benefits** means the general categories of benefits including the items and services covered within these categories of benefits that comprise an essential health benefit package as defined under the Affordable Care Act of 2010 (ACA) as then constituted or later amended. Essential Health Benefits, as defined under the Policy are not subject to the Maximum Benefit While Insured or any dollar Benefit Maximum. Unless otherwise prohibited by applicable law, day or visit limits may be imposed on Essential Health Benefits. Applied Behavioral Analysis Services for the treatment of Autism Spectrum disorder, Voluntary Termination of Pregnancy, Pediatric Hearing Aids and related Covered Services, and Adult routine eye exams, are not Essential Health Benefits.

**Expense(s) Incurred** means expenses a Covered Person incurs for Covered Services. An expense is deemed incurred as of the date of the service, treatment or purchase of the item that is a Covered Service.

#### **Experimental or Investigational** means that one of the following is applicable:

- (1) The service is not recognized in accord with generally accepted medical standards as safe and effective for treating the condition in question, whether or not the service is authorized by law or use in testing or other studies on human patients; or
- (2) The service requires approval by any governmental authority prior to use and such approval has not been granted when the service is to be rendered

Free-Standing Surgical Facility means a legally operate. institution which is accredited by the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Health Organization, S., 'CA, 'O) or other similar organization approved by KPIC that:

- 1) Has permanent operating rooms;
- 2) Has at least one recovery room;
- 3) Has all necessary equipment for use before, a ring and after surgery;
- 4) Is supervised by an organized mean an operating or recovery room;
- 5) Has a contract with at least the number of hospital for immediate acceptance of patients requiring Hospital care following care in the Free-Standing Surgical Facility;
- 6) Is other than: a) a private office in clinic of one or more Physicians; or b) part of a Hospital; and
- 7) Requires that admis in and cischarge take place within the same working day.

Formulary means a list of covered drugs or devices.

**Generic Prescription Drug** is a prescription drug that does not bear the trademark of a specific manufacturer. It is chemically the same as and generally costs less than a Brand Name Prescription Drug.

**Generic Preventive Prescription Drug** is a generic prescription drug that is on Our preventive drug list. This category does not include those preventive drugs required under the Affordability Care Act (ACA).

**Generic Preferred Drug** is a prescription drug that does not bear the trademark of a specific manufacturer and is listed by Us as a drug preferred or favored to be dispensed.

**Group Policy** means the contract issued by KPIC to the Policyholder that establishes the rights and obligations of KPIC and the Policyholder.

**Habilitative Service** means Cover health care services and devices that help a person keep, learn, or improve skills and functioning for daily living (habilitative services). Examples include therapy for a child who is not walking or talking at the expected age. These services may include physical and occupational

therapy, speech-language pathology and other services for people with disabilities in a variety of outpatient settings.

**Hearing Aid** (as used in the Hearing Services section under Pediatric Hearing Aids and Services) means any nonexperimental and wearable instrument or device offered to aid or compensate for impaired hearing that is worn in or on the body. The term 'hearing aid' includes any parts, ear molds, repair parts, and replacement parts of such instrument or device, including, but not limited to, nonimplanted bone anchored hearing aids, nonimplanted bone conduction hearing aids, and frequency modulation systems. Personal sound amplification products shall not qualify as hearing aids.

**Home Health Care** means treatment and part-time or intermittent skilled nursing care in the Covered Person's home when:

- 1) The member is homebound because of illness or injury; and
- The nursing services provided are not primarily for the comfort or convenience of the member or custodial in nature; and
- 3) The services are ordered by a physician and are directly related to an active treatment plan of care established by the physician and provided by a Home Health Care Agency; and
- 4) The services are provided in lieu of a continued hospitalization, Confinement in a skilled nursing facility (SNF), or receiving outpatient services outside of the nome; and
- 5) The skilled nursing care is appropriate for the active treatment of a condition, illness, disease, or injury to avoid placing the member at risk for serious medical emplications; and
- 6) The treatment provided is appropriate for the men 'er's condition including the amount of time spent providing the service as well as the frequency and duration of the services.

Home Health Care Agency means a public or private actincy that specializes in giving nursing and other therapeutic services in the home. The agency set a licensed as such (or if no license is required, approved as such) by a state department or agency a point, authority over home health agencies.

Hospice Care means home-based palliative and proportive care by a licensed hospice for terminally ill patients. The care must be provided directly ron a consulting basis with the patient's Physician or a community agency, such as a visiting number association. For purposes hereof, a terminally ill patient is any patient whose life expectancy, as a promined by a Physician, is not greater than 6 months.

**Hospital** means an institut on the second redited by the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Health Organizations (JCAHO) or other similar organization approved by KPIC, which:

- 1) Is legally operated as a located;
- 2) Is engaged mainly in providing inpatient medical care and treatment for Injury and Sickness in return for compensation:
- 3) Has organized facilities for diagnosis and major surgery on its premises;
- 4) Is supervised by a staff of at least two Physicians;
- 5) Has 24-hour-a-day nursing service by Registered Nurses; and
- 6) Is not: a facility specializing in dentistry; or an institution which is mainly a rest home; a home for the aged; a place for drug addicts; a place for alcoholics; a convalescent home; a nursing home; or a Skilled Nursing Facility or similar institution.

The term **Hospital** will also include a psychiatric health facility which: a) is licensed by the Georgia State Department of Health Services; and b) operates under a waiver of licensure granted by the Georgia State Department of Mental Health.

**Independent Freestanding Emergency Department** means a health care facility that is geographically separate and distinct and licensed separately from a hospital under applicable State law; and provides any emergency services.

**Infusion Therapy** means a slow injection of a substance into a vein or tissue.

**In-Network Pharmacy** means a Kaiser Permanente or Network Pharmacy.

In-Network Provider means a Kaiser Permanente or Network Provider.

Insured Dependent means a Covered Person who is a Dependent of an Insured Employee.

Insured Employee means a Covered Person who is an employee of the Policyholder.

Intensive Care Unit means a section, ward or wing within the Hospital which:

- 1) Is separated from other Hospital facilities;
- 2) Is operated exclusively for the purpose of providing professional care and treatment for critically-ill patients;
- 3) Has special supplies and equipment necessary for such care and treatment available on a standby basis for immediate use;
- 4) Provides Room and Board; and
- 5) Provides constant observation and care by RN or other specially trained Hospital personnel.

**Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy** means a pharmacy owned and perat d by Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc. (KFHP) as reflected in the provider directory.

**Kaiser Permanente Provider** means the Permanente Med al Group and facilities owned and operated by Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc. (KFHP) and a vector provider We designate as a Kaiser Permanente Provider as reflected in the provider directory.

#### **Maximum Allowable Charge** means:

- 1) For Covered Services from an In-Network P. vide, the Negotiated Rate as defined under part 3 b) below:
- 2) For Covered Services listed in (a) through to below, furnished by an Out-of-Network Provider the Out-of-Network Rate less an anti-of-Network Shallowed by You:
  - a) Emergency Services; or
  - b) Non-Emergency pervices endered by an Out-of-Network Provider at In-Network facilities, including Ancillary serious and Covered Services for unforeseen urgent medical needs; or
  - c) Air Ambulance Services t' at are Emergency Care.

Your Cost Share will be calculated based on the Recognized Amount and will be treated as In-Network Cost Sharing for the purpose of accumulation to Your Deductible, if any, and In-Network Out-of-Pocket Maximum.

- 3) For all other Covered Services from an Out-of-Network Provider, the lesser of:
  - a) The database or pricer amount, if any:
    - An amount based on information provided by a third party vendor, that may reflect data regarding, among other factors, the median cost for facilities of a similar size, local and type or median reimbursement amounts for providers, the complexity or severity level of the services rendered, practitioner skill and experience necessary for the provision of the services rendered, claims editing, national benchmarking, regional wage indexing, geographic adjustment and/or other factors that affect the pricing of medical care services when no pricing agreement applies. KPIC shall have the right to change databases and use database information in the exercise of their sole discretion.

If a database or pricer amount is used, the Covered Person will be responsible for payment to the Provider of any amount in excess of the database or pricer amount when the database or pricer amount is less than the actual billed charges. Such difference will not apply towards satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under the Group Policy.

b) The Usual, Customary and Reasonable Charge (UCR).

The UCR is the charge generally made by a Physician or other provider of Covered Services. The charge cannot exceed the general level of charge made by other providers within an area in which the charge is incurred for Injury or Sickness comparable in severity and nature to the Injury or Sickness being treated. The general level of charges is determined in accord with schedules on file with the authorized Administrator. For charges not listed in the schedules, KPIC will establish the UCR. KPIC reserves the right to periodically adjust the charges listed in the schedules.

The term "area" as it would apply to any particular service, medicine or supply means a city or such greater area as is necessary to obtain a representative cross section of a particular level of charges.

If the Maximum Allowable Charge is the UCR, the Covered Person will be responsible for payment to the provider of any amount in excess of the UCR when the UCR is less than the actual billed charges. Such difference will not apply towards satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any deductible under the Group Policy.

c) The Negotiated Rate.

KPIC or its affiliates may have a direct or indirect ontractual arrangement or may negotiate an agreement with the facility or provider of Co. red Services under which discounts from the facility's or provider charges have been egotia and for ertain services or supplies. Any such discount is referred to as the Negotiated Sate

If there is a Negotiated Rate, the facility or provider will usually accept the Negotiated Rate as payment in full for Covered Services, subject to payment, if any, Cost Shares by the Covered Person. In the event that the "ac"ity or provider does not accept the Negotiated Rate as payment in full, the Covered Person will be responsible for payment to the Provider of any amount in excess of the Negotiated Pate when it is less than the actual billed charges. Such difference does not apply to verify satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under \*\* Group Policy.

d) The Actual Bille | Chr 30 fc the Covered Services:

The amount payable bas d on the facility's or billed for Covered Services. Such amount may be 100% or some learn amount, as KPIC may determine in the exercise of its sole discretion. Covered Person will be responsible for payment to the Provider of any amount in excess of the Covered Charges and such difference does not apply towards satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under the Group Policy.

For dental services, outpatient prescription drugs dispensed and rendered by Out-of-Network Providers, the amount payable by KPIC is the lesser of the Actual Billed Charges or the same amount paid to an In-Network Provider for the same service or item.

**IMPORTANT:** Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Hospital or other licensed medical facility Confinement may not exceed:

Hospital Routine Care Daily Limit: the Hospital's average semi-private room rate

Intensive Care Daily Limit: the Hospital's average Intensive Care Unit room rate

Other licensed medical facility Daily Limit: the facility's average semi-private room rate

We will determine the Maximum Allowable Charge and whether such item or service is a Covered Service under the Group Policy.

**Maximum Benefit While Insured** means the dollar limitation of Covered Charges as shown in the Schedule of Coverage that will be paid for a Covered Person while covered under the Group Policy. Essential Health Benefits, as defined under the Policy, are not subject to the Maximum Benefit While Insured.

**Medically Necessary** means Covered Services that a prudent physician or other healthcare provider would provide, in the judgment of the Medical Review Program, are:

- 1) Essential and medically appropriate for the diagnosis or treatment of a Covered Person's Injury or Sickness:
- 2) In accord with generally accepted medical practice and professionally recognized standards in the community;
- 3) Appropriate with regard to standards of medical care;
- 4) Provided in a safe and appropriate setting given the nature of the diagnosis and the severity of the symptoms;
- 5) Not provided solely for the convenience of the Covered Person, the Covered Person's family, and/or the health care provider or facility;
- 6) Not primarily custodial care; and
- 7) Provided at the most appropriate supply, level and facility. When applied to Confinement in a Hospital or other facility, this test means that the Covered person leeds to be confined as an inpatient due to the nature of the Covered Services rendered due to the Covered Person's condition and that the Covered Person cannot receive rafe and adequate care through outpatient treatment.

The fact that a Physician may prescribe, authorized or in ct a service does not of itself make the Covered Service(s) Medically Necessary or a Covered Service (s) Medically Necessary or a Covered Necessary or a Covered Necessary or a Covered Necessary (s) Medically (s) Me

**Medical Review Program** means the organization or program that: (1) evaluates proposed treatments and/or services to determine Medical Necess. (2) assures that the care received is appropriate and Medically Necessary to the Covered School's realth care needs; and (3) manages Your plan of care. If the Medical Review Program determines that the care is not Medically Necessary, Precertification will be denied. The Medical Review Program recontacted twenty-four (24) hours per day, seven (7) days per week.

**Medicare** means the Health Insurance for the Aged Act, Title XVIII of the Social Security Amendments of 1965 as then constituted or later annended.

**Mental Illness** means a disorder of thought or mood which significantly impairs judgment, behavior, capacity to recognize reality, or ability to cope with the ordinary demands of life.

**Month** means a period of time: 1) beginning with the date stated in the Group Policy; and 2) terminating on the same date of the succeeding calendar month. If the succeeding calendar month has no such date, the last day of the month will be used.

**Necessary Services and Supplies** means Medically Necessary Covered Services and supplies actually administered during any covered Confinement or other covered treatment. Only drugs and materials that require administration by medical personnel are covered as Necessary Services and Supplies. Necessary Services and Supplies include, but are not limited to surgically implanted **Prosthetic Devices (Internally Implanted)**, oxygen, blood, blood products, biological sera, internally implanted medications, contraceptive devices and implantable contraceptives. The term does not include charges for: 1) Room and Board; 2) an Intensive Care Unit; or 3) the services of a private duty nurse, Physician, or other practitioner.

**Negotiated Rate** means the fees that KPIC or its affiliate has negotiated with an In-Network Provider (or Preferred Provider Network) to accept as payment in full for Covered Services rendered to Covered Persons.

**Network Pharmacy** means MedImpact pharmacies under a written contract with a KPIC. MedImpact Pharmacies include but are not limited to Riteaid, Kroger, and Walgreens.

**Network Provider** means a health care provider duly licensed in the state in which they are practicing, including a Primary Care Physician, Specialty Care Physician, Hospital, laboratory, or other similar entity under a written contract with KPIC or KPIC's contracted provider network as reflected in the provider directory.

**Non-Emergency use of Emergency Services** means services rendered in an Emergency Department which do not meet the definition of Emergency Services.

Non-Essential Health Benefits means benefits other than Essential Health Benefits.

**Open Enrollment Period or Annual Open Enrollment** means a fixed period of time, occurring at least once annually, during which Eligible Employees of the Policyholder any elect to enroll under this plan without incurring the status of being a Late Enrollee.

**Order** means a valid court or administrative order that:

- 1) Determines custody of a minor child; and
- 2) Requires a non-custodial parent to provide the provide the provide the provide the provide insurance coverage or to pay any portion of the medical expenses resulting from medical training to the child.

**Out-of-Network Pharmacy** means a pharmacy at a s not have an In-Network Pharmacy agreement with KPIC or its Administrator in effect at the times revice are rendered. In most instances, You will be responsible for a larger portion of Your pharmacy. Please consult with Your group at a stor for a list of In-Network Pharmacies.

**Out-of-Network Provider** means a hospic. Physician or other duly licensed health care provider or facility that does not have a participation agree ent with KPIC or its Administrator in effect at the time services are rendered. In most instances, You will be responsible for a larger portion of Your bill when You visit an Out-of-Network Provider. Pease the unit our group administrator for a list of In-Network Providers or You may contact Customer Service at the umber shown on Your ID card.

#### Out-of-Network Rate means one of the following:

- In a State that has an All-Payer Model Agreement under section 1115A of the Social Security Act that applies to this plan and KPIC, Out-of-Network Provider, and the item or service, the amount for the item or service determined in accordance with the All-Payer Model Agreement.
- 2) If there is no such All-Payer Model Agreement applicable to the item or service, but a specified State law is in effect and applicable to this plan, KPIC, Out-of-Network Providers and the item and service, the amount for the item or service determined in accordance with such specified State law.
- 3) If there is no such All-Payer Model Agreement or specified State law applicable to this plan, KPIC, the Out-of-Network Provider and the item or service, the initial payment made by us or the amount subsequently agreed upon by KPIC and the Out-Of-Network Provider.
- 4) If none of the three payment methodologies described in (1)-(3) above apply, an amount determined by a certified independent dispute resolution (IDR) entity pursuant to the federal IDR.

**Out-of-Pocket Maximum** means the maximum amount of Cost Share a Covered Person will be responsible for in an Accumulation Period.

**Percentage Payable** means that percentage of Covered Charges payable by KPIC. This is a fixed percentage that, when added to the Coinsurance percentage shown in your Schedule of Coverage (SOC), totals 100%. To illustrate, If the Coinsurance amount shown in your SOC is 10%, the Percentage Payable that KPIC pays is 90%. Likewise, a Coinsurance of 20%, 30% or 40% would have a Percentage Payable of 80%, 70% or 60% respectively. The Percentage Payable is applied against the Maximum Allowable Charge for Covered Services to calculate the benefit payable under the Group Policy.

**Permanente Medical Group** means The Southeast Permanente Medical Group other PMG groups as reflected in the provider directory.

**Physician** means a health practitioner who is duly licensed in the state in which the treatment is rendered. He or she must be practicing within the scope of that license. The term does not include a practitioner who is defined elsewhere in this **GENERAL DEFINITIONS** section.

**Plan/This Plan** means the Certificate and part of the Group Policy that provides benefits for health care expenses. If "Plan" has a different meaning for another section of this Certificate, the term will be defined within that section and that meaning will supersede this definition only for that section.

**Placement for Adoption** means circumstances under which a persor assumes or retains a legal obligation to partially or totally support a child in anticipation of the child's ar aption. A placement terminates at the time such legal obligation terminates.

**Policy Year** means a period of time: 1) beginning with the `roup Policy \_cffective Date of any year; and 2) terminating, unless otherwise noted on the Group Policy, of the same date shown on the Schedule of Coverage. If the Group Policy's Effective Date is February 2, such cate will be considered to be February 28 in any year having no such date.

**Policyholder** means the employer(s) or other entity nand in the Group Policy as the entity(ies) which perform certain administrative activities and other colin, tions established under the Group Policy.

Precertification/Precertified means the required accessment of the coverage and/or Medical Necessity of specified health care services or it. The made by the Medical Review Program.

**Preferred Provider Organiz** (PP )— means an organization that contracts with medical providers, such as hospitals and doctors, to create a network of in-network providers. You pay less if you use providers that belong to the plan's network. You can use doctors, hospitals, and providers outside of the network for an additional cost.

**Preventive Care** means measures taken to prevent a disease rather than curing it or treating its symptoms. Preventive care:

- 1) Protects against disease such as in the use of immunizations,
- 2) Promotes health, such as counseling on tobacco use; and
- 3) Detects disease in its earliest stages before noticeable symptoms develop such as screening for breast cancer

Unless otherwise specified, the requirement that Medically Necessary Covered Services be incurred as a result of Injury or Sickness will not apply to Preventive Care.

**Primary Care Physician/Provider** means a Physician or provider specializing in internal medicine, family practice, obstetrics/gynecology, or pediatrics.

Prosthetic Devices (External) and Orthotics means devices that are rigid or semi-rigid external devices which are:

1) Required to support or correct a defective form or function of an inoperative or malfunctioning body part; or

- 2) To restrict motion in a diseased or injured part of the body; or
- 3) Required to replace all or any part of a body organ or extremity; or
- 4) Therapeutic footwear for severe diabetic foot disease in accord with Medicare guidelines.

Orthotics do not include casts.

Examples of external prosthetics include artificial limbs, parental and enteral nutrition, urinary collection and retention systems, colostomy bags and other items and supplies directly related to ostomy care and eyeware after cataract surgery or eyeware to correct aphakia. Supplies necessary for the effective use of prosthetic device are also considered prosthetics.

**Prosthetic Devices (Internally Implanted)** means a prosthetic device is a device that replaces all or part of a body organ or that replaces all or part of the function of a permanently inoperative or malfunctioning body organ. We cover internally implanted prosthetic devices that replace the function of all or part of an internal body organ, including internally implanted breast prostheses following a covered mastectomy. The devices must be approved for coverage under Medicare and for general use by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Examples of internally implanted prosthetics include pacemakers, surgically implanted artificial hips and knees, bone anchored hearing aids and internally implanted hearing aids and internally implanted hearing aids and intraocular lenses.

**Qualifying Payment Amount** means the amount calculated using the monodology described in applicable federal regulation for the same or similar item or service provided by a facility or provider of the same or similar facility type or in the same or similar specialty, as applicable, in the peographic region in which the item or service is furnished with respect to the same insurant market.

#### **Recognized Amount means:**

- 1) In a State that has an All-Payer Model Agreement under section 1115A of the Social Security Act that applies to the plan, KPIC, Out-of-New rk Flowider, and the item or service, the amount for the item or service in accordance with the All-Payer Model Agreement.
- 2) If there is no such All-Payer Mode regret and applicable to the item or service, then, in a State which has in effect a specified State award applies to the plan, KPIC, Out-of-Network Provider and the item or service, the regret for be item or service is determined in accordance with such specified State law.
- 3) If neither an All-Payer total Agreement or a specified State law applies to the item or service, then the lesser of: the arount billed by the Out-of-Network Provider or the Qualifying Payment Amount.

**Reconstructive Surgery** means a urgery performed to significantly improve a physical function; or to correct significant disfigurement resulting from an Injury or covered surgery, such as a covered mastectomy.

**Registered Nurse (RN)** means a duly licensed nurse acting within the scope of his or her license at the time the treatment or service is performed in the state in which services are provided.

**Rehabilitative Services** means services provided to restore previously existing physical function when a physician determines that therapy will result in a practical improvement in the level of functioning within a reasonable period of time.

**Residential Treatment** means Medically Necessary services provided in a licensed residential treatment facility that provides 24-hour individualized chemical dependency or mental health treatment. Services must be above the level of custodial care and include:

- 1) room and board;
- 2) individual and group chemical dependency and counseling;
- 3) individual and group mental health therapy and counseling;
- 4) physician services;
- 5) medication monitoring;
- 6) social services; and

7) drugs prescribed by a physician and administered during Confinement in the residential facility.

**Room and Board** means all charges commonly made by a Hospital or other inpatient medical facility on its own behalf for room and meals essential to the care of registered bed patients.

**Routine Patient Care Costs** means the costs associated with the provision of health care services, including drugs, items, devices, and services that would otherwise be covered under the plan or contract if those drugs, items, devices, and services were not provided in connection with an approved clinical trial program, including the following:

- 1) Health care services typically provided absent a clinical trial.
- Health care services required solely for the provision of the investigational drug, item, device, or service
- 3) Health care services required for the clinically appropriate monitoring of the investigational item or service.
- 4) Health care services provided for the prevention of complications arising from the provision of the investigational drug item, device, or service.
- 5) Health care services needed for the reasonable and necessary care arising from the provision of the investigational drug, item, device, or service, including the diagnosis or treatment of the complications.

Routine Patient Care Costs do not include the costs associated with provision of any of the following:

- 1) Drugs or devices that have not been approved by the federa Food and Drug Administration and that are associated with the clinical trial.
- 2) Services other than health care services, such as trave housing, companion expenses, and other non-clinical expenses, that a Covered Person movine viring as a result of the treatment being provided for purposes of the clinical trial.
- 3) Any item or service that is provided sole' to s. "by data collection and analysis needs and that is not used in the direct clinical management." the latient.
- 4) Health care services which, except for the fact that they are not being provided in a clinical trial, are otherwise specifically excluded to colorage under the Group Policy.
- 5) Health care services customarily prove 'edus, the research sponsors free of charge for any enrollee in the trial.

Service Area means the following counties Barrow, Bartow, Butts, Carroll, Cherokee, Clayton, Cobb, Coweta, Dawson, DeKalb, Jouglas Favette, Forsyth, Fulton, Gwinnett, Hall, Haralson, Heard, Henry, Lamar, Meriwether, Newto, Faulding, Pickens, Pike, Rockdale, Spalding, Walton, Clarke, Madison, Oconee, and Oglethorpe. Chattaho chee, Harris, Marion and Muscogee. Bibb, Bleckley, Crawford, Houston, Jones, Laurens, Monroc, Peach, Pulaski, Twiggs, Bryan, Bulloch, Chatham, Effingham, Evans, and Liberty.

**Sickness** means illness or a disease of a Covered Person. Sickness will include congenital defects or birth abnormalities and pregnancy.

**Skilled Nursing Services** means skilled inpatient services that are: 1) ordered by a Physician; 2) customarily provided by Skilled Nursing Facilities; and 3) above the level of custodial or intermediate care.

**Skilled Nursing Facility** means an institution (or a distinct part of an institution) which: 1) provides 24-hour-a-day licensed nursing care; 2) has in effect a transfer agreement with one or more Hospitals; 3) is primarily engaged in providing skilled nursing care as part of an ongoing therapeutic regimen; and 4) is licensed under applicable state law, if required.

**Specialty Care Physician** means a Physician in a board-certified specialty, other than those listed under the definition of Primary Care Physician.

**Specialty Care Visits** means consultations and second opinions with Physicians other than Primary Care Physicians in departments other that those listed under the definition of Primary Care Physicians.

**Specialty Drugs** means prescribed medications including self-injectable drugs as listed in Our Drug Preferred List. The level of coverage of Specialty Drugs is set forth in Your Schedule of Coverage.

**Stabilize** means to provide the medical treatment of the Emergency Medical Condition that is necessary to assure, within reasonable medical probability, that no material deterioration of the condition is likely to result from or occur during the transfer of the person from the facility. With respect to a pregnant woman who is having contractions, when there is inadequate time to safely transfer her to another hospital before delivery (or the transfer may pose a threat to the health or safety of the woman or unborn child), "Stabilize" means to deliver (including the placenta).

**Telehealth** means the use of information and communications technologies, including, but not limited to, telephones, remote patient monitoring devices or other electronic means which support clinical health care, provider consultation, patient and professional health related education, public health, and health administration.

**Telemedicine** means a form of telehealth which is the delivery of clinical health care services by means of real time two-way audio, visual, or other telecommunications or electronic communications, including the application of secure video conferencing or store and forward transfer technology to provide or support health care delivery, which facilitate the assessment, diagnosis, con ultation, treatment, education, care management, and self-management of a patient's health care by nealt' care provider practicing within his or her scope of practice as would be practiced in-person with project, as prescribed by applicable federal and state laws, rules, and regulations, and legally allowed to practice in this state, while such patient is at an originating site and the health care provider is a distant sign. Audio-only telephone only is covered when:

- a) no other means of real-time two-way audic visu 1, or other telecommunications or electronic communications are available to the member due to lack or availability; or
- b) when provided for mental or behavioral halth vices.

**Total Disability** means: a) inability of the Insured Envilopee, due solely to Sickness or Injury, to perform with reasonable continuity the substantial and material duties of regular and customary work; and b) an Insured Dependent's complete inability, due solely to Sickness or Injury, to engage in the normal activities of a person of the same sex and age and Covered Person must not, in fact, be working for pay or profit.

**Urgent Care** means non-life ... eaten g medical and health services for the treatment of a covered Sickness or Injury. Urgent Care services may be covered under the Group Policy the same as a Sickness or an Injury.

**Urgent Care Facility** means a legally operated facility distinct from a hospital emergency room, an office or clinic legally operated to provide health care services to diagnose and treat illness or injury for unscheduled ambulatory patients seeking immediate medical attention.

You/Your refers to the Insured Employee who is enrolled for benefits under the Group Policy.

#### ELIGIBILITY, EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERMINATION DATE

#### **Eligibility for Insurance**

You must meet Your group's eligibility requirements to be an Eligible Employee and live or work within the Service Area on the first day of enrollment or be a Dependent of an Eligible Employee to become insured under the Group Policy.

#### **Full-Time (Permanent Employee)**

The terms "full-time," "working full-time," "work on a full-time basis," and all other references to full-time work mean that the Insured Employee is actively engaged in the business of the Policyholder for the minimum number of hours per week under Your employer's eligibility requirements, subject to the state and federal requirements.

#### **Contributions**

You must pay part of the cost of the insurance, unless the Policyholder's Application for coverage specifies that the Policyholder will pay the full cost of the Covered Person's' coverage. In no event will the Policyholder contribute less than one-half of the cost of the employee's insurance.

#### **Eligibility Date**

Your Eligibility Date is the effective date of the Group Policy if You are an Eligible Employee on that date, or the Policyholder's application for the Group Policy indicates that if eligibility waiting period does not apply to those employees who are employed by the Policyholder on the official date of the Group Policy. Otherwise, Your Eligibility Date is the date agreed upon by K. 'C and the Policyholder.

Any delay in an Eligible Employee's effective date will not be use to mealth status-related factor, as defined under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability act of 1996, or as later amended.

#### **Enrollment Rules**

For an Eligible Employee to become a Co. . I Person, the Eligible Employee must:

- 1. Complete a KPIC or KPIC-approved enro. nen. fr. m;
- 2. Provide any information needed to the fatermine the Eligible Employee's eligibility, if requested by Us;
- 3. Agree to pay any portion of the req ireo prium, if applicable, and
- 4. Must live or work within a geograph. C area specified by KPIC and the Policyholder.

#### Effective Date of Your Ins ran

Your effective date of insurance is deermined by the time period in which You complete Your enrollment as described below:

- 1. **Initial Enrollment**: Initial enrollment is effective following completion of any waiting period, not to exceed ninety (90) days, if required by the Policyholder. In the absence of a waiting period, the enrollment becomes effective according to the eligibility rules established by the Policyholder. Your Group will inform You of the effective date of coverage for You and Your eligible Dependents.
- 2. Late Enrollment: If You enroll for coverage more than thirty-one (31) days after Your initial eligibility date, You will be considered a Late Enrollee. Late Enrollees are eligible for enrollment only during the Annual Open Enrollment period set by the Policyholder. If You enroll during this period, Your effective date is the date agreed upon between the Policyholder and KPIC.

**Late Enrollee** means an Eligible Employee or Dependent who enrolls under the Group Policy after the initial enrollment period during which the Eligible Employee or Dependent was eligible for coverage but declined to enroll. However, an Eligible Employee or Dependent will not be considered a Late Enrollee if:

- a) The Eligible Employee or Dependent qualifies under the Special Enrollment Rules as described in the **ELIGIBILITY**, **EFFECTIVE DATE**, **AND TERMINATION DATE** section;
- b) The Eligible Employee or Dependent applies during the Annual Open Enrollment Period;

- 3. Annual Open Enrollment Period. Annual Open Enrollment refers to a standardized annual period of time, of no less than 30 days prior to the completion of the employer's plan year for Eligible Employees and Dependents to enroll. Annual Open Enrollment occurs only once every year. The Policyholder will notify You when the Annual Open Enrollment is available in advance of such period. Your Group will let You know when the Annual Open Enrollment period begins and ends and the effective date. Enrollment rules vary from group to group. During the Annual Open Enrollment period, Eligible Employees and Dependents can apply for or change coverage by submitting an enrollment application to Your Group during the Annual Open Enrollment period. If You enroll during the Annual Open Enrollment Period, Your effective date is the date agreed upon between the Policyholder and
- 4. **Special Enrollment.** You may apply for enrollment as a Subscriber, and existing Subscriber may apply to enroll eligible Dependents, prior to the Annual Open Enrollment if You/and or Your Dependent have experienced any of the qualifying events set forth in the **Special Enrollment** below as described in the **ELIGIBILITY, EFFECTIVE DATE, AND TERMINATION DATE** section.

**Eligibility of an Eligible Employee's Dependent** (Please check with Your employer if Dependent coverage is available under Your plan)

For an eligible Dependent to become a Covered Person, You must:

- 1) Complete a KPIC or KPIC-approved enrollment form:
- 2) Provide any information needed to determine Your Dependent eligibility, if requested by Us; and
- 3) Agree to pay any portion of the required premium, if applicable.

# Age Limits for Dependent Children

The age limit for Dependent children is under 26 years, If the ployer elected to make coverage available under Your Plan beyond this age limit for Dependent children who a full-time students, then a Dependent child beyond this age limit who is a full-time student, ay be covered. The Dependent child must be of an age within the Student Age Limit as shown in You School ule of Coverage.

**Full-Time Student** means a Dependent c and who attends an accredited high school, college, university, technical school, trade school, or vocation and tonation a full-time basis for five calendar months or more during the Accumulation Period or was prevented from being so enrolled due to a Sickness or Injury. Proof of status as a "**Full-Time Student**" in late, furnished to KPIC at time of enrollment or within 31 days after attaining such status and subsequent v is may be required by KPIC. Proof of Sickness or Injury that prevented the student from v and v as certified by the attending Physician, must be given to KPIC.

#### **Exceptions**

The age limits for Dependent Childre shown above do not apply to a Dependent child who is and continues to be both: 1) incapable of self-sustaining employment due to a physical disability or developmental disability that occurred prior to the age limit and 2) financially dependent on You for support and maintenance. Such child will continue to qualify as a Dependent until the earlier of the following dates: a) the date the child recovers from the physical disability or developmental disability; or b) the date the child no longer chiefly depends on You for financial support and maintenance.

Proof of such incapacity and dependency must be furnished to KPIC within thirty-one (31) days of the child's attainment of the limiting age and subsequently as may be required by KPIC, but not more frequently than annually after the two-year period immediately following the child's attainment of the limiting age.

#### **Eligibility Date**

A Dependent's eligibility date is the later of: (a) Your eligibility date; or (b) the date the person qualifies as Your Dependent. A child named in an Order qualifies as Your Dependent on the date specified in the Order. An adopted child qualifies as Your Dependent on the earlier of, the date of adoption, or the date of Placement for Adoption. A foster child qualifies as Your Dependent on the date of placement in foster care.

#### **Effective Date of Dependent Coverage**

A Dependent's effective date of insurance is the date determined from the Enrollment Rules that follow.

#### **IMPORTANT:**

KPIC will not deny enrollment of a child under the health insurance coverage of a child's parent because:

- 1. The child was born out of wedlock;
- 2. The child is not claimed as a Dependent on the parent's federal income tax return; or
- 3. The child does not reside with the parent or in an applicable Service Area.

Likewise, availability of Medicaid coverage will not be considered in the determination of eligibility for coverage.

#### **Enrollment Rules**

- 1. **Initial Enrollment.** If You enroll a Dependent within the 31-day period that follows his eligibility date, his effective date is the later of: (a) Your effective date of insurance; or (b) the first day of the calendar month coinciding with or next following the Dependent's eligibility date.
- 2. Late Enrollment. If You enroll a Dependent for coverage more than thirty-one (31) days after the Dependent's initial eligibility date, the Dependent will be considered a Late Enrollee. Late Enrollees are eligible for enrollment only during the Annual Open Enrollment Period set by the Policyholder. If You enroll a Dependent during this period, his effective date is the date agreed upon between the Policyholder and KPIC.
- 3. **Annual Open Enrollment.** If You enroll a Dependent during the Open Enrollment Period, the Dependent's effective date is the date agreed upon by KPIC and " a Polic holder.
- 4. **Special Enrollment.** If You enroll a Dependent during this period, is or her effective date is the date agreed upon between the Policyholder and KPIC.

No person may be covered as both an Insured Emp! vee ar  $\lambda$  a De, endent at the same time under a single Group Policy.

## Special Enrollment

An Eligible Employee or Dependent is not saidered a late Enrollee when one of the following qualifying events applies:

- (1) The person meets the following a paulifer onts:
  - (a) At the time of initial enr 'lime is, 'be person was covered under another employer's medical plan and certified at the 'line of initial enrollment, that coverage under the other employer medical plan via the reas in for declining coverage; and
  - (b) The person healer or vill use coverage under the other employer plan because of:
    - i) termination or change in status of employment of the Eligible Employee or of the person through whom the individual was covered as a Dependent; or;
    - ii) termination of the other employer's medical plan; or
    - iii) cessation of an employer's contributions toward an employee's or Dependents' medical coverage; or
    - iv) a reduction in the number of hours of the Eligible Employee's employment or through whom the individual was covered as a Dependent; or
    - v) You are a Dependent of someone who becomes entitled to Medicare (Title XVII of the Federal "Social Security Act"), as amended; or.
    - vi) death of the Eligible Employee or person through whom the individual was covered as a Dependent; or
    - vii) legal separation or divorce.
- (2) If You gain or become a Dependent as a result of marriage, birth, adoption or Placement for Adoption, or Placement in Foster Care You may be able to enroll yourself and Your new Dependents, provided that You request enrollment within 30 days after the marriage, birth, adoption, Placement for Adoption or Placement in Foster Care.
- (3) The Eligible Employee or Dependent is employed by an employer who offers multiple health benefit plans and the individual elects coverage under a different plan during an Annual Open Enrollment Period.

- (4) A court has ordered that coverage be provided for a spouse or minor child under a covered employee's health benefit plan and the request for enrollment is made within 30 days after issuance of the court order.
- (5) No written statement can be provided proving that prior to declining the medical coverage, the Eligible Employee was provided with, and signed acknowledgment of, written notice specifying that failure to elect coverage during the 30-day period following the person's eligibility date could result in the person being subject to Late Enrollment rules.
- (6) The person meets the criteria described in paragraph "1" of this provision and was under a COBRA continuation provision and the coverage under that provision has been exhausted.
- (7) The Exchange determines that one of the following occurred because of misconduct on the part of a non-Exchange entity that provided enrollment assistance or conducted enrollment activities:
  - A qualified individual was not enrolled in a qualified health plan.
  - A qualified individual was not enrolled in the qualified health plan that the individual selected.
  - A qualified individual is eligible for, but is not receiving, advance payments of the premium tax credit or cost sharing reductions.
- (8) The Eligible Employee's or Dependent's coverage under Medicaid, Medicare, CHAMPUS, Indian Health Service or a publicly-sponsored or subsidized health plan, has been involuntarily terminated within 63 days of applying for coverage under the Group Pol<sup>7</sup> y.
- (9) If You waive medical coverage under the Plan for Yourself and/or Your Dependents because You are enrolled in Medicaid or Your state's Children's Health Ins. \*\* .ce Program (CHIP formerly known as SCHIP), You will be permitted to enroll in the Plan when:
  - a. You or Your Dependent's Medicaid or CHIr coverage is terminated as a result of loss of eligibility, provided You request enrollm within 60 d .ys of the loss of coverage.
  - b. You or Your Dependent becomes eligib for a premium assistance subsidy under Medicaid or CHIP, provided You request confident within 60 days from the time eligibility is determined.

# **Special Enrollment Rules**

# I. Court or Administrative Ordered Cove age . ∴ a Dependent Child

If a Covered Person is required by an provide health coverage for an eligible child and the Covered Person is eligible for coverage under the policy, the Covered Person may enroll the eligible child under the Group Policy by so any King a written application, a copy of the Order, and any additional amounts due as a result of the change in coverage.

If the Covered Person fails to apply for coverage for the Dependent child pursuant to the Order, the custodial parent, the state medical assistance agency, or the state child support enforcement agency or a delegate child support enforcement unit may submit the application for insurance for the eligible child.

The coverage for any child enrolled under this provision will continue pursuant to the terms of this plan unless KPIC is provided written evidence that:

- 1. The Order is no longer in effect;
- 2. The child is or will be enrolled in comparable health coverage through another insurer which will take effect on or before the requested termination date of the child's coverage under the Policy;
- 3. The employee is no longer an Insured Employee under the Group Policy;
- 4. All family coverage is eliminated for members of the employer group; or
- 5. Non-payment of premium.

#### II. Future Dependents

If You have Dependent coverage and there would be no extra cost for adding a Dependent to Your coverage, the effective date of insurance for a Dependent will be the date You acquire the Dependent. You must notify KPIC that You have a new Dependent within 31 days so that the Dependent can be added to Your coverage. This will also help avoid delays on any claim You might file on behalf of the Dependent.

If the cost of Your Dependent coverage would increase when You add a Dependent, You must enroll the Dependent for insurance and agree to pay any additional cost in accordance with the Enrollment Rules. The effective date of insurance for that Dependent will be the date determined from the Enrollment Rules. The Dependent must be enrolled within 31 days of their eligibility date or they will be considered a Late Enrollee.

#### III. Newborns

A newborn Dependent child is insured from birth. If the cost of Your Dependent coverage would increase because of the addition of a newborn Dependent, You must enroll the newborn Dependent for insurance and agree to pay the additional cost within 31 days of that Dependent's birth in order for insurance to extend beyond the 31-day period. If coverage terminates at the expiration of the 31-day period, the child will be considered a Late Enrollee and You must wait until the next Open Enrollment Period to enroll the child for coverage.

If the cost of Your coverage would not increase as a result of the child being enrolled under the coverage, You should still notify Us, in writing, of the child's birth within 31 days. This will allow Us to add the child to Our records and help avoid delays on any claim You might file on behalf the child.

# IV. Adopted Children

An adopted child is insured from the earlier of the date of adoption of the date of Placement for Adoption. If the cost of Your Dependent coverage would increase because of the addition of an adopted child, You must enroll the adopted child for insurance and agree to pay the addition of cost within 31 days of his eligibility date in order for insurance to extend beyond the 31-day period of coverage terminates at the expiration of the 31-day period, the child will be considered a sate Enrolles and You must wait until the next Open Enrollment Period to enroll the child for coverage

If the cost of Your coverage would not increase as a result of the could being enrolled under the coverage, You should still notify Us, in writing, of the child's adoption or placement within 31 days of the event. This will allow Us to add the child to Our records and incided a vide delays on any claim You might file on behalf the child.

#### V. Late Enrollees

An Eligible Employee or Dependent sort considered a Late Enrollee when one of the qualifying events set forth in the **Special Enrollment** applies

If You declined enrollment for you self of Your Dependents (including Your spouse) because of other health insurance coverage, You may, in the intuitive be able to enroll yourself or Your Dependents under the Group Policy, provided that You request enrollment within 30 days after Your other coverage ends. In addition, if You have a new Dependent as a result of marriage, birth, adoption or Placement for Adoption, You may be able to enroll yourself and Your Dependents, provided that You request enrollment within 30 days after the marriage, birth, adoption, or Placement for Adoption.

# Termination of an Insured Employee's Insurance

Your insurance will automatically terminate on the earlier of:

- 1. The latter of, the date of Your written notice of voluntarily terminating Your or Your Dependent's coverage under the Group Policy to Your employer, or the date KPIC receives the termination notice from Your employer;
- 2. The date You cease to be covered by KPIC;
- 3. The date the Group Policy is terminated;
- 4. The date You, or Your representative, commits an act of fraud or makes an intentional misrepresentation of a material fact;
- 5. The end of the grace period after the employer fails to pay any required premium to KPIC when due or KPIC does not receive the premium payment in a timely fashion; or
- 6. The last day of the month You cease to qualify as an Eligible Employee.

In no event will Your insurance continue beyond the earlier of the date Your employer is no longer a Policyholder and the date the Group Policy terminates.

#### **Termination of Insured Dependent's Coverage**

An Insured Dependent's coverage will end on the earlier of:

- 1. The date You cease to be covered by KPIC;
- 2. The last day of the calendar month in which the person ceases to qualify as a Dependent;
- 3. The date You, or Your representative, commits an act of fraud or makes an intentional misrepresentation of a material fact;
- 4. The date Your insurance ends, unless continuation of coverage is available to the Dependent under the provisions of the Group Policy;
- 5. The end of the grace period after the employer fails to pay any required premium to KPIC when due or KPIC does not receive the premium payment in a timely fashion;
- 6. The date the Group Policy is terminated;
- 7. The date the Dependent, or the Dependent's representative, commits an act of fraud or makes an intentional misrepresentation of a material fact.

## Continuation of Coverage during Layoff or Leave of Absence

If Your full-time work ends because of a disability, an approved leave of absence or layoff, You may be eligible to continue insurance for Yourself and Your Dependents up to a maximum of three (3) months if full-time work ends because of disability or two (2) months if work ands because of layoff or leave of absence other than family care leave of absence. These provisions apply as long as You continue to meet Your Groups written eligibility requirements and This Plan has not a min ated. You may be required to pay the full cost of the continued insurance during any such leave.

See Your employer for details regarding the continuation of coverage available to You and Your Dependents under both state and federal laws.

# Rescission for Fraud or Intentional Misrepres ntat.

Subject to any applicable state or federal law, if in the constitutes and act, practice or omission that constitutes fraud or made an intentional misrepresentation of material fact under the terms of the Group Policy, KPIC may recoverage under the Group Policy by giving You no less than 31 days advance written notice. The resolution will be effective, on:

- 1. The effective date of Your covere re, ... ve re... d upon such information to provide coverage; or
- 2. The date the act of fraud or internior at micrepresentation of a material fact occurred, if the fraud or intentional misrepresent non of a material fact was committed after the Effective Date of Your coverage.

If Your or Your dependent's policy is escinded or cancelled, You have the right to appeal the rescission or cancellation. Please refer to the **CLAIMS AND APPEALS PROCEDURES** section for a detailed discussion of the grievance and appeals process and the **INDEPENDENT EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS** section for Your right to an Independent Medical Review.

# **ACCESS TO CARE**

#### Benefit Levels for In-Network Providers or Out-of-Network Providers

Your coverage provided under the Group Policy includes coverage for Covered Services received from In-Network Providers, consisting of Kaiser Permanente Providers and Network Providers, as well as Out-of-Network Providers.

#### **In-Network Providers**

In-Network Providers include Kaiser Permanente Providers and Network Providers as defined in the **GENERAL DEFINITIONS** section.

#### Kaiser Permanente Providers:

- Your out-of-pocket expenses for certain services received from Kaiser Permanente Providers may be lower than similar services provided by Network Providers. See the Schedule of Coverage for more information.
- Kaiser Permanente Providers will obtain any necessary Precertification on your behalf.
- Kaiser Permanente Providers will submit claim forms on your behalf.

#### Network Providers inside KP States:

For purposes of this Access to Care section KP States means: Seorgia, California, Colorado, Hawaii, Maryland, Oregon, Virginia, Washington, and the District of Coumbin

- Your out-of-pocket expenses for certain services received from Network Providers may be lower than similar services provided by Out-of-Network Provide s.
- You are responsible for assuring Your N work Provider has obtained necessary Precertification.
- Network Providers will submit claim form 3 on your beaut.

Services outside KP States by a Network Pro Services outside KP States You Two Providers consists of the Cigna PPO Network and other contracted providers. A current sing of Ne york Providers outside KP states is available by calling the Customer Service number listed a Year D card or You may also visit www.kp.org/dualchoicegeorgia.

For services provided by a Network Pr. vi er the following apply:

- Your out-of-poc' at expense 5 for certain services received from Network Providers may be lower than simil in section provided by Out-of-Network Providers.
- Network providers will ob' in any necessary Precertification on Your behalf.
- Network Providers v." upmit claim forms on your behalf.
- If Your claim is denied, the Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your claim and will include information regarding the mandatory internal appeal process and Your appeal rights, including external review, that may be available to You.

For benefits to be payable at the In-Network Provider level, a Covered Person must receive care from an In-Network Provider. To verify the current participation status of a provider, please call the toll-free number for Customer Service at 1-855-364-3185 listed in the In-Network Provider directory. A current listing of KPIC's In-Network Providers is available by calling the Customer Service number listed on Your ID card. or You may also visit www.kp.org/dualchoice-georgia for Kaiser Permanente Providers and www.multiplan.com/kaiser for Network Providers.

#### **Out-of-Network Providers**

If a Covered Person receives care from an Out-of-Network Provider as defined in the GENERAL **DEFINITIONS** section, benefits under the Group Policy are payable at the Out-of-Network Provider level.

- Your out-of-pocket expenses for services received from Out-of-Network Providers may be higher than similar services provided by In-Network Providers.
- You are responsible for assuring Your Out-of-Network Provider has obtained necessary Precertification.

## **ACCESS TO CARE**

- You may be required to pay the full amount for the care You receive and submit a claim form for reimbursement.
- You are also responsible for paying amounts that are greater than the Maximum Allowable Charge, except when specified in the No Surprise Billing Protections provision below. Such difference will not apply towards satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under the Group Policy.

KPIC is not responsible for Your decision to receive treatment, services or supplies from In-Network or Out-of-Network Providers. Additionally, KPIC is neither responsible for the qualifications of providers nor the treatments, services or supplies under this coverage. You are responsible for assuring Your Network Provider and Out-of-Network Provider has obtained necessary Precertification.

Please see the **PRECERTIFICATION** section for a detailed discussion of the Precertification process.

# **No Surprise Billing Protections**

The following services are subject to protections under state and or federal no surprise billing laws.

- 1. Out-of-Network Emergency Services,
- 2. Covered Services Provided by an Out-of-Network Provider at an In-Network Facility
- 3. Out-of-Network Air Ambulance Services

Notwithstanding any provisions of this Certificate to the contrary, where you receive the services listed in items 1-3 above You are protected from balancing billing, sometimes differ increase billing. Surprise billing or balance billing means billing by an Out-of-Network Provider for the difference between what KPIC agreed to pay and the full amount billed by the Out-of-Network Provider You are only responsible for the In-Network Cost Share for these services and the Cost Shares will be treated as In-Network Cost Shares for the purpose of accumulation to Your Deductible, if any, and In-Aetwork Out-of-Pocket Maximum.

Out-of-Network Providers rendering the Covered Scribed in the services described above, may not bill or collect more than Your In-Network Cost Share and 'may not bill You the difference between the Actual Billed Charges and the Maximum Allowable Sare rae.

An Out- of-Network Provider may bar no bill Yo when the Out-of-Network Provider rendering services in an In-Network facility has satisfied the application notice and consent requirements, if permitted to provide notice and obtain consent, including but not limited to providing notice to You of the estimated charges for the items and services, that the provider is an Out-of-Network Provider and has obtained written consent from You to be treated and half need a like by the Out-of-Network Provider.

The applicable state or federal name and consent requirements do not apply to Out-of-Network Providers with respect to:

- 1. Emergency Services until you are stabilized; and
- 2. The following Covered Services rendered by an Out-Of-Network Provider in an In-Network facility:
  - a. Ancillary Services; and
  - b. Items or services that are Covered Services and are furnished as a result of unforeseen, urgent medical needs that arise at the time an item or service is furnished, regardless of whether the Out-of-Network Provider satisfied the notice and consent criteria.

Such items and services furnished by Out-of-Network Providers will always be subject to the reimbursement described in the Maximum Allowable Charge definition and are prohibited from balance billing You.

In any other circumstance, including and not limited to when You or Your authorized representative give consent, an Out-of-Network Provider may balance bill You.

NOTE: If Your employee benefit plan is covered by Title 1 of the Employee Retirement and Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA), You may have other appeal rights guaranteed to You under Title 1 of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA). These rights are explained under the section of this Certificate entitled CLAIMS AND APPEALS PROCEDURES.

#### **Precertification through the Medical Review Program**

This section describes:

- 1. The Medical Review Program and Precertification procedures for Medical Benefits other than outpatient prescription drugs:
- 2. How failure to obtain Precertification affects coverage;
- 3. Precertification administrative procedures;
- 4. Which clinical procedures require Precertification; and
- 5. How to appeal an adverse determination by the Medical Review Program.

See the Outpatient Prescription Drug benefit in the **GENERAL BENEFITS** section for information regarding Precertification for outpatient prescription drugs.

See the Pediatric Dental services in the **GENERAL BENEFI**) section for information regarding precertification for pediatric dental services.

Precertification must be obtained for all Hospital stays ar in entance of the Services and procedures. Request for Precertification must be made by the Covered Puson, he Covered Person's attending Physician, or the Covered Person's authorized representative prior to the commencement of any service or treatment. If Your services are provided by a Kaiser Permane of Proceder, the Kaiser Permanente Provider will arrange for any necessary Precertification on Your behalf. To ecc. Fication is required, it must be obtained to avoid a reduction in benefits. It is important to work with your provider to be certain services are Precertified when required or you will pay for the cost of the service.

Precertification will not result in payn in Shene. Is that would not otherwise be covered under the Group Policy if You are no longer covered under the plan at the time the services are received, benefits under the plan have been exhausted, or an eases of fraud by You or the provider.

**Medical Review Program** is the organization or program that: evaluates proposed services and/or items to determine that they are Co ered Service and Medically Necessary; and manages Your plan of care. If the Medical Review Program determines that such services and/or items are not Covered Services and/or not Medically Necessary, Precertification will be denied. The Medical Review Program may be contacted twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week at 1-800-221-2412 or 1-404-364-7320 or 711 (TTY).

The following Covered Services must be Precertified by the Medical Review Program subject to all exclusions and limitations as set forth in this Certificate:

- 1. Ambulatory Surgery including but not limited to:
  - a. Blepharoplasty
  - b. Cryosurgery of the prostate
  - c. Oral surgery
  - d. Sclerotherapy
  - e. Septoplasty
  - f. Sinus surgery
  - g. Uterine artery embolization
  - h. Uvulopalatoplasty
- 2. Bariatric surgery and subsequent procedures
- Biofeedback

- 4. Biomarker testing
- Clinical trials services
- 6. Cognitive Rehabilitation (outpatient and home)
- 7. Dental procedures and dental anesthesia (see Pediatric Dental services in the **GENERAL BENEFITS** section for information regarding precertification for pediatric dental services)
- 8. Durable Medical Equipment
- 9. Endoscopy procedures (includes pill/video method)
- 10. Enteral solutions
- 11. Experimental/investigational procedures and drugs
- 12. Genetic testing
- 13. Habilitative Therapy
- 14. High Tech Radiology Services including but not limited to Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI), MRA, CTA, CT Scan, Myelogram, Nuclear Medicine Scans and PET scan
- 15. Home health care and Home Infusion services
- 16. Hospice (home and inpatient)
- 17. Hospitalization for dental procedures
- 18. Hyperbaric Oxygen Treatment
- 19. Implantable devices such as cochlear implants and left venu ular a sist devices.
- 20. Infertility Services
- 21. Injectable Drugs
- 22. Inpatient Hospital Confinements (including oute a missions from the Emergency Room post stabilization);
  - a. Inpatient acute admissions
  - b. Inpatient care at a Comprehe, so Recabilitation Facility
  - c. Inpatient care at a Ski . 'Nurs ng recility or other licensed medical facility;
  - d. Inpatient mental health a rvic s
  - e. Inpatient chemic depend rcy/substance abuse services
- 23. Intacs lens used for eye di proc
- 24. Multidisciplinary Rehabilitation Cervices or Programs
- 25. Non-Emergency A βulanco Sε vices
- 26. Observation stays in anospit I except with respect to Emergency Services
- 27. Orthotripsy
- 28. Pain Management
- 29. Pediatric Hearing Aid(s) and services
- 30. Prosthetics and Orthotics
- 31. Radiation Therapy, including but not limited to SBRT, SRS, SGRT, IMRT, and Proton
- 32. Reconstructive surgery including but not limited to:
  - a. Breast augmentation and reductions
  - b. Craniofacial reconstruction
  - c. Ocular surface reconstruction
  - d. Orthognathic surgery
  - e. Any procedure performed by a plastic surgeon.
- 33. Rehabilitation:
  - a. Physical therapy, (outpatient and home)
  - b. Occupational Therapy, (outpatient and home)
  - c. Speech Therapy (outpatient and home)
  - d. Respiratory Therapy (home)
- 34. Sexual Dysfunction treatment

- 35. Sleep studies, including home sleep studies.
- 36. Spinal surgery
- 37. Stimulator therapy, including but not limited to: bladder disorders, brain disorders, pain management, and stomach disorders
- 38. Transgender Surgeries
- 39. Transplant Services (pre-transplant, transplant, and post-transplant)
- 40. Wound therapy (outpatient or home)

**Note**: The above list is subject to change. For the most current information, please call the Medical Review Program at 1-800-221-2412 or 404-364-7320, 711 (TTY) twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week.

**IMPORTANT:** If Precertification is not obtained when required, or the terms of Precertification are not complied with we will deny the claim for payment. If on appeal we overturn our decision to deny the service and the service is deemed Medically Necessary we will cover the service according to the terms of the plan. This reduction will not count toward satisfaction of any Deductible, Coinsurance or Out-of-Pocket Maximum applicable under the Group Policy. If the treatment or service is deer ed not to be Medically Necessary before the service is received or upon appeal, the treatment or service will not be covered. Likewise, if a Hospital Confinement or other inpatient care is extended beyon the umber of days first Precertified without further Precertification (concurrent review), benefits for the extra days (1) will similarly be denied; or (2) will not be covered if deemed not to be Medically Necessary.

If this Plan has been designated a Secondary Plan a fine in the COORDINATION OF BENEFITS section, Precertification is not required when Your Primary Plan has made payment on the Covered Services requiring Precertification.

#### **Emergency Services**

Precertification is not required for Emerger Services weever, it is very important that you, your provider, or someone else acting on your behalf, call us contify us that you need Post-Stabilization Care. Post-Stabilization Care is Medically Necessary Services related to your Emergency Medical Condition that you receive after your treating physician delegations that your Emergency Medical Condition is Stabilized. Please call Customer Service at 1-855 36 -3100.

**Pregnancy Precertificatio**: Who is a Covered Person is admitted to a Hospital for the delivery of a child, the Covered Person is entitled to stay in the hospital without any Precertification for a minimum of:

- 1. Forty-eight (48) hours for a normal vaginal delivery; and
- 2. Ninety-six (96) hours for a Cesarean section delivery.

A stay longer than the above may be allowed provided the attending provider obtains Precertification for an extended Confinement through KPIC's Medical Review Program. Under no circumstances will KPIC require that a provider reduce the mother's or child's Hospital Confinement below the allowable minimums cited above.

Treatment for Complications of Pregnancy is subject to the same Precertification requirements as any other Sickness.

#### **Precertification Procedures**

The Covered Person or his or her attending Physician must notify the Medical Review Program as follows:

- Planned Hospital Confinement as soon as reasonably possible after the Covered Person learns of the scheduled (planned) Hospital Confinement, but at least three days prior to admission for such Hospital Confinement.
- 2. Extension of a Hospital Confinement as soon as reasonably possible prior to extending the number of days of Hospital Confinement beyond the number of days originally Precertified or within 48 hours following a vaginal delivery or 96 hours following a cesarean section, or as soon as reasonably possible,

- for Hospital Confinement in connection with childbirth expected to extend beyond the 48 or 96-hour period.
- 3. Other Covered Services requiring Precertification As soon as reasonably possible after the Covered Person learns of the need for any outpatient Covered Service requiring Precertification but at least three days prior to performance of any outpatient Covered Service requiring Precertification.

A Covered Person must provide all necessary information to the Medical Review Program in order for it to make its determination. This means the Covered Person may be required to obtain from the attending Physician information required by the Medical Review Program relating to the Covered Person's medical condition and the requested treatment or service.

The Medical Review Program may request Your agreement to participate in the following voluntary case management programs: a) Case Management; or b) Hospital Discharge Planning.

If the Covered Person or the Covered Person's provider does not provide the necessary information or will not release necessary information, Precertification will be denied.

If Your request for Precertification is denied, altered, or delayed, You have the right to appeal the denial, alteration or delay. Please refer to the **CLAIMS AND APPEALS PF JCEDURES** section for a detailed discussion of the grievance and appeals process and the **INDEPENDENT MEDICAL REVIEW** section for Your right to an Independent Medical Review.

**NOTE:** Any questions about Your rights under ERISA should be directed to the plan administrator named in Your employer's ERISA plan document or the nearest area collice of the U.S. Department of Labor, Labor-Management Services Administration

# **DEDUCTIBLES AND MAXIMUMS**

#### **Deductible**

For certain benefits, before any benefits will be payable during the Accumulation Period, a Covered Person must first satisfy the Deductible shown in the Schedule of Coverage. The Deductible must be met within each Accumulation Period. Benefits will not be payable for Covered Charges applied to the Deductible. When Covered Charges equal to the Deductible are incurred and submitted to Us, the Deductible will have been met for that Covered Person or Family. All Covered Services are subject to the Plan Deductible unless otherwise specified in the Schedule of Coverage. Covered Charges paid with respect to Emergency Services, Air Ambulance Services provided by an Out-of-Network Provider or Covered Services rendered by an Out-of-Network Provider in an In-Network facility will be counted toward any applicable In-Network Deductible.

# **Self-Only Deductible**

For a self-only enrollment (family of one Covered Person), there is only one Deductible known as Self-Only Deductible. When the Covered Person reaches their Self-Only Deductible, they will begin paying Copayments or Coinsurance.

#### **Individual Deductible**

For family enrollment (family enrollment unit of two or more Cove ad Pusons), there is a Deductible for each individual/family member known as Individual Deductible. Unless otherwise indicated in the Schedule of Coverage or elsewhere in the Policy, the Accumulation Period Individual Deductible as shown in the Schedule of Coverage applies to all Covered Charges coursed by a Covered Person during an Accumulation Period. The Deductible applies service by a Covered Person during each Accumulation Period. When Covered Charges equal of the Deductible are incurred during the Accumulation Period and are submitted to Us, the Devictor will have been met for that Covered Person. Benefits will not be payable for Covered Charges expolie to the Deductible.

#### **Family Deductible Maximum**

The Deductible for a family has been satisfied for a family ha

If the Family Deductible Mer...um a shown in the Schedule of Coverage is satisfied in any one Accumulation Period by Covered Person, in a family enrollment unit, then the individual Deductible for any Covered Person in the family assume tunit will not be further applied to any other Covered Charges during the remainder of that Accumulation Period.

**NOTE:** The Accumulation Period Deductible does not apply to Preventive Benefits required under the Affordable Care Act (ACA) received at the In-Network Provider tier. Preventive Benefits required under the Affordable Care Act (ACA) that are received at the Out-of-Network Provider tier, however, are subject to the Accumulation Period Deductible.

#### Benefit-specific deductible

Some Covered Services are subject to additional or benefit-specific deductible amounts as shown in the Schedule of Coverage. These additional or separate deductibles do not contribute toward the satisfaction of the Individual Deductible or Family Deductible.

**NOTE:** Please refer to the **SCHEDULE OF COVERAGE** for the actual amount of Your Individual and Family Deductible Individual Deductible Family Deductible.

## **Percentage Payable**

The Percentage Payable is applied to Covered Charges after any applicable Deductible has been met. The Covered Person pays the coinsurance as set forth in the Schedule of Coverage.

#### DEDUCTIBLES AND MAXIMUMS

#### **Out-of-Pocket Maximums**

Any part of a charge that does not qualify as a Covered Charge will not be applied toward satisfaction of the Deductible and/or Out-of-Pocket Maximum. Covered Charges applied to satisfy the Deductible under this Group Policy count toward the satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum. All Cost Shares incurred by a covered person applies to the Out-of-Pocket Maximum. Amounts in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge or Benefit Maximum and additional expenses a Covered Person must pay because Precertification was not obtained will not be applied toward satisfying the Deductible or the Out-of-Pocket Maximum. Cost Shares paid with respect to Emergency Services, Air Ambulance Service provided by an Out-of-Network Provider or Covered Services rendered by an Out-of-Network Provider in an In-Network facility will be counted toward any applicable In-Network Out-of-Pocket maximum.

# **Self-Only Out-of-Pocket Maximum**

For a self-only enrollment (family of one Covered Person), there is only one Out-of-Pocket Maximum known as Self-Only Out-of-Pocket Maximum. When the Covered Person reaches their Self-Only Out-of-Pocket Maximum, they no longer pays Copayments or Coinsurance for those Covered Services that apply towards the Out-of-Pocket Maximum for the rest of the Accumulation Period.

#### Individual Out-of-Pocket Maximum

When the Cost Share amounts by a Covered Person enrolled in self only coverage equal or exceed the Individual Out-of-Pocket Maximum shown in the Schedule of Cover ge during an Accumulation Period, the Covered Person will not be required to pay any additional Cost Sh. to fr. Covered Services for remainder of that Accumulation Period.

When the Cost Share amounts by a Covered Person in a fam. of two or more Covered Persons equal or exceed the Individual Out-of-Pocket Maximum shown is the Sche full of Coverage during an Accumulation Period, the Covered Person will not be required to pay at y additional Cost Share for Covered Services for the remainder of that Accumulation Period.

#### **Family Out-of-Pocket Maximum**

When the Cost Share amounts for all Co. 1.1 Pe. son. in a family enrollment unit equal or exceed the Family Out-of-Pocket Maximum shown in the Screenile of Coverage during an Accumulation Period, the Covered Persons in a family enrolling 1 unit v. I not be required to pay any additional Cost Share for Covered Services for the remainder of the security mulation Period.

# Effect of Prior Coverage o Deductibi and Out-of-Pocket Maximum Take-over

Any Expenses Incurred by Covere Person while covered under the Prior Coverage will be credited toward satisfaction of Deductibles and Out-of-Pocket Maximums, as applicable, under the Group Policy if:

- 1) The expenses were included during the ninety (90) days before the Effective Date of the Group Policy;
- 2) The expenses were applied toward satisfaction of the Deductibles or Out-of-Pocket Maximum under the Prior Coverage during the ninety (90) days before the Effective Date of the Group Policy; and
- 3) The expenses would be considered Covered Charges under the Group Policy.

As used in this provision, "**Prior Coverage**" means the Policyholder's group medical plan that the Group Policy replaced. KPIC will insure any eligible person under the Group Policy on its Effective Date, subject to the above provisions, which apply only to Covered Persons who on the day before the Group Policy's Effective Date were covered under the Prior Coverage.

**Deductible Carry-over** If a Covered Person incurs Covered Charges during the last three months of an Accumulation Period that are applied toward satisfaction of the Deductible for that Accumulation Period, those charges will also be applied toward the Covered Person's Deductible for the next Accumulation Period.

# **DEDUCTIBLES AND MAXIMUMS**

# **Maximum Allowable Charge**

Payments for Expenses Incurred under the Group Policy are based upon the Maximum Allowable Charge for Covered Services. The Maximum Allowable Charge may be less than the amount actually billed by the provider. In addition to applicable Cost Sharing Persons are responsible for payment of any amounts in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Covered Service. Such difference will not apply towards satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under the Group Policy. (Refer to the definition of Maximum Allowable Charge shown in the General Definitions section of the Certificate).

#### **Other Maximums**

To the extent allowed by law, certain Covered Services are subject to internal limits or maximums. These additional limits or maximums are shown in the Schedule of Coverage.



This section describes the general benefits and benefit specific exclusions under the Group Policy. General limitations and exclusions are listed in the General Limitations and Exclusions section. Optional benefits are set forth under the sections entitled Optional Benefits, Limitations and Exclusions. Please refer to Your Schedule of Coverage to determine which, if any, optional benefits Your employer elected.

## **Insuring Clause**

Upon timely submission of a claim form and proof of loss, including but not limited to all documents and information that We need, KPIC will pay the Percentage Payable as defined in the **DEFINITIONS** section up to the Maximum Allowable Charge (shown in the Schedule of Coverage) for the Covered Services received, provided:

- 1) The Covered Person is insured under the Group Policy on the date when the Covered Service is received:
- 2) The claim is for a Covered Service and such Covered Service is Medically Necessary;
- 3) The claim is for a Covered Service provided or rendered by a Provider in accordance with all terms and conditions of this Certificate;
- 4) Prior to payment on the claim, any Deductible applicable to the Covered Service has been satisfied;
- 5) The Covered Person has not exceeded limits related to the Covered Service including but not limited to any other Benefit Maximum shown in the Schedule of Coverage: and
- 6) The Covered Person has satisfied any Precertification requirements.

Payments under the Group Policy, to the extent allowed by la. ':

- 1) Will be subject to the limitations shown in the Some 'ule of Cor erage;
- 2) Will be subject to the General Limitations ar Exclusions;
- 3) May be subject to Precertification; and
- 4) Will not duplicate any other benefits paid a pay he by KPIC.

Unless specifically stated otherwise else are in the Certificate of Insurance or in the Schedule of Coverage section, coverage includes Necesary are ices and Supplies and is as follows:

#### **OUTPATIENT SERVICES**

The following services are covered:

- 1) Physician services, including on ce visits, and real time integrated behavioral health consultative services to a treating program.
- 2) Telemedicine and Telemealth when used as a mode of delivering otherwise Covered Services via audio, video or data cor mulications methods.
- 3) Nursing services by an RN or LPN, or LVN, as certified by the attending Physician as Medically Necessary if an RN is not available.
- 4) Services by a Certified Nurse Practitioner; Physician Assistant, Certified Psychiatric-Mental Health Clinical Nurse Specialist; Licensed Midwife; or Certified Nurse-Midwife. This care must be within the individual's area of professional competence.
- 5) Dressings; casts; and splints.
- 6) Radiation treatment limited to:
  - a) radiation therapy when used in lieu of generally accepted surgical procedures or for the treatment of malignancy; or
  - b) the use of isotopes, radium or radon for diagnosis or treatment.
- 7) Chemotherapy that is drugs administered by medical personnel to treat cancer.
- 8) Infusion Therapy that is drugs or fluids administered by medical personnel used to treat infections, diseases and other conditions
- 9) Respiratory therapy.
- 10) X-ray, other imaging and laboratory tests.
  - Genetic testing, limited to genetic testing used to diagnose, treat, or determine predisposition to breast cancer and prenatal diagnosis of genetic disorders of the fetus by means of diagnostic procedures.

- 11) Biomarker testing, for the purpose of diagnosis, treatment, appropriate management or monitoring of a disease or condition when medically necessary.
- 12) Maternity Care for services in connection with pregnancy.
- 13) Outpatient surgery in a Free-Standing Surgical Facility, Hospital, or other licensed medical facility.
- 14) Hospital charges for a surgical room on an outpatient basis.
- 15) Pre-admission testing, limited to diagnostic, x-ray, and laboratory exams made during a Hospital outpatient visit. The exams must be made prior to a Hospital Confinement for which a Room and Board charge is made.
- 16) Coverage for management and treatment of diabetes which includes medically necessary equipment, supplies, pharmacologic agents and outpatient self-management training and education related to the care of diabetes, including medical nutrition therapy if prescribed by a health care provider licensed to prescribe such items in accordance with applicable state law. When prescribed, diabetes outpatient self-management and education must be provided by a certified, registered, or licensed health care professional with expertise in the care of diabetes.
- 17) Reimbursement for any covered surgical procedures performed on an outpatient basis when such procedures are performed by a licensed medical practitioner operating with the use of local anesthetic at a licensed outpatient surgical facility affiliated with a licensed hospital; and reimbursement for medical and surgical procedures performed on an outpatient basis in the case of a medical emergency.
- 18) Allergy testing and treatment, services, material and serum
- 19) Treatment of Orofacial pain, including but not limited to creation and temporomandibular joint disorders (TMJ) and myofacial pain for the following treatments:
  - a) Health history (medical and dental) pertiner to sympton
  - b) Clinical examinations related to presenting synotoms;
  - c) Muscle injections;
  - d) Temporary orthotics. Charges for splints or appliances once every three years with adjustments as necessary. Those appliances designed for orthodontic purposes are not covered, such as bionators, functional regulators, frankel devices, etc.;
  - e) Electromyographic studies of head and neck muscles. This does not include muscle testing or kinesiology;
  - f) Physical medicine and physical medicine a
  - g) Medically necessary large, the Temporomandibular Joint.
- 20) Chiropractic service for manua manipulation of the spine.
- 21) Necessary Services and Supplies.
- 22) Coverage for a second redict opinion, limited to charges for Physician consultation, and charges for any additional x-rays, laboratory tests and other diagnostic studies. Benefits will not be payable for x-ray, laboratory test, and diagnostic studies that are repetitive of those obtained as part of the original medical opinion and/or those for which KPIC paid benefits. For benefits to be payable, the second medical opinion must be rendered by a Physician who agrees not to treat the Covered Person's diagnosed condition. The Physician offering the second medical opinion may not be affiliated with the Physician offering the original medical opinion.
- 23) Second surgical opinion on the need for surgery. It must be given by a state board certified specialist: a) whose specialty is appropriate to the surgical procedure being evaluated; b) who has personally examined the Covered Person; and c) who does not perform the surgery. It must be given no later than 6 months after the initial surgical opinion indicating the need for the same surgery. It must be given in writing. This does not include repetition of any diagnostic test.
- 24) Bariatric surgery and associated services that are Medically Necessary for the treatment of obesity in adults by modification of the gastrointestinal tract to reduce nutrient intake and absorption. For Medically Necessary associated services related to a covered bariatric surgical procedure that you receive under this Plan, refer to the coverage information in this Certificate for the specific service. Under the Precertification process through the Medical Review Program, the proposed treatment will be evaluated using clinical guidelines on the identification, evaluation, and treatment of obesity in adults. Please refer to the PRECERTIFICATION section for information about Precertification through the Medical Review Program.
- 25) Observation Stays

# **INPATIENT SERVICES**

The following services are covered:

- 1) Room and Board in a Hospital
- 2) Room and Board in a Hospital Intensive Care Unit.
- 3) Necessary Services and Supplies, including medication dispensed while confined in a Hospital
- 4) Dressings; casts; and splints
- 5) Physician services
- 6) Nursing services by an RN or LPN, or LVN, as certified by the attending Physician as Medically Necessary if an RN is not available.
- 7) Services by a Certified Nurse Practitioner; Physician Assistant, Certified Psychiatric-Mental Health Clinical Nurse Specialist; Licensed Midwife; or Certified Nurse-Midwife. This care must be within the individual's area of professional competence
- 8) Anesthesia and its administration when provided by a licensed anesthesiologist or licensed nurse anesthetist.
- 9) Respiratory therapy.
- 10) Blood and blood derivatives, including plasma.
- 11) Diagnostic testing, including laboratory, x-ray and imaging.
- 12) Genetic testing, limited to genetic testing used to diagnose, treat, or determine predisposition to breast cancer and prenatal diagnosis of genetic disorders of the fetus by means of diagnostic procedures.
- 13) Coverage for a second medical opinion, limited to charges for Enysician consultation, and charges for any additional x-rays, laboratory tests and other diagnostic studies be enefits will not be payable for x-ray, laboratory tests, or diagnostic studies that are repetitive of unself-by animed as part of the original medical opinion and/or those for which KPIC paid better fits. For better to be payable, the second medical opinion must be rendered by a Physician who agrees not to treat the Covered Person's diagnosed condition. The Physician offering the second medical opinion may not be affiliated with the Physician offering the original medical opinion.
- 14) Routine nursery care and Physician charges for a worn while the mother is confined. The care is covered as part of the mother's admission. The a charges will be subject to any Deductible, Copayment, and Coinsurance shown in the Schedule or Coverage.
- 15) Non-medically necessary circumcision and ewb yrn within 31 days from birth
- 16) Birth Services/Maternity Care Services connection with pregnancy including those performed in a Birth Center.

# NEWBORN BABY AND MOTHER PROTECTION ACT NOTICE

The Newborn Baby and Mother Prote Jion Act (Code Section 33-24-58.2 of the OCGA) requires that health benefit policies which provide maternity benefits must provide coverage for a minimum of 48 hours of inpatient care following a normal vaginal delivery and a minimum of 96 hours of inpatient care following a cesarean section for a mother and her newborn child. The care must be provided in a licensed health care facility. A decision to shorten the length of stay may be made only by the attending health care provider after conferring with the mother. If the stay is shortened, coverage must be provided for up to two follow-up visits with specified health care providers with the first visit being within 48 hours after discharge. After conferring with the mother, the health care provider must determine whether the initial visit will be conducted at home or at the office and whether a second visit is appropriate. Specified services are required to be provided at such visits.

A stay longer than the above may be allowed provided the attending provider obtains authorization for an extended Confinement through KPIC's Medical Review Program. In no case will KPIC require that a provider reduce the mother's or child's Hospital Confinement below the allowable minimums cited above.

#### **AMBULANCE SERVICES**

- 1) Emergency medical transportation provided through the 911 emergency response system.
- 2) Non-emergency ambulance transportation in connection with care that is Medically Necessary.

#### **Ambulance Exclusions**

Non-emergency medical transportation including, but not limited to, stretcher van, wheelchair vans (ambulettes), taxis, and buses are not covered.

#### **AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDER**

We provide diagnosis and Medically Necessary health care treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder as determined by a licensed physician or licensed psychologist. We may require that Medically Necessity be demonstrated annually. Services include the following:

- 1. Diagnostic Services including assessments, evaluations or tests.
- 2. Habilitative or Rehabilitative Services, including physical therapy, speech therapy, occupational therapy, Applied Behavior Analysis or other professional or counseling services necessary to develop, maintain, and restore the functioning of an individual to the extent possible. These covered Services are also described in the sections regarding "Rehabilitation Services and Habilitation Services".
- 3. Counseling Services provided by a licensed psychiatrist, licensed psychologist, professional counselor or clinical social worker; and
- 4. Therapy Services for the treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder provided by a licensed or certified speech therapist, speech-language pathologist, occupational therapist, physical therapist or marriage and family therapist.

# **Autism Spectrum Disorder Exclusions**

Any Services described in this Treatment of Autism Spectrum Disord that re not specifically required to be covered by Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company pursuant to an individualized family service plan, an individualized education plan as required by the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, or an individualized service plan are not covered.

# **CLINICAL TRIALS**

We cover Services in connection with a clinical transfer all so the following conditions are met:

- 1) We would have covered the Services if t. ey vere not related to a clinical trial such as Routine Patient Care;
- 2) You are eligible to participate in the "inical" ial according to the trial protocol with respect to the treatment of cancer or other is "breaten ag condition (a condition from which the likelihood of death is probable unless the course of the analytion is interrupted), as determined by the following:
  - a) A Provider has made that determination; or
  - b) You provide as with medical and scientific information establishing this determination.
- 3) The clinical trial is a harm, p ase II, phase III, or phase IV clinical trial that is conducted in related to the prevention, detection, of treatment of cancer or other life-threatening condition and it meets one of the following requirements:
  - a) The study or investigation is approved or funded (which may include funding through inkind contributions) by at least one of the following:
    - i. The National Institutes of Health.
    - ii. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
    - iii. The Agency for Health Care Research and Quality.
    - iv. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.
    - v. A cooperative group or center of any of the above entities or of the Department of Defense or the Department of Veterans Affairs.
    - vi. A qualified non-governmental research entity identified in the guidelines issued by the National Institutes of Health for center support grants.
    - vii. The Department of Veterans Affairs or the Department of Defense or the Department of Energy, but only if the study or investigation has been reviewed and approved though a system of peer review that the HHS Secretary determines meets all of the following requirements:
      - A. It is comparable to the National Institutes of Health system of peer review of studies and investigations.
      - B. It assures unbiased review of the highest scientific standards by qualified people who have no interest in the outcome of the review.

- b) The study or investigation is conducted under an investigational new drug application reviewed by the Food and Drug Administration.
- c) The study or investigation is a drug trial that is exempt from having an investigational new drug application.

#### **Clinical Trial Exclusions**

The following services are not covered:

- 1) The investigational item or service.
- 2) Items and services that are provided solely for data collection and analysis and that are not used in the direct clinical management of the patient.
- 3) Services that are clearly inconsistent with widely accepted and established standards of care for the patient's diagnosis.

#### **Clinical Trials for Children with Cancer**

Coverage for Routine Patient Care Costs incurred in connection with the provision of goods, services, and benefits to Dependent children stricken with cancer in connection with approved clinical trial programs for the treatment of children's cancer. Such Dependent children should have been diagnosed with cancer prior to their nineteenth birthday; are enrolled in an approved clinical trial program for treatment of children's cancer; and are not otherwise eligible for benefits, payments, or reimbasements from any other third party payors or other similar sources.

#### **DENTAL SERVICES**

The following dental services are covered:

- 1) Extraction of impacted wisdom tooth embedded in the box
- 2) Non-surgical treatment of craniomandibular and 'mp rom ndi' ular joint disorders including splints and appliances.
- 3) Accidental Dental Injuries will be limited to service. The cessary to promptly repair, but not replace, teeth that have been injured as the result of an extra all following conditions must be satisfied:
  - a) A licensed provider provides to containervises;
  - b) The injury occurred as the result fanternal force that is defined as violent contact with an external object, not force in turned will be chewing; and
  - c) The Covered Services must be a ruested within 60 days of the injury.

Benefits are limited to the most satisfactory result.

Services will not include the stnesses and appliances, including replacement of dentures and implants.

- 4) General anesthesia and associated facility charges for dental procedures rendered in a Hospital or surgery center setting are covered, when the clinical status or underlying medical condition of the Covered Person requires that the dental procedure be performed while the Covered Person is under general anesthesia in a Hospital or surgery center setting. Coverage shall not be provided unless the Covered Person is:
  - a) under seven (7) years of age; or
  - b) developmentally disabled; or
  - c) one whose health is compromised and for whom general anesthesia is medically necessary; or
  - d) one who has sustained extensive facial or dental trauma, unless otherwise covered by workers' compensation.

This section does not apply to surgical treatment rendered for temporomandibular joint (TMJ) disorders nor does it provide coverage for any dental procedure or the professional fees or services of the dentist. Medically Necessary surgical treatment for temporomandibular joint (TMJ) disorders is covered under Outpatient Services.

# Pediatric Dental Services (children up to age 19)

Coverage for certain pediatric dental services is limited to only children up to age 19. This means pediatric dental services are provided for Dependent children up to the end of the month he or she turns age 19. The pediatric dental coverage is part of this medical plan. Four categories of benefits are covered for Dependent Children, when the services are provided by a licensed Provider, and when they are necessary and customary under the Generally Accepted Standards of Dental Practice.

Please see Precertification section in this section for services that require Precertification.

For questions about this dental coverage, please call Delta Dental's Customer Service at or 1-800-929-2309 or 711 (TTY) (toll free), Monday-Friday, 8 a.m. to 6 p.m.

The following definitions apply to the Pediatric Dental coverage:

**Benefit** means those Covered Dental Services which are made available to Covered Persons under the terms of this Group Policy and which are listed as part of the Group Policy.

**Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental PPO Dentist** means the fee for each Single Procedure that a PPO Provider has contractually agreed to accept as payment in fun for treating a Covered Person.

**Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental Premier Dentist** means a a fer for each Single Procedure that a PPO Provider has contractually agreed to accept as payment in a for treating a Covered Person.

**Covered Dental Services** means those dental services so forth in the Benefits and Limitations section of this Certificate.

**Delta Dental Premier Provider (Premier Provider)**neans an In-Network Dentist who contracts with Delta Dental or any other member company of the Delta Dental Plans Association and agrees to:

- 1. accept the Contracted Fee of the Delta De tal remier Dentist as payment in full for services provided under this dental insura services and and
- 2. complies with Delta Dental's admin. trau. guidelines.

**Delta Dental PPO Provider (PP) Provider (PP** 

- 1. accept the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental PPO Dentist as payment in full for services under this dental insural the can; and
- 2. complies with Delta Dental' administrative guidelines.

**Dental Provider** means a person licensed to practice dentistry when and where services are performed. A Provider shall also include a dental partnership, dental professional corporation or dental clinic.

In-Network Dental Provider means a licensed Premier Provider or PPO Provider who:

- accepts the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental Premier Dentist or the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental PPO Dentist as payment in full for services provided under this dental insurance plan; or
- 2. complies with Delta Dental's administrative guidelines.

# **Maximum Allowable Charge** means the lesser of:

- 1. For Covered Services from a PPO Provider, a Premier Provider or an Out-of-Network Dental Provider:
  - a. the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental PPO Dentist; or
  - b. the Submitted Amount.

# Out-of-Network Dental Provider means a licensed Provider who:

1. does not have Filed Fees/Negotiated Fees on file with Delta Dental; or

- 2. does not accept the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental Premier Dentist or the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental PPO Dentist as payment in full for services provided under this dental insurance plan; or
- 3. does not comply with Delta Dental's administrative guidelines.

**Single Procedure** means a dental procedure to which a separate procedure number has been assigned by the American Dental Association in the current version of Common Dental Terminology (CDT).

#### Your Choice of Dental Providers:

You may see any Dental Provider for Your covered treatment, whether the Dental Provider is a PPO Provider, Premier Provider or a Out-of-Network Dental Provider.

Your out-of-pocket expenses for certain pediatric dental services received from PPO Provider may be lower than the services provided by Premier Provider.

A Premier Provider is an In-Network Provider, however, for Covered Services received from a Premier Dentist, the Covered Person will be responsible for the payment of any difference between the Contracted Fee of the Delta Dental PPO Dentist and the Contracted Fee of the Delta Premier Dentist.

Locating an In-Network Dental Provider:

To find a Delta Dental Provider dentist log onto the Delta Lental web page at <a href="www.deltadentalins.com">www.deltadentalins.com</a> and use the Dentist Search feature. Search by cir, sure or zir code to find a listing of participating dentists with Delta Dental or contact the Integrated Voir Response (IVR): Call 1-800-929-2309 or 711 (TTY) and follow the prompts to receive a listing or dentists in your area by mail or fax.

**IMPORTANT**: If You receive dental services that are <u>not</u> Covered Services under this policy, an In-Network provider may charge You have the requirement at for those services. Prior to providing a patient with dental services that are not a covered benefit the dentist should provide to the patient a treatment plan that includes each anticipal service of be provided and the estimated cost of each service. If You would like more information a four coverage options, You may call Delta Dental's Customer Service at 1-800-929-2309

#### Pre-determination of Yc 'r P , (a) 'e) efits

After an examination, Your Denta Provider will talk to You about treatment You may need. The cost of treatment is something You by want to consider. If the service is extensive or involves implants, crowns or bridges, We encourage You to ask Your Dental Provider to request a Pre-determination of Benefits.

A Pre-determination of Benefits does not guarantee payment. It is an estimate of the amount KPIC will pay if You are eligible and meet all the requirements of the Group Policy at the time the treatment You have planned is completed.

In order to receive Pre-determination of Benefits, Your Provider must send a statement of proposed treatment to Our Administrator, Delta Dental listing the proposed treatment. Delta Dental will send Your Provider a Notice of Pre-determination of Benefits which estimates how much of the treatment costs KPIC will pay and how much You will have to pay. After You review the estimate with Your Provider and You decide to go ahead with the treatment plan, Your Provider returns the statement to the following address for payment after treatment has been completed.

Delta Dental of California P.O. Box 997330 Sacramento, CA 95899-7330

Computations are estimates only and are based on what would be payable on the date the Notice of Pre-determination of Benefit is issued if the patient is eligible. Payment will depend on the patient's eligibility and the remaining annual benefit maximum when completed services are submitted to KPIC or to Delta Dental.

Pre-determination of Benefits help prevent any misunderstanding about Your financial responsibilities.

For questions on Pre-determination reviews, please contact Delta Dental's Customer Service at 1-800-929-2309 or 711 (TTY) (toll free), Monday-Friday, 8 a.m. to 6 p.m.

#### Precertification

Precertification in this section means the required assessment of the medical necessity and customary standards of generally accepted dental practice standards by Delta Dental.

Orthodontic services require precertification.

Please contact Delta Dental's Customer Relations at 1-800-929-2309 or 711 (TTY) (toll free), Monday-Friday, 8 a.m. to 6 p.m for regarding Precertification.

# Covered Pediatric Dental Services

You are responsible to pay Deductible or any Coinsurance a plic sole to this benefit subject to the quantity limits shown in the Schedule of Coverage.

# Diagnostic and Preventive Services:

- 1) Diagnostic: procedures to aid the Dental Provider in action in ingrequired dental treatment.
- 2) Preventive: cleanings, including scaling n the presence of generalized moderate or severe gingival inflammation full mouth (periodon in naintenance is considered to be a Basic Benefit for payment purposes), topical application of the ride solutions, space maintainers.
- 3) Sealants: topically applied acrylic, plast composite materials used to seal developmental grooves and pits in permanent n. 'a. for he purpose of preventing decay.
- 4) Specialist Consultations: opinion or advice requested by a general dentist.

## Basic Services:

- 1) General Anesthesia or IV Sociation: when administered by a Dental Provider for covered Oral Surgery or selected endodon and periodontal surgical procedures.
- 2) Periodontal Clear nos pen dontal maintenance.
- 3) Palliative: emergency treatr ent to relieve pain.
- 4) Restorative: amalgar. ...d resin-based composite restorations (fillings) and prefabricated stainless steel restorations for treatment of carious lesions (visible destruction of hard tooth structure resulting from the process of decay).

#### Major Services:

- 1) Crowns and Inlays/Onlays: treatment of carious lesions (visible decay of the hard tooth structure) when teeth cannot be restored with amalgam or resin-based composites.
- 2) Prosthodontics: procedures for construction of fixed bridges, partial or complete dentures and the repair of fixed bridges; implant surgical placement and removal; and for implant supported prosthetics, including implant repair and re-cementation.
- 3) Oral Surgery: extractions and certain other surgical procedures (including pre-and post-operative care).
- 4) Endodontics: treatment of diseases and injuries of the tooth pulp.
- 5) Periodontics: treatment of gums and bones supporting teeth.
- 6) Denture Repairs: repair to partial or complete dentures, including rebase procedures and relining.
- 7) Night Guards/Occlusal Guards: intraoral removable appliances provided for treatment of harmful oral habits.

## Note on additional benefits during pregnancy:

When an Covered Person is pregnant, KPIC will pay for additional services to help improve the oral health of the Covered Person during the pregnancy. The additional services each calendar year while the Covered Person is covered under this plan include one (1) additional oral exam and either one (1) additional routine cleaning; one (1) additional periodontal scaling and root planing per quadrant; or one (1) additional periodontal maintenance procedure. Written confirmation of the pregnancy must be provided by the Covered Person or the Covered Person's Provider when the claim is submitted.

#### Orthodontics

Orthodontic treatment is a benefit of this dental plan only when medically necessary as evidenced by a severe handicapping malocclusion and when a Precertification is obtained. Severe handicapping malocclusion is not a cosmetic condition. Teeth must be severely misaligned causing functional problems that compromise oral and/or general health. Benefits for medically necessary orthodontics will be provided in periodic payments based on continued enrollment.

#### Pediatric Dental Limitations:

- 1) Services that are more expensive than the form of treatment customarily provided under accepted dental practice standards are called "Optional Services". Optional Services also include the use of specialized techniques instead of star Lard procedures.
  - If a Covered Person receives Optional Services, an an at that Benefit will be allowed, which means will base benefits will be based on the lower cost on the austomary service or standard practice instead of on the higher cost of the Optional Service. The Covered Person will be responsible for the difference between the higher cost of the Optional Service and the lower cost of the customary service or standard procedure.
- 2) If a primary dental procedure includes contact and procedures that are performed at the same time as the primary procedure, the component procedures are considered to be part of the primary procedure for purposes of determining the benefit payable under this Contract. If the Dental Provider bills separately the primary procedure and each of its component parts, the total benefit payable for all relate criates will be limited to the maximum benefit payable for the primary procedure.
- 3) Exam and cleaning limitations
  - a) Oral Examinations (example) after hours exams and exams for observation) and routine cleanings, including staling in presence of generalized moderate or severe gingival inflammation (color any combination thereof) are allowed no more than once every six (6) months. Periodontal maintenance are limited to four (4) times in a 12-month period. Up to four (4) periodontal maintenance procedures and up to two (2) routine cleanings, including scaling in presence of generalized moderate or severe gingival inflammation (or any combination thereof) not to exceed four (4) procedures or any combination thereof in a 12-month period. See note on additional Benefits during pregnancy.
  - b) A full mouth debridement is allowed once in a lifetime, when the Covered Person has no history of prophylaxis, scaling and root planing, periodontal surgery, or periodontal maintenance procedures within three years, and counts toward the cleaning frequency in the year provided.
  - c) Note that periodontal maintenanace, procedures that include periodontal maintenance, and full mouth debridement are covered as a Basic Benefit, and routine cleanings including scaling in presence of generalized moderate or severe gingival inflammation t are covered as a Basic Benefit, and routine cleanings are covered as a diagnostic and preventive service. Periodontal maintenance is only covered when performed following active periodontal therapy.
  - d) Caries risk assessments are allowed once in 12 months.
  - e) Full mouth debridement is not allowed when performed by the same dentist/dental office on the same day as evaluation procedures.
- 4) Application of caries arresting medicament is limited to twice per tooth per Calendar Year.

- 5) X-ray limitations:
  - a) The total reimbursable amount is limited to the Dental Provider's Accepted Fee for a complete intraoral series when the fees for any combination of intraoral x-rays in a single treatment series meet or exceed the accepted fee for a complete intraoral series.
  - b) When a panoramic film is submitted with supplemental film(s), the total reimbursable amount is limited to the Dental Provider's accepted fee for a complete intraoral series.
  - c) If a panoramic film is taken in conjunction with an intraoral complete series, the panoramic film is considered to be included in the complete series.
  - d) A complete intraoral series and panoramic film are each limited to once every 60 months.
  - e) Bitewing x-rays are limited to once every six (6) months. Bitewings of any type are not billable to the Covered Person or KPIC within 6 months of a full mouth series.
  - f) Image capture procedures are not separately allowable Covered Services
- 6) The fee for pulp vitality tests are included in the fee for any definitive treatment performed on the same date.
- 7) Topical application of fluoride solutions is limited to twice within a 12-month period.
- 8) A distal shoe space maintainer fixed unilateral is limited to children 8 and younger and is limited to once per quadrant per lifetime. A separate/additional space maintainer can be allowed after the removal of a unilateral distal shoe. The removal of a fixed space maintainer is considered to be included in the fee for the space maintainer; however, an exception is made if the removal is performed by a different Dental Provider. Pental Provider's office.
- 9) Sealants are limited as follows:
  - a) One in 36 months to permanent molars if 'bey are with the caries (decay) or restorations on the occlusal surface.
  - b) Repair or replacement of a Sealant on a y to the orthin 24 months of its application is included in the fee for the original pacement.
- 10) Preventive resin restorations in a mochate whigh risk caries risk patient permanent tooth are limited to once per tooth in 36 months.
- 11) Specialist Consultations count award the trail exam frequency. Screenings of patients or assessments of patients reported in a first ally when covered, are limited to only one in a 12-month period and include the reported to with any other examination on the same date of service and Provider office.
- 12) Replacement of an amalga our resin-based composite restorations (fillings) within 24 months of treatment will out be covered if the service is provided by the same Dental Provider/Dental Provider office. refairned and crowns are limited to once per child per tooth in any 60-month period. Replacement restorations within 24 months are included in the fee for the original restoration.
- 13) Protective restorations (sedative fillings) are allowed when definitive treatment is not performed on the same date of service. The fee for protective restorations is included in the fee for any definitive treatment performed on the same date.
- 14) Prefabricated stainless steel crowns are allowed on baby (deciduous) teeth and permanent teeth through age 14. Replacement restorations within 24 months are included in the fee for the original restoration.
- 15) Therapeutic pulpotomy is limited to baby (deciduous) teeth only; an allowance for an emergency palliative treatment is made when performed on permanent teeth.
- 16) Pulpal therapy (resorbable filling) is limited to once in a lifetime and to primary incisor teeth for children up to age 6 and for primary molars and cuspids up to age 11. Retreatment of root canal therapy by the same Dental Provider/ Dental Provider office within 24 months is considered part of the original procedure.
- 17) Apexification is only benefited on permanent teeth with incomplete root canal development or for the repair of a perforation.
- 18) Retreatment of apical surgery by the same Dental Provider/ Dental Provider office within 24 months is considered part of the original procedure.

- 19) Fees for additional pins on the same tooth on the same date are considered a component of the initial pin placement.
- 20) Palliative treatment is covered per visit, not per tooth, and the fee for palliative treatment provided in conjunction with any procedures other than x-rays or select Diagnostic procedures is considered included in the fee for the definitive treatment.
- 21) Periodontal limitations:
  - a) Benefits for periodontal scaling and root planing in the same quadrant are limited to once in every 24-month period. In the absence of supporting documentation, no more than two quadrants of scaling and root planing will be benefited on the same date of service.
  - b) Periodontal surgery in the same quadrant is limited to once in every 36-month period and includes any surgical re-entry or scaling and root planing performed within 36-months by the same dentist/dental office.
  - c) Periodontal services, including graft procedures are only covered for the treatment of natural teeth and are not covered when submitted in conjunction with extractions, periradicular surgery, ridge augmentation or implants.
  - d) Bone grafts are not benefited in conjunction with soft tissue grafts in the same surgical area.
  - e) Periodontal surgery is subject to a 30 day wait following periodontal scaling and root planing in the same quadrant.
  - f) Cleanings (regular and periodontal) and full moundebruement are subject to a 30 day wait following periodontal scaling and root planin. In performed by the same Dental Provider office.
  - g) When implant procedures are a covered beautifit, scaling and debridement in the presence of inflammation or mucositis of a single in land including cleaning of the implant surfaces, without flap entry and closure is covered as a basa penefit and are limited to once in a 24-month period.
- 22) Collection and application of autology a blund concentrate product are limited to once every 36 months.
- 23) Crowns and Inlays/Onlays are wared of more often than once in any 60 month period except when it is determined the existing from or Inlay/Onlay is not satisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory because the war the involved has experienced extensive loss or changes to tooth structure or supporting tistues will only be allowed on teeth that are developmentally mature.
- 24) Core buildup, ir sluding any ins, is covered not more than once in any 60 month period.
- 25) Prefabricated post and cole services are covered not more than once in any 60 month period.
- 26) Resin infiltration of incident smooth surface lesions is covered once in any 36 month period.
- 27) When allowed within six (6) months of a restoration, the Benefit for a Crown, Inlay/Onlay or fixed prosthodontic service will be reduced by the Benefit paid for the restoration.
- 28) Prosthodontic appliances, implants and/or implant supported prosthetics (except for implant/abutment supported removable dentures) will be replaced only after 60 months have passed, except when it is determined that there is such extensive loss of remaining teeth or change in supporting tissue that the existing fixed bridge or denture cannot be made satisfactory. Replacement of a prosthodontic appliance and/or implant supported prosthesis not provided under a KPIC benefit will be made if it is determined that it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Services will only be allowed on teeth that are developmentally mature. Diagnostic and treatment facilitating aids for implants are considered a part of, and included in, the fees for the definitive treatment. Payment for implant removal is limited to one (1) for each implant within a 60-month period whether provided under KPIC benefits or any other dental care plan.
- 29) Debridement and/or osseous contouring of a peri-implant defect, or defects surrounding a single implant, and includes surface cleaning of the exposed implant surface, including flap entry and closure is allowed once every 60-month period.

- 30) An implant is a covered procedure of the plan only if determined to be a dental necessity. If an arch can be restored with a standard prosthesis or restoration, no benefits will be allowed for the individual implant or implant procedures. Only the second phase of treatment (the prosthodontic phase-placing of the implant crown, bridge denture or partial denture) may be subject to the alternate benefit provision of the plan.
- 31) When a posterior fixed bridge and a removable partial denture are placed in the same arch in the same treatment episode, only the partial denture will be a Benefit.
- 32) Recementation of Crowns, Inlays/Onlays or bridges is included in the fee for the Crown, Inlay/Onlay or bridge when performed by the same Dental Provider/ Dental Provider office within six (6) months of the initial placement.
- 33) The initial installation of a prosthodontic appliance and/or implants is not covered unless the prosthodontic appliance and/or implant, bridge or denture is made necessary by natural, permanent teeth extraction occurring during a time the Covered Person was under this plan.
- 34) Payment is limited for dentures to a standard partial or complete denture (Coinsurance applies). A standard denture means a removable appliance to replace missing natural, permanent teeth that is made from acceptable materials by conventional means and includes routine post-delivery care including any adjustments and relines for the first six (6) months after placement.
  - a) Denture rebase is limited to one (1) per arch in \$\textit{5} 36\$-month period and includes any relining and adjustments for six (6) months following placement.
  - b) Dentures, removable partial dentures and reline. inc' de adjustments for six (6) months following installation. After the initial six (6) n. nths of an adjustment or reline, adjustments and relining are limited to or o (1) per arc. in a 36-month period. Immediate dentures, and immediate removable partice dentures include adjustments for three (3) months following installation. After the initial trace (3) months of an adjustment or reline, relining is limited to one (1) per a sh in a 36 month period.
  - c) Tissue conditioning is not allowed as a separate Benefit when performed on the same day as a denture, reline or relative.
- 35) Occlusal guards are covered by report for children age 13 or older when the purpose of the occlusal guard is for the treatment of brunism or diagnoses other than temporomandibular joint dysfunction (TMJD). Occlusal guards are limited to one (1) per 12 consecutive month period. Repair or replacement of an occlusal rule discillowed once in 12-months following six months from initial placement.
- 36) Limitations on Orthoding Sprvices
  - a) Services are limit d to medically necessary orthodontics when provided by a Dental Provider. Ortho untic treatment is a benefit of this dental plan only when medically necessary as evidenced by a severe handicapping malocclusion and when a prior authorization is obtained.
  - b) Orthodontic procedures are a benefit only when the diagnostic casts verify a minimum score of 26 points on the Handicapping Labio-Lingual Deviation (HLD) Index or one of the automatic qualifying conditions below exist.
  - c) The automatic qualifying conditions are:
    - i. Cleft palate deformity. If the cleft palate is not visible on the diagnostic casts written documentation from a credentialed specialist shall be submitted, on their professional letterhead, with the prior authorization request,
    - ii. A deep impinging overbite in which the lower incisors are destroying the soft tissue of the palate.
    - iii. A crossbite of individual anterior teeth causing destruction of soft tissue,
    - iv. Severe traumatic deviation.
  - d) The following documentation must be submitted with the request for prior authorization of services by the Dental Provider:
    - i. ADA 2006 or newer claim form with service code(s) requested;
    - ii. Diagnostic study models (trimmed) with bite registration; or OrthoCad equivalent;
    - iii. Cephalometric radiographic image or panoramic radiographic image;

- iv. HLD score sheet completed and signed by the Orthodontist; and
- v. Treatment plan.
- e) The allowed amount for comprehensive orthodontic treatment procedures (D8080, D8090) include all appliances, adjustments, insertion, removal and post treatment stabilization (retention). No additional charge to the Covered Person (other than the Covered Person's Cost Share) is permitted.
- f) Comprehensive orthodontic treatment includes the replacement, repair and removal of brackets, bands and arch wires by the original Dental Provider.
- g) Orthodontic procedures are benefits for medically necessary handicapping malocclusion, cleft palate and facial growth management cases for children under the age of 19 and shall be prior authorized.
- h) Only those cases with permanent dentition shall be considered for medically necessary handicapping malocclusion, unless the child is age 13 or older with primary teeth remaining. Cleft palate and craniofacial anomaly cases are a benefit for primary, mixed and permanent dentitions. Craniofacial anomalies are treated using facial growth management.
- i) All necessary procedures that may affect orthodontic treatment shall be completed before orthodontic treatment is considered.
- j) When specialized orthodontic appliances or procedures chosen for aesthetic considerations are provided, an allowance with being add for the cost of a standard orthodontic treatment. The Covered Person is resmansible for the difference between the allowance made towards the standard orthodontic treatment and the dentist's charge for the specialized orthodontic opliance or procedure.
- k) Repair and replacement of an orthodon. appliance inserted under this plan that has been damaged, lost, stolen, or mapla add a not a covered service.
- Orthodontics, including oral enduations and all treatment, must be performed by a licensed dentist or their supervision staff, acting within the scope of applicable law. The dentist of record must be form in in-person clinical evaluation of the patient (or the telehealth equivalent who en quired under applicable law to be reimbursed as an alternative to an in-person clinical evaluation) to establish the need for orthodontics and have adequate agriculto information, including appropriate radiographic imaging, to device a proper treatment plan. Self-administered (or any type of "do it yourself") orthodontics and covered.
- m) The removal of 1 and orthodontic appliances for reasons other than completion of treatment is not a covered benefit.
- 37) The fees for sy another one and are not separately payable services.

#### **Pediatric Dental Exclusions:**

- 1) services that are not Essential Health Benefits
- 2) maxillofacial prosthetics.
- 3) provisional and/or temporary restorations (except an interim removable partial denture to replace extracted anterior permanent teeth during the healing period for children 16 years of age or under).
- 4) services for congenital (hereditary) or developmental (following birth) malformations, including but not limited to cleft palate, upper and lower jaw malformations, enamel hypoplasia (lack of development), fluorosis (a type of discoloration of the teeth) and anodontia (congenitally missing teeth), except those services that are Medically Necessary.
- 5) treatment to stabilize teeth, treatment to restore tooth structure lost from wear, erosion, or abrasion or treatment to rebuild or maintain chewing surfaces due to teeth out of alignment or occlusion. Examples include but are not limited to: equilibration, periodontal splinting, or complete occlusal adjustments.
- 6) any Pediatric Dental Service Procedure provided prior to the date the Covered Person became eligible for services under this plan.
- 7) prescribed drugs, medication, pain killers, antimicrobial agents, see **PHARMACY SERVICES** section, or experimental/investigational procedures.

- 8) charges for anesthesia, other than general anesthesia and IV sedation administered by a Dental Provider in connection with covered oral surgery or selected endodontic and periodontal surgical procedures. Local anesthesia and regional/or trigeminal bloc anesthesia are not separately payable procedures.
- 9) extra oral grafts (grafting of tissues from outside the mouth to oral tissues).
- 10) laboratory processed crowns for teeth that are not developmentally mature.
- 11) endodontic endosseous implants.
- 12) indirectly fabricated resin-based Inlays/Onlays.
- 13) charges by any hospital or other surgical or treatment facility and any additional fees charged by the Dental Provider for treatment in any such facility.
- 14) treatment by someone other than a Dental Provider or a person who by law may work under a Dental Provider's direct supervision.
- 15) charges incurred for oral hygiene instruction, a plaque control program, preventive control programs including home care times, dietary instruction, x-ray duplications, cancer screening, tobacco counseling performed by a Dental Provider or broken appointments are not Covered Services.
- 16) dental practice administrative services including, but not limited to, preparation of claims, any non-treatment phase of dentistry such as provision of an antiseptic environment, sterilization of equipment or infection control, or any ancillary materials used during the routine course of providing treatment such as cotton swabs, gauze, bibs, masks or relaxe on techniques such as music.
- 17) procedures having a questionable prognosis based on a denial consultant's professional review of the submitted documentation.
- 18) any tax imposed (or incurred) by a government, state or oth centity in connection with any fees charged for a Covered Service provided under this plan will be "e responsibility of the Covered Person and not a Covered Service.
- 19) Deductibles and/or any service not covered ur uer i is p. n.
- 20) services covered under this plan but exceed Renefi Maximums.
- 21) the initial placement of any prosthodontic app arce or implant, unless such placement is needed to replace one or more permanent teeth a acte while the Covered Person is covered under this plan or was covered under any dental car p. n administered by Delta Dental. The extraction of a third molar (wisdom tooth) will not the replacement of the extraction or teeth.
- 22) services for Orthodontic treatment of malocclusion of teeth and/or jaws) except medically necessary Orthodontics provided a prior authorization is obtained.
- 23) missed and/or cancelled appointments.
- 24) actions taken to schoule and as ure compliance with patient appointments are inclusive with office operations and are of separately payable service.
- 25) the fees for care coordination are considered inclusive in overall patient management and are not a separately payable se. 3.
- 26) dental case management motivational interviewing and patient education to improve oral health literacy.
- 27) non-ionizing diagnostic procedure capable of quantifying, monitoring and recording changes in structure of enamel, dentin, and cementum.
- 28) extra-oral 2D projection radiographic image and extra-oral posterior dental radiographic image.
- 29) diabetes testing performed by a Dental Provider.
- 30) corticotomy (specialized oral surgery procedure associated with orthodontics).
- 31) Antigen or antibody testing.
- 32) Counseling for the control and prevention of adverse oral, behavioral, and systemic health effects associated with high-risk substance use.

#### **General Dental Services Exclusions**

Dental care including dental x-rays; dental appliances; orthodontia, professional fees; and dental procedures/services resulting from medical treatment, including surgery on the jawbone, and radiation treatment is not covered except as otherwise covered in this **DENTAL SERVICES** section.

# **DIALYSIS CARE**

Coverage of dialysis Services related to acute renal failure and end-stage renal disease is covered when all of the following conditions are met:

- You satisfy all the medical criteria developed by KPIC or its designee and by the facility providing the dialysis;
- b) You receive the Services are provided in a hospital or facility certified by Medicare; and
- c) You receive a written order for our dialysis treatment from a physician.

Equipment, training and medical supplies required for home dialysis are covered. Home dialysis includes home hemodialysis and peritoneal dialysis.

# **DURABLE MEDICAL EQUIPMENT (DME)**

We cover DME prescribed in accordance with Medicare guidelines and approved for coverage under Medicare as of January of the year immediately preceding the year this COI became effective or last renewed. DME also includes infant apnea monitors and blood pressure monitors for individuals diagnosed with hypertension. Rental of Durable Medical Equipment is covered, unless otherwise indicated in the Schedule of Coverage. However, purchase of such equipment may be made if, in the judgment of KPIC: a) purchase of the equipment would be less expensive than rental; or b) such equipment is not available for rental. KPIC will repair the equipment without charge, unless the repair is due to loss or misuse.

# **Durable Medical Equipment Exclusions**

The following Durable Medical Equipment is not covered:

- 1) Oxygen tents;
- 2) Equipment generally used for comfort or convenience that is not provided in nature (e.g., bed boards, bathtub lifts, adjust-a-beds, telephone arms, air conditioners and humidifiers) unless otherwise required by law;
- 3) Deluxe equipment such as motor driven wheelchirs are beds, except when such deluxe features are necessary for the effective treatment of a Covercity erson's condition and in order for the Covered Person to operate the equipment:
- 4) Disposable supplies, exercise and hygiene quarent, experimental or research equipment, and devices not medical in nature such so automobile. This exclusion does not app. to uposable diabetic supplies;
- 5) Devices for testing blood or othe body substances, except diabetic testing equipment and supplies;
- 6) Electronic monitors of bodily functions and infant apnea monitors;
- 7) Replacement of lost equipment including but not limited to theft;
- 8) Repair, adjustments or replacement necessitated by misuse;
- 9) More than one piece of Dur Die Fedical Equipment serving essentially the same function; except for replacements other than those no essitated by misuse or loss; and
- 10) Spare or alternate use equip. ....t.

## **EMERGENCY SERVICES**

Emergency Services are covered 24 hours a day 7 days a week and includes:

- a) for Emergency Medical Screening Exams; and
- b) for stabilization of an Emergency Medical Condition; and

Emergency Services are covered 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, anywhere in the world. If You have an Emergency Condition, call 911 or go to the nearest emergency room. If You receive Emergency Care/Services and cannot, at the time of emergency, reasonably reach an In-Network Provider, that emergency care rendered during the course of the emergency will be paid for in accordance with the terms of the Group Policy, at benefit levels at least equal to those applicable to treatment by an In-Network Providers for emergency care.

Please refer to the definition of "Maximum Allowable Charge" under the **GENERAL DEFINITIONS** section of this Certificate for an explanation of the amount payable by KPIC for Emergency Services rendered by Out-of-Network Providers.

# **FAMILY PLANNING SERVICES**

Covered family planning services are limited to:

- a) The charge of a Physician for consultation concerning the family planning alternatives available to You and Your spouse, including any related diagnostic tests;
- b) Family planning counseling, including pre-abortion and post-abortion counseling and information on birth control;
- c) Voluntary termination of pregnancy; and
- d) Vasectomies

# **Familly Planning Exclusions**

The following services are not covered:

- 1) Artificial insemination;
- 2) Other assistive reproductive technologies;
- 3) Diagnostic procedures;
- 4) In vitro fertilization and other procedures involving the eggs;
- 5) Implantation of an embryo developed in vitro; and
- 6) Infertility diagnosis and treatment services.
- 7) Reversal of sterilization

#### **HEARING SERVICES**

The following hearing services are covered:

- 1) Hearing exams and tests needed to determine the need for hearing correction are covered.
- 2) Pediatric hearing aids and services

For Dependent children up to age 19, We provide one Hecking Aid for each hearing impaired ear when prescribed as Medically Necessary every 48 morkins to the Cenefit Maximum as specified in the Schedule of Benefits. You need not obtain hecking air is for both ears at the same time, and the 48 month periods run separately for each ear.

The hearing aid(s) and all Medically Neces ar, Services and supplies count toward the Benefit Maximum including:

- a) Initial hearing aid evaluation;
- b) Fitting;
- c) Dispensing;
- d) Programming;
- e) Servicing, repairs, and follow-up maintenance;
- f) Adjustments;
- g) Ear molds
- h) Ear mold impressions
- i) Auditory training
- j) Probe microphone measurements to ensure appropriate gain and output.

Please refer to the definition of "Hearing Aids" under the **GENERAL DEFINITIONS** section for more information.

If during the 48-month period, the hearing aid(s) no longer adequately meets the needs of the covered Dependent and the hearing aid(s) cannot be repaired or adjusted, we will provide a one-time replacement during the 48-month period up to a separate Benefit Maximum equal to the initial Benefit Maximum.

The devices and services outlined above are subject to any Benefit Maximums, Accumulation Periods, Deductible, Copayment, and Coinsurance Percentage Payable shown in the Schedule of Coverage.

# **Pediatric Hearing Aid Exclusions**

The following services are not covered:

1) Hearing aids prescribed or ordered before you were a Covered Person under this policy are not covered.

- 2) Replacement parts for repair of a hearing aid are not covered except as outlined above.
- 3) Replacements of lost, stolen, or broken hearing aids are not covered except as outlined above.
- 4) Hearing aid batteries.
- 5) Hearing aids for non-hearing impaired ears.
- 6) Hearing aids for Covered Persons who are 19 years old or older unless purchased separately by your Group.

# **Hearing Services Exclusions**

Hearing therapy, or hearing aids for adults age 19 and over are not covered. This exclusion includes hearing exams to determine appropriate hearing aid, as well as hearing aids or tests to determine their efficacy.

## **HOME HEALTH CARE**

Home Health Care Services are covered:

Covered Home Health Care Services are limited to 4 hours of treatment within any 24-hour period.

#### **Home Health Care Exclusions**

The following Home Health Care services are not covered

- 1) meals, personal comfort items,
- 2) housekeeping services.
- 3) services provided by a Home Health Aide.
- 4) Applied Behavioral Analysis. Please see the <u>AUTISM SPECTA 'M' ISORDER</u> section for description of coverage

# **HOSPICE CARE**

Covered Hospice Care is limited to:

- a) Physician services;
- b) nursing care;
- c) physical, speech or occupational therapy
- d) medical social services;
- e) services of home health aides and one makers,
- f) medical supplies, drugs and Durable 'equal Equipment;
- g) short-term inpatient care, in the line res, te care and care for pain control and acute and chronic symptom management;
- h) counseling and bereavement's vices; and
- i) services of voluntee s.

Covered Persons who elect to receive Hospice Care are not entitled to any other benefits under the Group Policy for the terminal illn.

## **INFERTILITY SERVICES**

Services for diagnosis of involuntary infertility that are limited to diagnostic imaging and laboratory tests to determine whether urological or non-gynecological medical conditions are the cause of the infertility are covered. Tests include fasting blood glucose, fasting insulin, hormone level tests and tests to rule out sexually transmitted diseases. Benefits are also available for services to treat the underlying medical conditions that cause infertility (e.g., endometriosis, obstructed fallopian tubes, and hormone deficiency). Treatment must be consistent with prevailing standards for efficacy. Benefits payable for diagnosis of infertility will be covered on the same basis as a Sickness.

#### Infertility Services Exclusions

The following services are not covered:

- 1) Artificial insemination and advanced reproductive techniques such as IVF, ZIFT and GIFT for the treatment for infertility.
- 2) Treatment for infertility

#### MENTAL HEALTH AND CHEMICAL DEPENDENCY SERVICES

The following services are covered:

- 1) Mental Health Services for the treatment of a Mental Illness are covered, including:
  - a) Inpatient Mental Health Services including
    - 1) evaluation,
    - 2) crisis intervention,
    - 3) psychiatric hospitalization, including coverage for Room and Board,
    - 4) Residential Treatment in a licensed residential treatment facility.
  - b) Outpatient Mental Health Services
    - 1) diagnostic evaluation such as neurophysiological and psychological testing
    - 2) psychiatric treatment such as electroconvulsive treatment,
    - 3) individual and group therapy visits,
    - 4) hospital alternative services such as partial hospitalization and intensive outpatient psychiatric treatment programs,
    - 5) visits for the purpose of monitoring drug therapy.
- 2) Chemical Dependency Services for the treatment of Substance Abuse or Chemical Dependency are covered including:
  - a) Detoxification Services in an inpatient or outpatient setting for the medical treatment of withdrawal symptoms.
  - b) Inpatient Chemical Dependency Treatment Services such as
    - 1) Hospital Services,
    - 2) Residential Treatment in a licensed residential treatment if family,
    - 3) Medical treatment for withdrawal symptoms,
    - 4) individual and group counseling, and
    - 5) inpatient specialized treatment programs.
  - c) Outpatient Chemical Dependency Treatment Cervices such as
    - 1) individual and group counseling; Medic (treat lent for withdrawal symptoms,
    - 2) hospital alternative services, such as part. Upspitalization and intensive outpatient treatment programs; and
    - 3) aftercare support visits, when provided as part of a covered program.

All chemical dependency services must be and d according to a prescribed treatment plan from a licensed physician in a licensed med according to a prescribed treatment plan from a

# PREVENTIVE VISITS AND SFT 'CES

Unless otherwise stated, the requirement that Medically Necessary Covered Services be incurred as a result of Injury or Sickness viller cap, you the following Covered Services. Please refer to Your Schedule of Coverage regarding each benefit in this section:

## **Preventive Care Exams and Services**:

As shown in the Schedule of Coverage, the following preventive services are not subject to Deductibles, Copayments or Coinsurance when received from an In-Network Provider. When performed as part of preventive exam for children through age five (5) urinalysis will not be subject to Deductibles regardless of provider participating status. The preventive services indicated with an (\*) asterisk below will not be subject to Deductibles if received from an Out-of-Network Provider. Consult with Your physician to determine what preventive services are appropriate for You.

# Exams:

- 1) Well-Baby, Child, Adolescent Exam according to the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) guidelines.\*
- 2) Well woman exam visits including preconception counseling, routine prenatal care and post partum office visits. Routine prenatal office visits include the initial and subsequent histories, physical examinations, recording of weight, blood pressure, fetal heart tones and routine chemical urinalysis.

#### Screenings:

1) Abdominal aortic aneurysm screening.

- 2) Anxiety screening in adolescent and adult women, including those who are pregnant or postpartum.
- 3) Asymptomatic bacteriuria screening.
- 4) Breast cancer mammography screening.
- 5) Behavioral/Social/Emotional Screening for children newborn to 21 years.
- 6) Cervical cancer and dysplasia screening including HPV screening.
- 7) Colorectal cancer screening using fecal occult blood, sigmoidoscopy or colonoscopy. Colonoscopies after a positive non-invasive stool-based screening test or direct visualization screening test. This includes anesthesia required for colonoscopies, pathology for biopsies resulting from a screening colonoscopy, over the counter and prescriptions drugs necessary to prepare the bowel for the procedure, and a specialist consultation visit prior to the procedure.
- 8) Depression screening including suicide risk as an element of universal depression screening for children ages 12-21.
- 9) Diabetes screening for non-pregnant women with a history of gestational diabetes who have not previously been diagnosed with type 2 diabetes mellitus
- 10) Gestational and post partum diabetes screening
- 11) Hepatitis B and Hepatitis C virus infection screening
- 12) Hematocrit or Hemoglobin screening in children\*
- 13) Hypertension (High blood pressure) screening
- 14) Lead screening
- 15) Lipid disorders screening
- 16) Lung cancer screening with low-dose computed tomography injuding a counseling visit to discuss the screening in adults who have a 20- pack-year sn. Ting history and currently smoke or have quit within the past 15 years. One pack year is equal to smoking one pack per day for one year, or two packs per day for half a year.
- 17) Newborn congenital hypothyroidism screning\*
- 18) Newborn hearing loss screening\*
- 19) Newborn metabolic/hemoglobin screek is \*\*
- 20) Newborn phenylketonuria screening\*
- 21) Newborn sickle cell disease screen, at
- 22) Obesity screening
- 23) Osteoporosis screening
- 24) Pre-eclampsia screening w 'h b' ressure measurements throughout pregnancy.
- 25) Rh (d) incompatibility for press, ant women screening
- 26) Sexually transmit ed infection screening such as chlamydia, gonorrhea , syphilis and HIV screening.
- 27) Sudden cardiac arrest and Judden cardiac death risk assessment in children 12-21.
- 28) Type 2 diabetes melli. screening
- 29) Tuberculin testing\*
- 30) Urinary incontinence screening in women
- 31) Visual impairment in children screening\*

#### **Health Promotion:**

- Screening by asking questions about unhealthy drug use in adults age 18 years or older.
   Screening should be implemented when services for accurate diagnosis, effective treatment, and appropriate care can be offered or referred.
- 2) Unhealthy alcohol and drug misuse assessment and behavioral counseling interventions in a primary care setting to reduce alcohol misuse.
- 3) Behavioral counseling interventions to promote healthy diet and physical activity for persons with cardiovascular disease.
- 4) Offer intensive counseling and behavioral interventions to promote sustained weight loss for obese adults and children.
- 5) Counseling for midlife women with normal or overweight body mass index to maintain weight or limit weight gain to prevent obesity.
- 6) Offer pregnant persons effective behavioral counseling interventions aimed at promoting healthy weight gain and preventing excess gestational weight gain in pregnancy.

- 7) Sexually transmitted infections counseling.
- 8) Tobacco use screening and tobacco-caused disease counseling and interventions. FDA approved tobacco cessation prescription or over-the-counter medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe drugs for women who are not pregnant and men.
- 9) Referral for testing for breast and ovarian cancer susceptibility, referral for generic risk assessment and referral for BRCA mutation testing.
- 10) Discuss use of risk-reducing medications, such as tamoxifen, raloxifene, or aromatase inhibitors, with women who are at increased risk for breast cancer and at low risk for adverse medication effects.
- 11) When prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe the following drugs:
  - a) Aspirin in the prevention of preeclampsia in pregant women.
  - b) Oral fluoride supplementation at currently recommended doses to preschool children older than 6 months of age whose primary water source is deficient in fluoride.
  - c) Topical fluoride varnish treatments applied in a primary care setting by primary care providers, within the scope of their licensure, for the prevention of dental caries in children.
  - d) Folic acid supplementation for women planning or capable of pregnancy for the prevention of neural tube defects.
- 12) Interventions to promote breastfeeding: The following additional services are covered: breastfeeding support and counseling by a provider action within the scope of his or her license or certified under applicable state law during pregnancy and or in the post partum period; breast milk storage supplies; any equipment and supplion as clinically indicated to support women and babies with breast feeding difficulties; and the purchase of a breast pump. A hospital-grade electric breast pump, including any equipment is in a pure additional to purchase the hospital-grade electric breast pump if purchase would be less expensive than rental or rental equipment is not available.
- 13) All prescribed FDA-approved contrace, tive methods for women with reproductive capacity, including but not limited to displayer ical caps, vaginal rings, continuous extended oral contraceptives and patches. This is cluute all FDA-approved cleared or granted contraceptive products that are determined by an individual's medical Provider to be medically appropriate. Also included are contrace tive which require medical administration in Your doctor's office, implanted devices and professional services to implant them, sterilization procedures, follow-up and management of side effects; counseling for continued adherance, device removal, patient education and durating Items and services that are integral to the furnishing of a recommended preventive survice such as a pregnancy test needed before provision of certain contraceptives is including in contraceptive coverage. Over the counter FDA-approved female contraceptive methods are covered only when prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe drugs. In addition, fertility awareness-based methods, including the lactation amenorrhea method, although less effective, is covered for women desiring an alternative method. A non-preferred contraceptive or drug will be covered at the preferred cost share level when Your physician determines a generic or preferred contraceptive drug or device is not medically appropriate.
- 14) Screening, counseling and other interventions such as education, harm reduction strategies and referral to appropriate supportive services for interpersonal and domestic violence.
- 15) Physical therapy to prevent falls in community-dwelling adults who are at increased risk for falls. Community dwelling adults means those adults not living in assisted living, nursing homes or other institutions.
- 16) Counseling intervention for pregnant and postpartum persons who are at increased risk of perinatal depression
- 17) Counseling young adults, adolescents, children, and parents of young children about minimizing exposure to ultraviolet (UV) radiation for persons aged 6 months to 24 years with fair skin types to reduce their risk of skin cancer.

#### **Disease Prevention:**

- 1) Immunizations as recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and HRSA\* Certain immunizations may be available at the pharmacy.
- 2) Prophylactic gonorrhea medication for newborns to protect against gonococcal ophthalmia neonatorum
- 3) Low to moderate dose statin drugs for the prevention of cardiovascular disease events and mortality when all the following criteria are met: 1) individuals are aged 40-75 years; 2) they have 1 or more cardiovascular risk factors; and 3) they have a calculated 10-year risk of a cardiovascular event of 10% or greater.
- 4) Preexposure prophylaxis (PrEP) with at least one drug providing effective antiretroviral therapy to persons who are at high risk of HIV acquisition as well as the following baseline and monitoring services:
  - a) HIV testing to confirm the absence of HIV infection before PrEP is started and testing for HIV every 3 months while PrEP is being taken
  - b) Hepatitis B testing before PrEP is started.
  - Hepatitis C testing before PrEP is started and periodically during treatment according to CDC guidelines.
  - d) Creatinine testing and calculated estimated creatine clearance (eCrCl) or glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) is covered as follows:
  - e) eCrCl or eGFR testing before starting PrEP to as less killney function.
  - f) Creatinine and eCrCL or eGFR testing periodical, cordistent with CDC guidelines during treatment.
  - g) Pregnancy testing for persons of child! paring pote that before PrEP is started and periodically during treatment consistent with CDC guidelines
  - h) Sexually transmitted infection scre nine and so iseling before PrEP is started and periodically during treatment consistent vith CDC guidelines.
  - i) Adherence counseling for assessment of behavior consistent with CDC guidelines.

#### Preventive Care Exams and Services Exclusion 3

The following services are not covered:

- 1) Personal and convenience supplies assorted with breast-feeding equipment such as pads, bottles, and carrier cases un a clinical indicated.
- 2) Upgrades of breast-feeding equining, unless determined to be medically necessary and prescribed by Your physician.

Preventive services may change apon Policy renewal according to federal guidelines in effect as of January 1 of each year in the Calendar Year 1 which this Group Policy renews. You will be notified at least sixty (60) days in advance, if any item. Service is removed from the list of covered services.

For a complete list of current preventive services required under the Affordable Care Act (ACA) for which cost share does not apply, please call: 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY). You may also visit: www.healthcare.gov/center/regulations/prevention.html. Please note, however, for recommendations that have been in effect for less than one year, KPIC will have one year from the effective date to comply.

**Note:** The following services are not Covered Services under this Preventive Exams and Services benefit but may be are Covered Services elsewhere in this General Benefits section:

- 1) Lab, Imaging and other services associated with prenatal care not inclusive to routine prenatal care
- 2) Non-routine prenatal care visits
- 3) Non-preventive services performed in conjunction with a sterilization
- 4) Lab. Imaging and other services associated with sterilizations
- 5) Treatment for complications that arise after a sterilization procedure

## Other Preventive Care not required by ACA

These other preventive care covered under this Policy that are listed below may be subject to Deductibles, Copayments or Coinsurance as described in the Schedule of Coverage. Please refer to the Schedule of Coverage to see how the following Preventive Benefits are covered under this Policy:

Please refer to Your Schedule of Coverage regarding each benefit in this section.

- 1) Annual Routine Physical Exam for adults.
- 2) Prostate Cancer Screening. Prostate specific antigen (PSA) test for males.
- 3) FDA approved tobacco cessation prescription or over-the-counter medications by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe drugs for women who are pregnant.
- 4) Iron deficiency anemia screening for pregnant women.
- 5) Iron supplementation for children from 6 months to 12 months of age
- 6) Venipuncture for ACA preventive lab screenings. If a venipuncture is for the purpose of drawing blood for both ACA preventive and Non-ACA preventive labs, a cost share may apply.
- 7) Behavioral counseling interventions to promote a healthy diet and physical activity for cardiovascular disease (CVD) prevention in adults with CVD risk factors and type 2 diabetes mellitus.
- 8) Aspirin when prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe for the prevention of cardiovascular disease and colorectal cancer screening.
- 9) The following services and items are covered as preventive care only when prescribed to treat an individual diagnosed with the associated chronic condition as described below, and only when prescribed for the purpose of preventing the chronic condition from becoming worse or preventing the development of a secondary condition:
  - a. Hemoglobin A1C testing for individuals diagnosed with diabet 3.
  - b. Retinopathy Screening for individuals diagnosed with diabe as.
  - c. Low Density Lipo-Protein testing for individuals diagnosed ith 'eart disease.
  - d. International Normalized Ratio (INR) testing for individuals dia\_noser' with liver disease or bleeding disorders.
  - e. DME items:
    - i. Peak flow meters for individuals diagresed vith sthua.
    - ii. Glucometers including lancets, s os, c ntrol solution and batteries for individuals diagnosed with Diabetes.
    - iii. Blood pressure monitors for indiv a als a agnosed with Hypertension

# PROSTHETIC DEVICES (External and Inv. 11. "Iv II planted) AND ORTHOTICS

The following services are covered:

- 1) Internally implanted Prosthetic Devices and External Prosthetic Devices.
- 2) Orthotics and their Initial placemen
- 3) Medical foods and low protein modified food products for the treatment of inherited metabolic diseases caused by an inherited abnormality of body chemistry including a disease for which the State screens newledge apple. Coverage is provided if the medical foods and low protein food products are prescribed as Medically Necessary for the therapeutic treatment of inherited metabolic diseases, and are administrated under the direction of a Physician.

Repair or replacement of braces and prosthetic devices is limited to that needed because of growth. Repair or replacement necessitated by loss or misuse is not covered.

#### **Prosthetic Device Limitations and Exclusions**

The following services are limited or not covered:

- 1) Repair or replacement of braces and prosthetic devices is limited to that needed because of growth;
- 2) Repair or replacement necessitated by loss or misuse;
- 3) Dental prostheses, devices, implants and appliances;
- 4) Internally implanted hearing devices:
- 5) Comfort, convenience, or luxury equipment or features;
- 6) Electronic voice-producing machines;
- 7) Shoes or arch supports, even if custom-made, except for severe diabetic foot disease in accord with Medicare guidelines.
- 8) More than one orthotic or prosthetic device for the same part of the body, except for replacements other than those necessitated because of misuse or loss.
- 9) Replacement of lost prosthetic or orthotic devices;
- 10) Repair, adjustments or replacements necessitated by misuse;
- 11) Spare or alternate use equipment; and

12) Prosthetics and devices for the treatment of sexual dysfunction disorders.

#### RECONSTRUCTIVE SURGERY

Reconstructive Surgery. Coverage is limited to a surgery performed to correct or repair abnormal structures of the body caused by congenital defects, developmental abnormalities or significant disfigurement resulting from an Injury or covered surgery to do either of the following:

- 1) to significantly improve function; or
- 2) to create a normal appearance to the extent possible.

Reconstructive Surgery includes, but is not limited to craniofacial reconstruction, reconstructive breast surgery following a mastectomy including reconstruction of the other breast to produce a symmetrical appearance; treatment of complications at all stages of the mastectomy, including lymphedemas.

#### REHABILITATION SERVICES AND HABILITATIVE SERVICES

The following services are covered when provided by a provider acting with in the scope of their license:

- 1) Habilitative Services in a Hospital or any other licensed medical facility, unless otherwise indicated in the Schedule of Coverage. Habilitation services include those provided in an organized, multidisciplinary habilitation program. The following services are covered:
  - a. Physical therapy.
  - b. Speech therapy.
  - c. Occupational therapy.
  - d. Medically Necessary health care devices.
- 2) Rehabilitative Services in a Hospital or any other licensed medical fucility, unless otherwise indicated in the Schedule of Coverage. Rehabilitation services include those provided in an organized, inpatient multidisciplinary rehabilitation for activity of the comprehensive Rehabilitation facility. The company must be progressive therapy and not maintenance therapy. It must be recorded or a condition which the attending Physician determines is subject to significant improment within two (2) months. The expectation must exist that the therapy will result in a practical maproment in the level of functioning within a reasonable period of time. The following services are covered:
  - a. Physical therapy.
  - b. Speech therapy. To be eligible for coverage the speech disorder must be a result of an Injury or Sickness of beeling organic origin.
  - c. Occupational therapy. Occupational therapy is limited to services to achieve and maintain improved self-care and other customary activities of daily living.
  - d. Pulmonary neramore record respiratory function after an illness or injury.
- 3) Cardiac rehabilitation followir , a heart transplant, bypass surgery or myocardial infarction is covered if significant imp. ...ement is achievable with treatment.
- 4) Cognitive Rehabilitation for Traumatic Brain Injury.

#### Rehabiliation and Habilitative Services Exclusions

The following services are not covered:

1) Maintenance therapy for rehabilitation. Maintenance therapy is defined as ongoing therapy after the patient has reached maximum rehabilitation potential, or functional level has shown no significant improvement, and initial instruction in a maintenance program is completed.

#### SKILLED NURSING FACILITY CARE

Room and Board and other Skilled Nursing Services in a Skilled Nursing Facility or other licensed medical facility are covered. Care in a Skilled Nursing Facility must be in lieu of Hospital Confinement, and is limited to: a) the maximum number of covered days shown in the Schedule of Coverage; b) care in a licensed Skilled Nursing Facility; c) care under the active medical supervision of a Physician; and d) services consistent with medical needs. Covered Services will include Durable Medical Equipment furnished during a Confinement in a Skilled Nursing Facility, but only if Skilled Nursing Facilities ordinarily furnish such Durable Medical Equipment.

## TRANSPLANT SERVICES

Transplant services in connection with an organ or tissue transplant procedure are covered. This coverage must be in accordance with a plan of care duly prepared and/or recommended by KPIC case management. Transplant services in connection with an organ or tissue transplant procedure, including charges incurred by a donor or prospective donor who is not insured under the Group Policy will be paid as though they were incurred by the insured provided that the services are directly related to the transplant. The Group policy will not cover any donor expenses if the donor has coverage elsewhere that covers donor expenses. The donor need not be a Covered Person.

## **Transplant Services Exclusions**

Charges incurred or in connection with non-human and artificial organs and their implantation are not covered under the transplant benefit.

## **URGENT CARE**

Treatment in an Urgent Care Facility is covered.

## **VISION SERVICES**

Adult Vision (age 19 and over):

Routine eye exams including refractive exams to determine the need or vision correction and to provide a prescription for eyeglasses or contact lenses.

#### **Adult Vision Services Exclusions**

The following services are not covered:

- 1) Radial keratotomy or any other surgical procedure treet a refactive error of the eye.
- 2) Vision hardware, including glasses, contact leases of the Long of glasses or contact lenses.

#### **Pediatric Vision:**

Certain vision services are covered for Dependent of Aren up to the end of the month he or she turns age 19. Unless otherwise stated, the requirement that Nordic IIIy Necessary Covered Services be incurred as a result of Injury or Sickness will not apply to the foliating Covered Services. Please refer to Your Schedule of Coverage regarding each benefit in this section:

#### **Exams**

Routine eye exams including refractive crams to determine the need for vision correction and to provide a prescription for eyeglasses or considerables. This exam includes dilation if medically indicated.

#### **Eyeware**

The following eyeware is covered:

- 1) Lenses:
  - Single vision
  - · Conventional (Lined) Multifocal
  - Lenticular

Note: Polycarbonate lenses are covered in full. All lenses include scratch resistant coating.

- 2) Eyeglass frames
- 3) Contact lenses including evaluation, fitting, or follow-up care relating to contact lenses
- 4) Contact Lenses in lieu of frames and lenses are limited to a combined Benefit Maximum per Accumulation Period of:
  - Standard (one pair annually) = 1 contact lens per eye (total 2 lenses)
  - Monthly (six-month supply) = 6 lenses per eye (total 12 lenses)
  - Bi-weekly (six-month supply) = 12 lenses per eye (total 24 lenses)
  - Dailies (three-month supply) = 90 lenses per eye (total 180 lenses)
  - · Contact lenses are in lieu of frame and lenses
- 5) Medically necessary contact lenses in lieu of other eyeware for the following conditions:
  - Keratoconus.

- Pathological Myopia,
- Aphakia,
- Anisometropia,
- Aniseikonia,
- Aniridia.
- Corneal Disorders,
- Post-traumatic Disorders,
- Irregular Astigmatism.

Note: Contact lenses may be medically necessary and appropriate when the use of contact lenses, in lieu of eyeglasses, will result in significantly better visual and/or improved binocular function, including avoidance of diplopia or suppression.

#### **Other Vision Services**

Low Vision services are services provided to children with a significant loss of vision but not total blindness. The goal of services is to maximize the remaining usable vision for children with low vision who have visual impairments not fully treatable by medical, surgical interventions or conventional eyewear or contact lenses. Coverage is limited to the following:

- 1. Comprehensive low vision evaluation
- 2. Low vision aids
- 3. Follow up care

The following visions services are not covered:

All pediatric vision services not listed above including bo not limited to:

- 1. Laser Vision Correction
- 2. Orthoptics
- 3. Radial keratotomy or any other surgic 1 pro o ure to treat a refractive error of the eye.
- 4. Replacement of lenses, frames or cor. 5. \*s.
- 5. Contact lens modification, polishing and calaning.

## **Pediatric Vision Services Exclusions**

The following services are not covere 1.

1) Radial keratotomy or any other su, vic., procedure to treat a refractive error of the eye.

## PHARMACY SERVICES

## Outpatient Prescription Drugs Bo efits

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company uses an open Formulary. For information about Our drug Formulary or whether a particular drug is included in Our drug Formulary or obtaining a Formulary brochure that lists the Formulary drugs or whether a drug requires Precertification, please call our Customer Service Department Monday through Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. at 1-855-364-3185. A copy of the 2025 Georgia Choice Formulary may be obtained from the following website https://healthy.kaiserpermanente.org/georgia/health-wellness/drug-formulary

Prescribed drugs, medicines and supplies purchased on an outpatient basis are covered provided they: a) can be lawfully obtained only with the written prescription of a Physician or dentist; b) are purchased by Covered Persons on an outpatient basis; c) are covered under the Group Policy; and d) do not exceed the maximum daily supply shown in the Schedule of Coverage, except that in no case may the supply be larger than that normally prescribed by a Physician or dentist.

Outpatient prescription drugs can be obtained from In-Network or Out-of-Network Pharmacies. If You use an Out-of-Network Pharmacy You may have to pay a higher cost share.

Deductible, Coinsurance and Copayment: See the Schedule of Coverage, for the Copayment or Coinsurance per prescription for Preventive Generic, Generic, Brand, Non-Preferred or Specialty Drugs.

Copayments are applied per 30 day supply.

In the event of a state of emergency by executive order of the Govenor of Georgia or a hurricane warning issued by the National Weather Service a 30 day supply of a prescription may be refilled in advance of Your refill date. In order to receive an advance refill the following must be met:

- 1) The executive order or hurricane warning must be issued for the county or area of the state You reside in; and
- 2) The prescription has refills remaining and a refill is requested within 30 days of the conditions above.

Dispensing Limitations: there is a 90-day supply dispensing limitation at a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy and a 30 day supply dispensing limitation at any other pharmacy. Benefits are subject to the Copayment, coinsurance, deductibles and Limitations and Exclusions (Please refer to Your Schedule of Coverage). The 90-day supply dispensing limitation at a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy does not apply to birth control pills. Birth control pills are subject to a 6 month dispensing limitation at a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy. Please refer to Your Schedule of Coverage for the dispensing limitation, if any, of specific drugs including birth control pills.

#### Mandatory Generic Drug Requirement

Unless otherwise specified by Your Provider, generic drugs may be sed to fill a prescription. If You request a brand name drug that has a generic equivalent, You pay the full control of the drug and the brand name drug, in addition to the applicable Copayment, Consumptice and deductible shown in "Schedule of Coverage".

## **Quantity Limits**

Quantity limits apply to outpatient prescription dogs for safet, and cost reasons and follow the manufacturer's FDA-approved guidelines from the package inserts. Prescribers must obtain authorization for quantities higher than those allowed under the utilization management program.

#### Age Limits

Age requirements/limits apply to some out attend prescription drugs and are part of the utilization management program to help ensure the reiving the right medication at the right time. Such limits restrict coverage for a drug to a cortain to not reasons of safety and/or efficacy and as may be recommended to be necessare to prote the appropriate use. In addition to age limitations determined by FDA-approved guideline, compatient prescription drugs will be subject to requirements based on the recommendations of the U. Power ative Services Task Force (USPSTF) and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC).

Your Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefit is subject to the following utilization management requirements.

## Step Therapy Process

Selected prescription drugs require step therapy. Step therapy defines how and when a particular outpatient prescription drug can be dispensed and establishes the specific sequence in which prescription drugs for a specified condition are deemed medically appropriate. Step therapy requires the use of one or more prerequisite drugs (1st line agents), as identified through Your drug history, prior to the use of another drug (2nd line agent) when prescribed for Your condition. The step therapy process encourages safe and cost-effective medication use. Under this process, a "step" approach is required to receive coverage for certain medications. This means that to receive coverage You may first need to try a proven, cost-effective medication. Treatment decisions are always between You and Your Prescribing Provider.

Your Prescribing Provider should prescribe a first-line medication appropriate for Your condition. If Your Prescribing Provider determines that a first-line drug is not appropriate or effective for You, a second-line drug may be covered if You qualify for a step therapy exception.

Refer to the formulary for a complete list of medications requiring step therapy. You may access the formulary at https://healthy.kaiserpermanente.org/georgia/health-wellness/drug-formulary or by calling MedImpact Monday through Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. at 1-800-788-2949.

## Step Therapy Exception and Appeal Process

A step therapy exception may be granted if Your prescribing provider's submits justification and supporting clinical documentation that meets KPIC's criteria for such exception. The exception process may be initiated by calling the MedImpact at 1-800-788-2949. This exception process only applies to prescription drugs that are covered under this Plan.

#### Non-Urgent Exception

We will respond to Your exception request within two (2) business days from the date such request is submitted in a nonurgent health care situation.

#### **Urgent Exception**

We will respond to Your urgent exception request within 24 hours from the time such request is submitted in an urgent health care situation.

If We fail to respond within the stated time frame, Your step therapy exception will be deemed approved.

If Your exception request is denied, You may appeal Our decision.

## Send Your Appeal to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrate Grievance & Appeals 2001 'inat 10181 Scripps Gat vay C urt San Diego, CA C213

or fax Your information to: 1-858-790-6060 Attn: i Pi Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator

#### Non-Urgent Appeal

We will respond to Your Appeal within two (2, business days from the date of the Appeal is submitted in a nonurgent health care situation

#### Urgent Appeal

We will respond to Your Urgent App al within 24 hours from the time of the Appeal is submitted in an urgent health care situation.

If We fail to respond to Your Appeal within the stated time frame, Your Appeal will be deemed approved.

Nothing in this provision shall be construed to prevent KPIC from (1) requiring a member to try a generic equivalent prior to providing coverage for the equivalent branded prescription drug; (2) requiring a member to try an interchangeable biological product prior to providing coverage for the biological product; or (3) substituting a generic drug for a brand name drug.

#### Precertification

Precertification is a review and approval procedure that applies to some outpatient prescription drugs and is used to encourage safe and cost-effective medication use. Precertification is generally applied to outpatient prescription drugs that have multiple uses, are higher in cost, or have a significant safety concern.

The purpose of Precertification is to ensure that You receive the right medication for Your medical condition. This means that when Your Prescribing Provider prescribes a drug that has been identified as subject to Precertification, the medication must be reviewed by the utilization management program to determine Medical Necessity before the prescription is filled. Precertification reviews address clinical

appropriateness, including genomic testing, safety issues, dosing restrictions and ongoing treatment criteria.

If a drug requires precertification, You or Your Prescribing Provider must work with Us to authorize the drug for Your use. Drugs requiring Precertification have specific clinical criteria that You must meet for the prescription to be eligible for coverage.

If Your prescription is written by a Kaiser Permanente Provider, in most cases the Kaiser Permanente Provider will arrange for any necessary Precertification on Your behalf. Otherwise, your Kaiser Permanente Provider may call: 1-800-788-2949.

To obtain Precertification for a prescription written by a Kaiser Permanente Provider presented to a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy your physician may call: 1-800-221-2412, 711 (TTY).

To obtain Precertification for a prescription written by any other physician presented to a Network or any other Pharmacy have your physician may call 1-800-788-2949, 711 (TTY).

Please also refer to the **CLAIMS AND APPEALS PROCEDURES** section for more information on Pre-Service claims.

Refer to the formulary for a complete list of medications required Procertification. The most current formulary can be obtained by visiting <a href="https://healthy.kaiserpermanent.org/grorgia/health-wellness/drug-formulary">https://healthy.kaiserpermanent.org/grorgia/health-wellness/drug-formulary</a>. If You have questions about the Precertification coabout outpoint prescription drugs covered under Your plan, you can call 1-855-364-3185, 711 (TTY) 24 hours a day 7 days a week (closed holidays).

Definitions specific to the Precertification of Outpatic t Prescription Drug and Step Therapy provisions:

"**Precertification**" means certain covered outpation or ones ription drugs will require an approval where the prescribed medication will be reviewed by Us to a ste. Nine Medical Necessity before the prescription is filled. This approval process is called the process.

"Urgent Precertification Request Coans a request for prior authorization when based on the reasonable opinion of the Prescribing Crown with knowledge of the Covered Person's medical condition, the time frames allowed for non-urgent Cocertification:

- (1) Could seriously jeopard e the life c health of the covered person or the ability to regain maximum function; or
- (2) The Covered Person is subject to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of the present for Precertification.

"Prescribing Provider" means a provider licensed and authorized to write a prescription pursuant to applicable state law to treat a medical condition of a Covered Person.

#### Mail Service

A Covered Person may use the Mail Service if the Covered Person takes maintenance medications to treat an acute or chronic health condition, such as high blood pressure, ulcers or diabetes. Benefits are subject to any limitations, Copayments, coinsurance, and the Deductibles shown in the Schedule of Coverage.

## Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy

When a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy is used there is no shipping charge and no additional fees for mail service prescriptions, unless You request special handling, such as overnight delivery.

To use a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy You can order prescriptions for mail service two ways:

- 1) Register online at kp.org. Once you have registered you may order refills online. Online prescription orders must be paid for in advance by credit card.
- 2) Call the number listed on your prescription label 24 hours 7 days a week. Prescription orders must be paid for in advance by credit card.

#### Network Pharmacy

When a Network Pharmacy is used there is no shipping charge and no additional fees for mail service prescriptions, unless You request special handling, such as overnight delivery.

To use a Network Pharmacy You can order prescriptions for mail service three ways:

- 1) Register online at www.walgreensmail.com. Once you have registered you may order refills online. Online prescription orders must be paid for in advance by credit card.
- 2) Call the Customer Care Center at 866-304-2846 Monday through Friday 8am to 10pm (EST), Saturday and Sunday 8am to 5pm (EST). Prescription orders must be paid for in advance by credit card.
- 3) Fill out and send in a Walgreens Registration Form and Prescription Order form. When You use this method of ordering, You can pay by check or credit card. Mail Form to: Walgreens Mail Service P.O. Box 29061 Phoenix, AZ 85038-9061

For more information and a current Walgreens Mail Service Pharmacy brochure, call our Network Pharmacy Administrator, MedImpact at (800) 788-2949, 711 (TTY).

Keep in mind that not all drugs are available through the mail service. Examples of drugs that cannot be mailed include:

- Controlled substances as determined by state and/or federal regulations;
- · Medications that require special handling;
- Medications administered by or requiring observation by medical profasionals; and
- Medications affected by temperature.

Payments and reimbursement for drugs obtained through training training are substantially the same as for drugs obtained at In-Network and Out-of-Network Payider narmables.

#### Direct Reimbursement

When You obtain a prescription at an Out-of-Network Tharmacy or order a prescription through an Out-of-Network mail service, You must pay the total cos of the drug and submit a claim to MedImpact for reimbursement for the portion covered by the plant. Then a Covered Person fills a prescription, they may obtain reimbursement by submitting claim and proof of loss. You may access the direct member reimbursement form via www.MedImplect.co.

Senefits are subject to any limitations and to any Deductible, Coinsurance and Copayment of the plant of the Schedule of Coverage.

For outpatient prescription c ugs d' pas d by an Out-of-Network Pharmacy, the amount payable by KPIC is the lesser of the charges because by the provider or the same amount paid to an In-Network Pharmacy for the same service or item.

## **Prescription Drug Copayment Coupons**

For outpatient prescription drugs and/or items that are covered under the **Outpatient Prescription Drug section** and obtained at a Kaiser Permanente Pharmacy owned and operated by KFHP, You may be able to use approved manufacturer copay coupons as payment for the prescription Cost Sharing that You owe, after You satisfy Your Plan's required Deductible, as allowed under Kaiser Permanente's coupon program. You will owe any additional amount if the coupon does not cover the entire amount of Your Cost Sharing for Your prescription. When You use an approved coupon for payment of Your Cost Sharing, the coupon amount and any additional payment that you make will accumulate to Your Cost Sharing Maximum Amount. When You use an approved copay coupon for payment of Your Cost Sharing, the coupon amount and any additional payment will not accumulate to Your Deductible, however, it will accumulate to Your Out of Pocket Maximum. Certain health plan coverages are not eligible for coupons. You can get more information regarding the Kaiser Permanente coupon program rules and limitations at www.kp.org/rxcoupons."

## **Drugs Covered**

Covered Charges for outpatient prescription drugs are limited to charges from a licensed pharmacy for:

- 1) A prescription legend drug for which a written prescription is required;
- 2) Prescribed drug or device approved by the United States Federal Drug Administration (FDA);

- 3) Compounded medication of which at least one ingredient is a legend drug;
- 4) Prescription inhalants required to enable persons to breathe when suffering from asthma or other life-threatening bronchial ailments;
- 5) Prescription contraceptives are covered under Your Preventive Care benefits;
- 6) Coverage of off-label use of covered prescription drugs.
- 7) Prescription drugs and prescribed over the counter drugs for smoking cessation including aids are covered under Your Preventive Care benefits.
- 8) Time-released drugs, limited to implantable or injectable drugs no refund is given if the implant is removed).
- 9) Self-administered Injectable Medications. Coverage for Self-administered Injectable medications must meet the following criteria:
  - a) does not require administration by medical personnel;
  - b) administration does not require observation;
  - c) patient's tolerance and response to the drug does not need to be tested, or has already been satisfactorily tested; and
  - d) prescribed for self-administration by the patient at home.
- 10) Over the counter drugs listed on the formulary.

Self-administered Injectable Medications must be written on a prescription, filled by a pharmacy, and self-administered by the patient or caregiver at home (not administered by providers in the medical offices).

For the most current Forumlary, please visit https://healthy.k serpe nanente.org/georgia/health-wellness/drug-formulary or call Customer Service at 1-855 64-3185.

#### **Drugs Not Covered**

The following items are excluded from Outpatient Proscription Drug coverage in addition to those set forth in the General Limitations and Exclusions section

- 1) Administration of a drug or medicine.
- 2) Any drug or medicine administered as Necessary Prvices and Supplies. (See the General Definitions section.)
- 3) Supplies, drugs, medications, injections of intravenous therapies:
  - i. provided at a hospital; or
  - ii. provided in connection with any but care benefit.
- 4) Non-prescription drugs or ... dicine, vitamins, nutrients and food supplements, even if prescribed or administered by a Physician unless therwise required by law.
- 5) Any medication whose has required to bear the legend "Caution: federal law prohibits dispensing without a prescription"; except experimental drugs that are used to treat cancer if one or more of the following conditions is met:
  - a) The drug is recognized for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer in the United States Pharmacopoeia Drug Information, The American Medical Association Drug Evaluations or The American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information publication; or
  - b) The drug is recommended for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer and has been found to be safe and effective in formal clinical studies, the results of which have been published in either the United States or Great Britain.
- 6) Drugs labeled "caution limited by federal law to investigational use", or experimental drugs, even though a charge is made to the Insured Employee or Insured Dependent. Except experimental drugs that are used to treat cancer if one or more of the following conditions is met:
  - a) The drug is recognized for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer in the United States Pharmacopoeia Drug Information, The American Medical Association Drug Evaluations or The American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information publication; or
  - b) The drug is recommended for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer and has been found to be safe and effective in formal clinical studies, the results of which have been published in either the United States or Great Britain;
- 7) Therapeutic or other prosthetic devices, appliances, supports, and other non-medical appliances.
- 8) Biological serums.

- 9) Immunization agents. However, Immunizations are covered under the Preventive Visits and Services benefit when administered at a pharmacy.
- 10) Refills in excess of the number specified by the Physician or refills dispensed after one year from the Physician's order.
- 11) Allergens or allergy serums.
- 12) Drugs when used for cosmetic purposes, including Ioniten (Minoxidil) compounded for hair growth and Tretinon (Retin A).
- DESI drugs: drugs determined by the Food and Drug Association as lacking substantial evidence of effectiveness.
- 14) Growth hormones and all synthetic analogs.
- 15) Androgens and anabolic steroids.
- 16) Experimental Drugs and Medicines, except experimental drugs that are used to treat cancer if one or more of the following conditions is met:
  - a) The drug is recognized for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer in the United States Pharmacopoeia Drug Information, The American Medical Association Drug Evaluations or The American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information publication; or
  - b) The drug is recommended for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer and has been found to be safe and effective in formal clinical studies, the results of which have been published in either the United States or Great Britain
- 17) Any drugs associated with services that are not a covered under this Policy.

## Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefit Exception:

The list of drugs We cover is called a Formulary. You, Your designe or Your physician may request access to clinically appropriate drugs not otherwise covered by Us 'non-Formulary) through a special exception process. If the exception request is granted we will provide coverage of the non-Formulary drug for the duration of the prescription. If the exception request is denied, You, Your designee, or Your physician may request an external review of the decision by a dependent review organization. For additional information about the prescription drug exception, processes for non-Formulary drugs, please contact MedImpact 1-800-788-2949, 711 (TTY).

#### **Extension of Benefits**

Except with regard to any Outpatie. The Bell-Fit that may be provided under the Group Policy, The benefits for the disabling condition of a Company Person will be extended if:

- 1) The Covered Per Supecores Totally Disabled while insured for that insurance under the plan; and
- 2) The Covered Pe and st Totally Disabled on the date this Group Policy terminates.

The extended benefits will be only for treatment of the Injury or Sickness that causes the Total Disability. The extension will start on the day that follows the last day for which premiums are paid for the insurance of the Covered Person. It will end on the first of these dates that occur:

- 1) The date on which the Total Disability ends;
- 2) The last day of the 12 month period that follows the date this Total Disability coverage starts; or
- 3) The date on which the Covered Person becomes covered under any plan that: a) replaces this insurance; and b) covers the disabling condition so that benefits are not limited due to the Total Disability having started before that plan was in effect.

A Covered Person other than a Dependent minor is totally disabled only if, in the judgment of a Physician, a Sickness or Injury: a) is expected to result in death or has lasted or is expected to last for a continuous period of at least 12 months; and b) makes the person unable, even with training, education and experience, to engage in any employment or occupation.

A Covered Person who is a Dependent minor is totally disabled only if, in the judgment of a Physician, a Sickness or Injury: a) is expected to result in death or has lasted or is expected to last for a continuous period of at least 12 months; and b) makes the person unable to engage in most of the normal activities of persons in good health of like age.

#### **GENERAL LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS**

Unless specifically stated otherwise in the Group Policy or elsewhere in this Certificate, or in the Schedule of Coverage, or any Rider or Endorsement that may be attached to the Group Policy, no payment will be made under any benefit of the Group Policy for Expenses Incurred in connection with the following:

- 1) Charges in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge.
- 2) Charges for non-Emergency Services in an Emergency Department or Independent Freestanding Emergency Department to the extent that they exceed the charge that would have been incurred for the same treatment in a non-Emergency Care setting.
- 3) Except for Emergency Services, weekend admission charges for Hospital services. This exclusion applies only to such admission charges for Friday through Sunday, inclusive.
- 4) Covered Services including but not limited to confinement, treatment, services or supplies not Medically Necessary. This exclusion does not apply to preventive or other health care services specifically covered under the Group Policy.
- 5) Covered Services other than Emergency Services received outside the United States.
- 6) Injury or Sickness for which benefits are payable under any state or federal workers' compensation, employer's liability, occupational disease or similar law.
- 7) Injury or Sickness for which the law requires the Covered Persor to maintain alternative insurance, bonding, or third-party coverage.
- 8) Injury or Sickness arising out of or in the course of past or cut and work for pay, profit, or gain, unless workers' compensation or benefits under similar law are not required or a sailable.
- 9) Services for military service-related conditions regardless of serv. 9 .1 any country or international organization.
- 10) Covered Services including but not limited to treatr on services or supplies provided by the Covered Person; his or her spouse; a child, sibling, or par int of the Covered Person or of the Covered Person's spouse; or a person who resides in the Covered Person or of the Covered Person's home.
- 11) Covered Services including but not limited a component, treatment, services or supplies received where care is provided at government expenie. This inclusion does not apply if: a) there is a legal obligation for the Covered Person to provide a strength of the absence of coverage; or b) payment is required by law.
- 12) Cosmetic services, plastic surgers or other prvices that:
  - a) primarily serve to change 'he ereu Person's appearance; and
  - b) will not result in significant provement in physical function.

This exclusion does not pply to:

- a) treatment to co 'ect' significant disfigurement caused by medically necessary surgery or by an injury;
- b) service that is rendered to a Dependent child due to congenital disease or anomaly; or
- c) Reconstructive breast surgery following a mastectomy; or are necessary for treatment of a form of congenital hemangioma.
  - d) Gender Affirming surgeries determined to be medically necessary to treat gender dysphoria
- 13) Any Covered Service including but not limited to any treatment, procedure, drug or equipment, or device which KPIC determines to be experimental or investigational. This exclusion does not apply to Services covered under Clinical Trials in the **GENERAL BENEFITS** section and to experimental or investigational drugs that are used to treat cancer if one or more of the following conditions is met:
  - a) The drug is recognized for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer in the United States Pharmacopoeia Drug Information, The American Medical Association Drug Evaluations or The American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information publication; or
  - b) The drug is recommended for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer and has been found to be safe and effective in formal clinical studies, the results of which have been published in either the United States or Great Britain.
  - c) Coverage for Routine Patient Care Costs incurred in connection with the provision of goods, services, and benefits to such Dependent children in connection with approved clinical trial programs for the treatment of children's cancer with respect to those Dependent children who:
    - i) Have been diagnosed with cancer prior to their nineteenth birthday;

#### GENERAL LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

- ii) Are enrolled in an approved clinical trial program for treatment of children's cancer;
   and
- iii) Are not otherwise eligible for benefits, payments, or reimbursements from any other third-party payors or other similar sources.
- 14) Special education and related counseling or therapy; or care for learning deficiencies or behavioral problems, except as otherwise provided for the treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder. This applies whether or not the services are associated with manifest Mental Illness or other disturbances.
- 15) Services, supplies or drugs rendered for the treatment of obesity or weight management including Bariatric Surgery; however, Covered Charges made to diagnose the causes of obesity or charges made for treatment of diseases causing obesity or resulting from obesity are covered.
- 16) Covered Services including but not limited to confinement, treatment, services or supplies that are required:
  - a) Only for insurance, travel, employment, school, sports participation, camp, government licensing, or similar purposes; or
  - b) Only by a court of law except when Medically Necessary and otherwise covered under this Group Policy.
- 17) Personal comfort items such as telephone, radio, television, or grooming services.
- 18) Custodial care. Custodial care is: a) assistance with activities of daily living which include, but are not limited to, activities such as walking, getting in and out of bed, bating, dressing, feeding, toileting and taking drugs; or b) care that can be performed safely and effectively by persons who, in order to provide the care, do not require licensure or certification or the present of supervising licensed nurse.
- 19) Care in an intermediate care facility. This is a level of care for which a Phytician determines the facilities and services of a Hospital or a Skilled Nursing Facility and Medic 17, Necessary.
- 20) Routine foot care such as trimming of corns and calluses.
- 21) Confinement or treatment that is not completed in .cco land with the attending Physician's orders.
- 22) Services of a private duty nurse.
- 24) Living expenses or transportation, except as provided under Covered Services in the **GENERAL BENEFITS** section.
- 25) Services provided in the home except when our wise specified in the General Benefits section.
- 26) Biotechnology drugs and diagnous greents. The following biotechnology drugs are excepted from this exclusion: Human insulin, vaccines, by a phology drugs administered for the treatment or diagnosis of cancer, and Dornase for the treatment of cystic fibrosis, human growth hormones prescribed or administered for the treatment of a cumented human growth hormone deficiency such as Turner's Syndrome.
- 27) Services in connection with a Surr gacy Arrangement, except for otherwise-Covered Services provided to a Covered Person who is surrogate. A "Surrogacy Arrangement" is one in which a woman (the surrogate) agrees to become pregnant and surrender the baby (or babies) to another person or persons who intend to raise the child (or children), whether or not the woman receives payment for being a surrogate. Please refer to "Surrogacy arrangements" under the General Provisions section for information about your obligations to Us in connection with a Surrogacy Arrangement, including Your obligations to reimburse Us for any Covered Services We cover and to provide information about anyone who may be financially responsible for Covered Services the baby (or babies) receive.
- 28) Any drug, procedure or treatment for sexual dysfunction regardless of cause, including but not limited to Inhibited Sexual Desire, Female Sexual Arousal Disorder, Female Orgasmic Disorder, Vaginismus, Male Arousal Disorder, Erectile Dysfunction and Premature Ejaculation.
- 29) Chiropractic manipulation other than manual manipulation of the spine.
- 30) Acupuncture; massage therapy; or hypnotherapy.
- 31) Health education, including but not limited to: a)stress reduction; b) smoking cessation; or c) weight reduction
- 32) Services for which no charge is normally made in the absence of insurance.
- 33) Computed Tomographic Colonography screening except when endoscopic colonoscopy cannot be safely performed, such as in anatomical blockage of the colon.
- 34) Terminal Illness services, including but not limited to drugs or devices, regardless of where actually prescribed, dispensed or administered, which if prescribed, dispensed or administered in the State of

## **GENERAL LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS**

Georgia would constitute assisted suicide in violation of applicable Georgia law. For the purpose of this exclusion, terminal illness means any disease, illness or health condition that a Plan Physician has diagnosed as expected to result in death in 24 months or less.



## FEDERAL CONTINUATION OF COVERAGE PROVISIONS (COBRA)

This section describes the different continuation of coverage options available to You and Your Dependents.

#### Federal Continuation of Health Insurance (COBRA)

This sub-section only applies to Participating Employers who are subject to Public Law 99-271 (COBRA)

You may be able to continue Your coverage under this policy for a limited time after You would otherwise lose eligibility, if required by the federal COBRA law. Please contact Your Group if You want to know how to elect COBRA coverage or how much You will have to pay Your Group for it.

# CONTINUATION OF MEDICAL EXPENSE BENEFITS DURING AN APPROVED LEAVE UNDER THE FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT (FMLA):

Insured Persons have the option to continue insurance during an approved leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) upon payment of the required contribution.

Continued insurance terminates when a required contribution is not made when due. Medical insurance under the Group Policy will be reinstated, as required under the Act, ur on returning from an approved leave under the FMLA for an Insured Person whose insurance terminate a durir g an approved leave under the FMLA.

For more details regarding the Continuation of Medical Ber of trequired in Federal law, please call KPIC or its Administrator at 1-855-364-3185.

## Continued Health Coverage under Uniformed Secrices amployment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA)

If You are called to active duty in the uniformed se via as, is u may be able to continue Your coverage under this Policy for a limited time after You would other viscose eligibility, if required by the federal USERRA law. You must submit a USERRA election for our employer within 60 days after Your call to active duty.

Please contact Your employer to find out '.o. 'o elect USERRA coverage and how much You must pay Your Employer.

# CONTINUATION OF MEDICAL EXPENSE BENEFITS REQUIRED BY GEORGIA STATE LAW

#### **Optional State Continuation**

Continuation of Medical Expense Benefits may be available to a Covered Person upon termination of insurance unless:

- 1) Termination of insurance was due to termination of employment for cause.
- 2) Termination of insurance was due to nonpayment of premium.
- 3) Coverage is immediately replaced by similar group coverage.
- 4) Termination of insurance was due to termination of the Group Policy or termination of a class of individuals to which the Covered Person belonged.

Such continued insurance shall be available to Covered Persons:

- 1) Who have been continuously covered under the Group Policy and under any contract or plan providing similar benefits which this Group Policy replaces, for at least six months immediately prior to such termination; and
- 2) Who elects insurance in writing and pay required premium within 31 days from the date coverage would otherwise terminate. The required premium will include any amount normally paid by Group.

Continued coverage will terminate on the earliest of:

- 1) The last day for which the Covered Person has paid the required remiur ...
- 2) The date the Covered Person becomes eligible for instrumed under nother group policy for medical benefits.
- 3) The date this Group Policy terminates.
- 4) The end of the Policy Month in which insurance rould r nerwise terminate plus three additional Policy Months.
- 5) With respect to any one Covered Person, it is date that Covered Person no longer qualifies as an Eligible Dependent.

If the Covered Person was 60 years of age or Ider the time insurance would otherwise have terminated, coverage may be continued beyond a period coverage shown above unless:

- 1) Termination of insurance was due 2 vo . '2ry termination of employment for other than health reasons.
- 2) Termination of insurance was due to termination of employment for reasons, which would cause a forfeiture of unemployment compensation.
- 3) Termination of insurance we are to nonpayment of premium.
- 4) Coverage is immediately replacer by similar group coverage.
- 5) Termination of insurance value to termination of the Group Policy or termination of a class of individuals to which the Covered Person belonged.

Such continuation coverage will terminate on the earliest of:

- 1) The last day for which the Coverage Person paid the required premium.
- 2) The date the Covered Person becomes eligible for insurance under another group policy for medical benefits.
- 3) The date this Group Policy terminates.
- 4) With respect to any one Covered Person, the date that Covered Person no longer qualifies as an Eligible Dependent.

For more details regarding the Continuation of Medical Benefit required by state law, please call KPIC or its Administrator at 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY).

#### **COORDINATION OF BENEFITS**

## **Application**

This Coordination of Benefits provision applies when the Covered Person has coverage under more than one Plan. If this provision applies, the benefit determination rules state whether this Group Policy pays before or after another Plan.

The benefits of this Group Policy:

- 1. Will not be reduced when this Group Policy is primary;
- 2. May be reduced when another Plan is primary and This Group Policy is secondary. The benefits of This Group Policy are reduced so that they and the benefits payable under all other Plans do not total more than 100 percent of the Allowable Expenses during any Accumulation Period; and
- 3. Will not exceed the benefits payable in the absence of other coverage.

## **Order of Benefit Determination Rules**

This Group Policy determines its order of benefits by using the first of the following that applies:

- 1. General: A Plan that does not coordinate with other Plans is always the primary Plan.
- 2. Non-dependent Dependent: The benefits of the Plan which covers he person as a Covered Person, or subscriber (other than a Dependent) is the primary Plan; the Plan which covers the person as a Dependent is the secondary Plan.
- 3. Dependent Child--Parents Not Separated or Divorced: When it is Plan and another Plan cover the same child as a Dependent of different parents, benefits for the child as a determined as follows:
  - a) the primary Plan is the Plan of the parent whose birth, by (month and day) falls earlier in the year. The secondary Plan is the Plan of the parent whose birth, by (month and day) falls earlier in the year.
  - b) if both parents have the same birthday, the benefits of the Pian which covered the parent the longer time is the primary Plan; the Plan which covered the parent the shorter time is the secondary Plan.
  - c) if the other Plan does not have the birthday run, but has the male\female rule and if, as a result, the Plans do not agree on the order of penefits the rule in the other Plan will determine the order of benefits.
- 4. Dependent Child: Separated or Pivorced Firents. If two or more Plans cover a person as a Dependent child of divorced or separated pa. (hear) benefits for the child are determined as follows:
  - a) first, the Plan of the parent with vistody of the child;
  - b) then, the Plan of the pouse of the parent with custody of the child; and
  - c) finally, the Plan of the final without custody of the child.
  - However, if the specific term of a court decree state that one parent is responsible for the health care expenses of the child and the entity obligated to pay or provide the benefits of the Plan of that parent has actual knowledge of those terms, that Plan is the primary Plan. This paragraph does not apply with respect to any Accumulation Period during which any benefits actually paid or provided before the entity has actual knowledge. Also, benefits for the child of a non-custodial parent who is responsible for the health care expenses of the child may be paid directly to the provider, if the custodial parent so requests.
- 5. Active/Inactive Service: The primary Plan is the Plan which covers the person as a Covered Person who is neither laid off or retired (or as that employee's Dependent). The secondary Plan is the Plan which covers that person as a laid off or retired Covered Person (or as that Covered Person's Dependent). If the other Plan does not have this rule, and if, as a result, the Plans do not agree on the order of benefits, this rule does not apply.
- 6. Longer/Shorter Length of Coverage: If none of the above rules determines the order of benefits. the primary Plan is the Plan which covered a Covered Person, or subscriber the longer time. The secondary Plan is the Plan which covered that person the shorter time.

## **Effect of Medicare**

This Plan will be primary to Medicare for an active employee and Dependent spouse of such active employee. This Plan will not be primary to Medicare if the Covered Person is eligible for Medicare as primary. Any such Covered Person may not continue enrollment under This Plan. Medicare is primary for

## COORDINATION OF BENEFITS

an insured retiree or the Dependent spouse of a retiree age 65 or over; this applies whether or not the retiree or spouse is enrolled in Medicare.

#### **Reduction in this Plan's Benefits**

When the benefits of This Plan are reduced, each benefit is reduced in proportion. It is then charged against any applicable Benefit Maximum of This Plan.

Any benefit amount not paid under This Plan because of coordinating benefits becomes a benefit credit under This Plan. This amount can be used to pay any added Allowable Expenses the Covered Person may incur during the remainder of the Accumulation Period, including any Coinsurance payable under This Plan.

## **Right to Receive and Release Information**

Certain facts are needed to coordinate benefits. KPIC has the right to decide which facts it needs. KPIC may get needed facts from or give them to any other organization or person. KPIC need not tell, or get the consent of any person to do this. Each person claiming benefits under This Plan must give KPIC any facts it needs to pay the claim.

#### **Facility of Payment**

A payment made under another Plan may have included an amount v hich should have been paid under This Plan. If it does, KPIC may pay that amount to the organization flat made the payment. That amount will then be treated as though it were a benefit paid under This Plan. KP's will not pay that amount again. The term "payment made" includes providing benefits in the form services. In this case "payment made" means the reasonable cash value of the benefits provided in the form of services.

#### **Right of Recovery**

If the amount of the payments made by KPIC is more that it so and have paid, KPIC may recover the excess from one or more of the following:

- 1. the persons KPIC has paid or for whom it hat aid.
- 2. insurance companies.
- 3. other organizations.

The "amount of payments made" includes tr. reasunable cash value of any benefits provided in the form of services.

#### Definitions Related to Coor .....tion & Benefits

**Active Service** means that a Counce Purson: 1) is present at work with the intent and ability to work the scheduled hours; and 2) is performing in the customary manner all of the regular duties of his or her employment.

**Allowable Expenses** means the Maximum Allowable Charge for medical or dental care or treatment. Part of the expenses must be covered under at least one of the Plans covering the Covered Person.

**Coordination of Benefits** means the way benefits are payable under more than one medical or dental plan. Under Coordination of Benefits, the Covered Person will not receive more than the Allowable Expenses for a loss.

Plan means any of the following which provides medical or dental benefits or services:

- Group insurance or group-type coverage, whether insured or uninsured. This includes prepayment, group practice or individual practice coverage. It also includes coverage other than school accidenttype coverage.
- 2. Coverage under a governmental plan, or coverage required or provided by law. This does not include a state plan under Medicaid (Title XIX, Grants to States for medical Assistance Programs, of the United States Social Security Act, as amended from time to time).

#### COORDINATION OF BENEFITS

Plan does not include any:

- 1. Individual or family insurance contracts;
- 2. Individual or family subscriber contracts;
- 3. Individual or family coverage through Health Maintenance Organizations (HMOs);
- 4. Individual or family coverage under other prepayment, group practice and individual practice plans;
- 5. Group or group-type hospital indemnity benefits of \$100 per day or less;
- 6. School accident-type coverages. These contracts cover grammar, high school and college students for accidents only, including athletic injuries, either on a twenty-four-hour basis or on a "to and from school" basis; and
- 7. A State plan under Medicaid, and shall not include a law or plan when, by law, its benefits are in excess of those of any private insurance plan or other nongovernmental plan.

The benefits provided by a Plan include those that would have been provided if a claim had been duly made.

**Primary Plan/Secondary Plan** means that when This Plan is primary, its benefits are determined before those of the other Plan; the benefits of the other Plan are not considered. When This Plan is secondary, its benefits are determined after those of the other Plan; its benefits may be reduced because of the other Plan's benefits. When there are more than two Plans, This Plan  $m_{z}$ , be primary as to one and may be secondary as to another.

This section explains provisions for filing Claims and Appeals arising from decisions made regarding benefit Claims under Your KPIC Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) health coverage plan.

This section contains the following:

- Definitions of Terms unique to this section
- Claims and Appeals provisions
- Claims Processes for:
  - Post Service Claims
  - Pre-service Claims
    - Urgent Pre-service Claims
    - Non-Urgent Pre-service Claims
  - Concurrent Care Claims
    - Urgent Concurrent care Claims
    - Non-Urgent Concurrent care Claims
- Internal Appeals Process
  - Appeal
  - Time Frame for Resolving Your Appeals
    - Post Service
    - Pre-service
      - Urgent Pre-service Claims
      - Non-Urgent Pre-service Clan 3
    - Concurrent- Care Claims
      - Urgent Concurrent are C' lims
      - Non-Urgent Corpure + Care Claims
- Help With Your Appeal
- The External Appeals Process

## A. Definitions Related to Claims and App. 1s r. cedures

The following terms have the following meanings when used in this Claims and Appeals Procedures section:

Adverse Benefit Determin tion means Our decision to do any of the following:

- 1. Deny Your Claim, in where in part, such as a reduction of benefits or a failure or refusal to cover an item or service resulting from a determination that such item or service is:
  - a) experimental or ... estigational;
  - b) not Medically Necessary or appropriate.
- 2. Uphold its previous Adverse Benefit Determination when You Appeal.

**Appeal** means a request for Us to review Our Adverse Benefit Determination.

**Claim** means a request for Us to: 1) pay for a Covered Service that You have not received (Pre-service Claim); 2) continue to pay for a Covered Service that You are currently receiving (Concurrent Care Claim); or 3) pay for a Covered Service that You have already received (Post-Service Claim).

**Proof of Loss** means sufficient information to allow KPIC to decide if a Claim is payable under the terms of the Group Policy. The information needed to make this determination may include but is not limited to: reports of investigations concerning fraud and misrepresentation, necessary consent forms, releases and assignments, medical records, information regarding provider services, information regarding medical necessity or other necessary information requested by KPIC. information regarding medical necessity or other necessary information requested by KPIC.

We may use medical experts to help Us review Claims and Appeals.

#### **Language and Translation Assistance**

If We send You an Adverse Benefit Determination at an address in a county where a federally mandated threshold language applies, then Your notice of Adverse Benefit Determination will include a notice of the availability of language assistance (oral translation) in that threshold language. A threshold language applies to a county if at least, 10% of the population of that county is literate only in the same federally mandated non-English language. You may request language assistance with Your Claim and/or Appeal by calling Customer Service Department Monday through Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. at 1-855-364-3185 (long distance) or 711 (TTY).

If We send You an Adverse Benefit Determination at an address in a county where a federally mandated threshold language applies, then You may request translation of that notice into the applicable threshold language. A threshold language applies to a county if at least, 10% of the population is literate only in the same federally mandated non-English language. You may request translation of the specific notice by calling Customer Service Department Monday through Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. at 1-855-364-3185 (long distance) or 711 (TTY).

## **Appoint a Representative**

If You would like someone to act on Your behalf regarding Your Claim or Appeal, You may appoint an authorized representative. You must make this appointment in writing Please send Your representative's name, address and telephone contact information to the following a dress

Kaiser Permanente
Appeals Departr ant
P.O. Box 93900 (San Diego, CA 321: 3-90 1)

You must pay the cost of anyone You hire to reply into help You.

#### Reviewing Information Regarding Your

If You want to review the information that We have lected regarding Your Claim, You may request, and We will provide without charge, copie of all releant documents, records, and other information. You also have the right to request that We provide Your order and treatment codes and their meanings that are the subject of Your Order. To make a request, You should contact our Customer Service Department Monday through Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. at 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY).

## **Other Information Available**

A Summary of the number, natu. , and outcome results of Appeals filed in the previous three years shall be available for inspection. Copies of such summary shall be made available at reasonable costs.

## **B.** The Claims Process

There are several types of Claims, and each has a different procedure as described below:

- Post-service Claims
- Pre-service Claims (urgent and non-urgent)
- Concurrent Care Claims (urgent and non-urgent)

Please refer to the subsection **Internal Appeals Process** provision under this section for a detailed provision regarding Your right to Appeal Our Adverse Benefit Determination. Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Claim and will include information regarding Your appeal rights, including external review, that may be available to You.

In addition, there are specific procedures for appealing Adverse Benefit Determinations due to a retroactive termination of coverage (rescission). Please refer to the subsection on Appeals of retroactive coverage termination (rescission) provision under this section for a detailed explanation.

**Questions about Claims:** For assistance with questions regarding Claims filed with KPIC, please have Your ID Card available when You call 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY). You may write to the address listed above. Claim forms are available from Your employer.

**Questions about Claims related to Pediatric Dental Services:** For Pediatric Dental Services please contact Delta Dental at 1-800-929-2309.

#### 1) Post-Service Claim

Post-Service Claim means a Claim involving the payment or reimbursement of costs for Covered Services that has already been received.

All Post-Service Medical Claims under this Policy will be administered by:

Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc. National Claims Administration - Georgia P.O. Box 370010 Denver, CO 80237-9998

The following procedures apply to Post-Service Claims:

## • Submitting a Post-Service Claim

- Within 12 months after the date you received the services or soon is reasonably possible,
- You may file a Claim (request for payment/reimburchment):
  - By visiting kp.org, completing an electronic form and uploading supporting documentation;
  - By mailing a paper form that can be obtained by visiting the Member Services Contact Center; or
  - If you are unable access the electron form for obtain the paper form), by mailing the minimum amount of information we need to proceed so your Claim:
    - o Member/Patient Name and Medic VHealth Record Number
    - o The date you received יב יירו es
    - Where you received the ε rvice
    - Who provided the services
    - o Why you think we show a sy for the services
- A copy of the bill, you medical record(s) for these services, and your receipt if you paid for the services.

You must mail Your Claim to Jur Administrator at:

Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc. National Claims Administration - Georgia P.O. Box 370010 Denver, CO 80237-9998

Or, you can fax your Claim to (303) 925-6644.

For prescription drugs Claims:

MedImpact Healthcare Systems, Inc PO Box 509098 San Diego, CA 92150-9098

Or fax Your Claim to 1-858-549-1569

For Pediatric Dental Claims mail your Claim to:

Delta Dental P.O. Box 997330 Sacramento, CA 94105

- In accordance with the **Proof of Loss** subsection this **CLAIMS AND APPEALS PROCEDURES**, We will not accept or pay for Claims received from you more than 12 months from the date of services. Failure to give notice within such time shall not invalidate nor reduce any Claim if it is shown not to have been reasonably possible to give such notice and that notice was given as soon as was reasonably possible.
- We will review Your Claim, and if We have all the information We need We will send You a written decision within 15 business days for electronic Claims 30 calendar days for paper Claims after We receive Your written Proof of Loss or Claim. We may extend the time for making a decision for an additional 15 days if circumstances beyond Our control delay Our decision, if We notify You within 15 days after We receive Your Claim. We may ask You for more information. If We tell You We need more information, We will ask You for the information before the end of the initial 15-day decision period ends, and We will give You 45 days to send us the information. We will make a decision within 15 days after We receive the first piece of information (including documents) We requested. You should send all the requested information of the end of the arrow of the requested information (including documents) within 45 days after We send our request. We will make a decision based on the information We have following the end of the 4-day period.
- o If We deny Your Claim (if We do not pay for in the ervice You requested), Our Adverse Benefit Determination will tell You why We denied You Claim and include information regarding the mandatory appeal rights, including extermination with the subsection The Internal Appeals Process provision under this section for details regarding the mandatory internal appeal process and You appeal rights.

## **In-Network Provider Claims**

If You receive services from an In-1 etw. ' Pro ider, that provider will file the Claims on Your behalf. Benefits will be paid directly to the provider. You need to pay only Your Deductible, if any, and any Coinsurance or Copayment.

#### For Out-of-Network Provide. Jaims

If You receive services from any other licensed provider, You may need to file the Claim yourself and will be reimbursed in accordance with the terms set forth under the Schedule of Coverage subject to the Assignment Provision in the **GENERAL PROVISION** section.

## **Notice of Claims**

You must give Us written notice of Claim within 20 days, but in no event more than 12 months after the occurrence or commencement of any loss covered by the Policy. Failure to give notice within such time shall not invalidate nor reduce any Claim if it is shown not to have been reasonably possible to give such notice and that notice was given as soon as was reasonably possible. You may give notice or may have someone do it for You. The notice should give Your name and Your policy number. The notice should be mailed to Us at:

Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc. National Claims Administration - Georgia P.O. Box 370010 Denver, CO 80237-9998

Or, you can fax your Claim to (303) 925-6644.

For prescription drugs Claims:

MedImpact Healthcare Systems, Inc PO Box 509098 San Diego, CA 92150-9098

Or fax Your Claim to 1-858-549-1569

For Pediatric Dental Claims mail your Claim to:

Delta Dental P.O. Box 997330 Sacramento, CA 94105

#### **Claim Forms**

When We receive Your notice of Claim, We will send You forms for filing Proof of Loss. If We do not send You these forms within 10 days after receipt of Your notice of Claim, You shall be deemed to have complied with the Proof of Loss requirements by submitting written proof covering the occurrence, character and extent of the loss, within the time limit stated in the Proof of Loss section.

#### **Proof of Loss**

Written Proof of Loss must be sent to the address shown on the previding age within 90 days after the date of the loss. Failure to furnish such proof within the time required so an not invalidate nor reduce any Claim if it was not reasonably possible to give proof within such time, provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than the provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible.

#### **Time for Payment of Benefits**

In accordance with the terms of Your coverage, being its will be paid immediately upon receipt of proper written Proof of Loss. If the benefits payable and in whole or in part, We will mail to the covered person, within 15 working days for electronic and a lendar days for paper Claims of receipt of the written Proof of Loss, a letter that states the preason is why the benefits payable cannot be paid; and (2) lists of information and/or documentation that we will complete the processing of the Claim within 15 working days of the creeipt of all of the additional information and/or documentation requested.

Unless the Covered Person has aske. Us not to do so, We may pay all or any part of the benefits provided by the Group Policy directly to the ervice provider. Any such payment made by Us in good faith will fully discharge Our obligation under this Group Policy to the extent of the payment.

Any benefits for health expenses for covered medical transportation services are payable to the provider of these services. No benefits are payable to the Covered Person to the extent benefits for the same expenses are paid to the provider.

## **Contested Claims**

If We are unable to pay Your Claim after receiving proper Proof of Loss, We will notify You of any contest to or denial of the Claim within 15 working days for electronic and 30 calendar days for paper Claims of the date the Proof of Loss was received by Us. The written notice will specify:

- 1. the parts of the Claim that are being contested or denied;
- 2. the reasons the Claim is being contested or denied; and
- 3. the pertinent provisions of the Group Policy on which the contest or denial is based.

If the Covered Person is dissatisfied with the result of the review, the Covered Person may file an Appeal.

Please refer to **The Internal Appeals Process** provision under this section for specific provisions for filing an Appeal for each type of Claim (Pre-service; Concurrent, Urgent and Post Service) in cases of any Adverse Benefit Determination.

#### **Time Limitations**

If any time limitation provided in the plan for giving notice of Claims, or for bringing any action at law or in equity, is in conflict with that permitted by applicable federal or state law, the time limitation provided in this policy will be adjusted to conform to the minimum permitted by the applicable law.

#### 2) Pre-service Claim

Pre-service Claim is a request for approval of benefit(s) or treatment(s) that You have not received. When the terms of the Group Policy, condition the receipt or provision of the Covered Services, in whole or in part, on authorization (in advance of obtaining medical care), failure to receive authorization before receiving a Covered Service that is subject to Precertification in order to be a covered benefit may be the basis for reduction of Your benefits or Our denial of Your Pre-service Claim for payment. If you receive any of the Covered Services You are requesting before We make Our decision, Your Pre-Service Claim will become a Post-Service Claim with respect to those services. If You have any general questions about Pre-Service Claims, please call 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY). Or submit your questions in writing to:

Kaiser Permanente
Quality Resource Management Peprument
Nine Piedmont Center
3495 Piedmont Road, NE
Atlanta, GA 303t -1736

Please refer to the **PRECERTIFICATION** section ( this Certificate for a more detailed provision of the Precertification process.

The following are the procedures for filing a Pre-Scrvice Claim:

#### • Pre-Service Claim

Send your request in writing to Us the You and to make a Claim for Us to precertify a service that You have not yet received. Service and any related documents You give Us constitute Your Claim.

For medical services Jams:

You must either n ill You Claim to Us at the address below or call our Customer Service Department at 1-855 554-318 or 711 (TTY) at

Kaiser Permanente Quality Resource Management Department Nine Piedmont Center 3495 Piedmont Road, NE Atlanta, GA 30305-1736

Or fax Your Claim to Us at: (404) 364-4743.

For prescription drugs Claims:

MedImpact Healthcare Systems, Inc Utilization Management Department PO Box 509098 San Diego, CA 92150-9098 (800) 788-2949

Or fax Your Claim to Us at: 1-858-549-1569

- If You want us to consider Your Pre-Service Claim on an urgent basis, Your request should tell Us that. We will decide whether Your Claim is urgent or non-urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells us Your Claim is urgent. If We determine that Your Claim is not urgent, We will treat Your Claim as non-urgent. Generally, a Claim is urgent only if using the procedure for non-urgent Claims (a) could seriously jeopardize Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function, or (b) would, in the opinion of a physician with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without the services You are requesting.
- We will review Your Claim and, if We have all the information We need, We will make a decision within a reasonable period of time but not later than 15 days after We receive Your Claim. We may extend the time for making a decision for an additional 15 days if circumstances beyond Our control delay Our decision, if We notify You prior to the expiration of the initial 15 day period. If We tell You We need more information, We will ask You for the information within the initial 15 day decision period, and We will give You 45 days to send the information. We will make a decision within 15 days after We receive the first piece of information (including documents) We requested. We encourage You to send all the requested information at one time, so that We will be able to consider it all when We make Our decision. If We do not receive any of the requested information (including documents) within 45 days after We send Our request, We will make a decision based on the information We have within 15 days following the end of the 45 day period.
- We will send written notice of Our decision to You and, if ar plicab! to Your provider.
- If Your Pre-Service Claim was considered on an urgent back We will notify You of Our decision orally or in writing within a timeframe appropriate to Your clinical andition but not later than 72 hours after We receive Your Claim. Within 24 hours of the receive Your Claim, We may ask You for more information. We will notify You of Our acceptance of requested information. If We do not receive any content the received information, then We will notify You of Our decision within 48 hours after making our request. If We notify You of Our decision orally, we will send You written confirmation within 3 days after that.
- If We deny Your Claim (if We do not agree provide or pay for all the Covered Services You requested), its Adverse Benefit Decompation notice will tell you why KPIC denied Your Claim and will include information regarding Your appeals rights, including external review, that may be available to You. Please reference The Increase Appeals Process provision under this section for a detailed provision regarding to a more force to provide or pay for all the Covered Services You requested.

#### Concurrent Care Clair

- Concurrent Care Claim are uest that We continue to pay for, or authorize an ongoing course of covered care to be provided rear a period of time or number of sessions, when the ongoing course of covered care already wing received is scheduled to end. Failure to receive authorization before continuing to receive Covered Services beyond the number of days or number of sessions initially authorized may be the basis of Your denial of coverage for some or all of the Covered Services. If You receive any of the Covered Services You are requesting before We make Our decision, Your Concurrent Care Claim will become a Post-Service Claim with respect to those Covered Services. Concurrent Claims can be either Urgent Care Claims or non-Urgent Care Claims. If You have any general questions about Concurrent Care Claims, please call 1-855-364-3185 (long distance).
- If We either (a) deny Your request to extend Your current authorized ongoing care (Your concurrent care Claim) or (b) inform You that authorized care that You are currently receiving is going to end early and You Appeal Our Adverse Benefit Determination at least 24 hours before Your ongoing course of covered treatment will end, then during the time that We are considering Your Appeal, You may continue to receive the authorized Covered Services. If You continue to receive these Covered Services while We consider Your Appeal and Your Appeal does not result in Our approval of Your concurrent care Claim, then You will have to pay for the services that We decide are not covered.

Please refer to the **PRECERTIFICATION** section of this Certificate for details regarding the Preauthorization process of Concurrent Care Claims.

Here are the procedures for filing a Concurrent Care Claim.

#### Concurrent Care Claim

 Tell Us in writing that You want to make a concurrent care Claim for an ongoing course of Covered Services. Inform Us in detail of the reasons that Your authorized Covered Services should be continued or extended. Your request and any related documents You give Us constitute Your Claim.

For medical services Claims:

You must either mail or deliver Your Claim to Us at the address below:

Kaiser Permanente
Quality Resource Management Department
Nine Piedmont Center
3495 Piedmont Road, NE
Atlanta, GA 30305-1736

or fax Your Claim to us at: (404) 3F1-4743

For prescription drugs Claims:

MedImpact Healthcare Systems inc Utilization Management Department PC \_\_\_\_\_\_50\_198 San Dingo, C \_\_\_\_\_9098 \_\_\_\_\_\_\_101\_\_88-2949

Or fax Your Cl. in. to U. at: 1-858-549-1569

- If You want Us to consider Your Claim of an urgent basis and You contact Us at least 24 hours before Your care ends, You raw request that We review Your concurrent Claim on an urgent basis. We will decide whether You Claim is urgent or non-urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells Us Your Claim is Irgent. If We determine that Your Claim is not urgent, We will treat Your Claim as non-urgent. Generally, a Claim is urgent only if using the procedure for non-urgent Claims (a) could see ously go had lize Your life, health or ability to regain maximum function, or (b) would, in the opinion of a physolian with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately y managed without extending Your course of covered treatment.
- We will review Your Claim, and if We have all the information We need We will make a decision within a reasonable period of time. If You submitted Your Claim 24 hours or more before Your care is ending, We will make Our decision before Your authorized Covered Services actually ends. If Your authorized Covered Services ended before You submitted Your Claim, We will make Our decision but no later than 15 days after We receive Your Claim. We may extend the time for making a decision for an additional 15 days if circumstances beyond Our control delay Our decision, if We send You notice before the initial 15 day decision period ends. If We tell You We need more information. We will ask You for the information before the initial decision period ends. and We will give You until Your care is ending or, if Your care has ended, 45 days to send Us the information. We will make Our decision as soon as possible, if Your care has not ended, or within 15 days after We first receive any information (including documents) We requested. We encourage You to send all the requested information at one time, so that We will be able to consider all the information when We make Our decision. If We do not receive any of the requested information (including documents) within the stated timeframe after We send Our request, We will make a decision based on the information We have within the appropriate timeframe, not to exceed 15 days following the end of the timeframe We gave You for sending the additional information.
- We will send written notice of Our decision to You and, if applicable to Your provider.

- o If We consider Your Concurrent Care Claim on an urgent basis, We will notify You of Our decision orally or in writing as soon as Your clinical condition requires, but not later than 24 hours after We received Your Claim. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send You written confirmation within 3 days after deciding Your Claim.
- o If We deny Your Claim (if We do not give authorization extending the ongoing course of care), please refer to **The Internal Appeals Process** provision under this section for a detailed provision regarding the mandatory internal appeal process and Your appeal rights. Likewise, Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Claim and will include information regarding the mandatory internal appeal process and Your appeal rights, including external review, that may be available to You.

## C. The Internal Appeals Process

In order to afford You the opportunity for a full and fair review of an Adverse Benefit Determination, the Policyholder has designated KPIC as the "named fiduciary" for appeals arising under the Group Policy. You may appeal an Adverse Benefit Determination (Denial) to Us.

If We deny Your Claim in whole or in part, or send You an Adverse Benefit Determination informing You that Your current authorized care is going to end early or that We are retroactively terminating Your coverage, You have the right to request a review of Our decision.

You must submit Your Appeals in writing except for urgent Pre-Serv. and urgent Concurrent Care Claim Appeals. We must receive all Appeal requests within 180 days of Your receiving notice of Our Adverse Benefit Determination. Please note that We will count the 10 days starting 5 business days from the date of the notice to allow for delivery time, unless You can rove that You received the notice after that 5 business day period.

## Such appeals will be subject to the following:

If We deny Your Claim (Post-Service, Pre-Service or Your Care Claims), in whole or in part You have the right to request an Appeal of such decimal. Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Claim and will include information or egarding the mandatory internal appeal process and Your appeal rights, including external review, that may be available to You.

We must receive Your review request vitin 100 days of Your receiving this notice of Our initial Adverse Benefit Determination. Pleas note that We will count the 180 days starting 5 business days from the date of the notice to allow for d livery 2, nless You can prove that You received the notice after that 5 business day period.

## **Providing Additional Information Regarding Your Claim**

When You Appeal, You may send Us additional information including comments, documents, and additional medical records that You believe support Your Claim. If We asked for additional information and You did not provide it before We made Our initial decision about Your Claim, then You may still send Us the additional information so that We may include it as part of Our review of Your Appeal.

Please send all additional appeal information for medical services and prescription drugs to the address listed under each type of appeal (Post-Service, Pre-Service or Concurrent Care Appeal).

When You Appeal, You may give testimony in writing or by telephone. Please send Your written testimony to the address set forth under each type of appeal (Post-Service, Pre-Service or Concurrent Care Appeal). To arrange to give testimony by telephone, You should contact Kaiser Permanente Appeals Department at 888-865-5813, 711 (TTY) for your Appeal.

We will add the information that You provide through testimony or other means to Your Claim file and We will review it without regard to whether this information was submitted and/or considered in Our initial decision regarding Your Claim.

## **Sharing Additional Information That We Collect**

We will send You any additional information that We collect in the course of Your Appeal. If We believe that Your Appeal of Our initial Adverse Benefit Determination will be denied, then before We issue Our final Adverse Benefit Determination We will also share with You any new or additional reasons for that decision. We will send You a letter explaining the new or additional information and/or reasons and inform You how You can respond to the information in the letter if You choose to do so. If You do not respond before We must make Our final decision, that decision will be based on the information already in Your Claim file.

## **Time frame for Resolving Your Appeal**

There are several types of Claims, and each has a time frame in resolving Your Appeal.

- Post-service Claims
- Pre-service Claims (urgent and non-urgent)
- Concurrent Care Claims (urgent and non-urgent)

In addition, there are separate Appeals procedures for Adverse Benefit Determinations due to a retroactive termination of coverage (rescission).

## 1) Post-service Appeal

Within 180 days after You receive Our Adverse Benefit Detromination, tell Us in writing that You want to Appeal Our denial of Your Post-Service Claim. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition to simptoms, (3) the specific Covered Services that You want Us to pay for, (4) all of the reasons vivy You disagree with Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) include all supporting documents, our request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal. Your must residence a letter of Your Appeal for medical services to:

Kaiser Permanente i au unce Company
Appea Spec tment
P.O. Lox 1390 1
Sai Sego, 1A 5, 193-9001
800, 78-0710

or \( \text{x} \text{ Y} \) Appeal to Us at: 1-855-414-2318

You must mail Your / , real for rescription drugs to:

C P.C Pharmacy Administrator C levance & Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131 (800) 788-2949

or fax Your information to: 1-858-790-6060 Attn: KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator

You must mail Your Appeal for Pediatric Dental:

Delta Dental Appeals and Grievances Dept P.O. Box 1860 Alpharetta, GA 30023-1830 (800) 929-2309

- O We will review Your Appeal as follows:
  - We will review Your Appeal and send You a written decision of Your Appeal within a reasonable period of time appropriate to the circumstances, but in no event later than 30 days from the date that We receive Your request for Our review at that level unless We inform You otherwise in advance.

o If We deny Your Appeal, Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including external review, that may be available to You.

#### 2) Non-urgent Pre-service Appeal

Within 180 days after You receive Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice, You must tell Us in writing that You want to Appeal Our denial of Your pre-service Claim. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or relevant symptoms, (3) the specific Service that You are requesting, (4) all of the reasons why You disagree with Our adverse benefit denial, and (5) all supporting documents. Your request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal. You must mail Your Appeal for medical services to:

Kaiser Permanente Appeals Department Nine Piedmont Center 3495 Piedmont Road, N.E. Atlanta, GA 30305-1736

or fax Your Appeal to Us at: (404) 54-4743.

You must mail Your Appeal for prescription drugs to:

KPIC Pharmacy Adm. istrator
Grievance & Appeals Countinator
10181 Scripps Cateway Court
San Diego CA 9 .131
(80↑ 780 ↑ 49

or fax Your information to: 1-858-790-60. 0 , 4n: KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and

- o We will review Your Appeal & 5. "ows:
  - Because You have no yet the services or equipment that You requested, we will review Your Appeal art send You a written decision of Your Appeal within a reasonable period of ting appropriate to the circumstances, but in no event later than 30 days from the date that Variable Your request for Our review at that level unless We inform You otherwise in advance
- If We deny Your Appeal, Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including external review, that may be available to You.

#### 3) Urgent Pre-service Appeal

Tell Us that You want to urgently Appeal Our Adverse Benefit Determination regarding Your Pre-Service Claim. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or symptoms, (3) the specific Service that You are requesting, (4) all of the reasons why You disagree with Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) all supporting documents. Your request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal.

You must submit Your Appeal by calling Our Expedited Review Unit Appeals Unit at 1-800-777-7902 or 711 (TTY) or fax Your request to 1-404-949-5001. You may also mail Your Appeal for medical services to:

Kaiser Permanente Appeals Department Nine Piedmont Center

3495 Piedmont Road, NE, Atlanta, GA 30305-1736

You must submit Your Appeal by calling the Expedited Review Unit Appeals Unit at -800-788-2949,
 711 (TTY) or fax Your request to 1-858-790-6060. You may also mail Your Appeal for prescription drugs to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance & Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131 (800) 788-2949

or fax Your information to: 1-858-790-6060 Attn: KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator

- When You send Your Appeal, You may also request simultaneous external review of Our Adverse Benefit Determination. If You want simultaneous external review, Your Appeal must tell Us this. You will be eligible for the simultaneous external review only if Your Pre-Service Claim qualifies as urgent. If You do not request simultaneous external review in Your Appeal, then You may be able to request external review after We make Our decision regar ing Your Appeal (see **D. External Review** provision under this section).
- We will decide whether Your Appeal is urgent or non-urgent anless Your attending health care provider tells Us Your Appeal is urgent. If We determine that Your Appeal is not urgent, We will treat You Appeal as non-urgent. Generally, an Appeal is urgent only if using the procedure for non-urgent Claims or Appeals (a) could seriously poar lize Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function, or (b) would, in the opin on of a physician with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without the Services You are requesting.
- We will review Your Appeal and notify You of Ou. decision orally or in writing as soon as Your clinical condition requires, but not that 72 ours after We received Your Appeal. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send to a written confirmation within 3 days after that.
- If We deny Your Appeal, You may be able to request external review after We make Our decision regarding Your Appeal (see **L** 'te' la leview provision under this section), Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process including expranal review, that may be available to You.

## 4) Non-urgent Concurrent Care / peal

Within 180 days after You receive Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice, You must tell Us in writing that You want to Appeal Our Adverse Benefit Determination. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or symptoms, (3) the ongoing course of covered treatment that You want to continue or extend, (4) all of the reasons why You disagree with Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) all supporting documents. Your request and all supporting documents constitute Your Appeal.

You must mail Your Appeal for medical services to:

Kaiser Permanente Appeals Department Nine Piedmont Center 3495 Piedmont Road, NE, Atlanta, GA 30305-1736

or fax Your Appeal to Us at: 1-404-949-5001.

You must mail Your Appeal for prescription drugs to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance & Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131 (800) 788-2949

or fax Your information to: 1-858-790-6060 Attn: KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator

- We will review Your Appeal as follows:
  - We will review Your Appeal and send You a written decision of Your Appeal within a reasonable period of time appropriate to the circumstances, but in no event later than 30 days from the date that We receive Your request for Our review at that level unless We inform You otherwise in advance.
- o If We deny Your Appeal, Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including external review, that may be available to You.

## 5) Urgent Concurrent Care Appeal

Tell Us that You want to urgently Appeal Our Adverse Bener. Determination regarding Your urgent Concurrent Claim. Please include the following: (1) Your name are Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or symptoms, (3) the ongoin course of covered treatment that You want to continue or extend, (4) all of the reason the Your Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) all supporting documents. Your quest and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal.

You must submit Your Appeal for medical 'e. 'ices and prescriptions written by Kaiser Permanente Providers by calling Our Appeals 'Cait Expanded A Review Unit at 800-777-7902, 711 (TTY) or fax Your request to 1-404-949-5001.

You may also mail Your , ppc ' for nedical services and prescriptions written by Kaiser Permanente Providers to:

Kaiser Permanente
Appeals Department
Nine Piedmont Center
3495 Piedmont Road, N.E.
Atlanta, GA 30305-1736

You must submit Your Appeal for prescription drugs written by any other provider by calling the Appeals Unit Expedited Review Unit at 1-800-777-7902, 711 (TTY) or fax Your request to 1-404-949-5001.

You may also mail Your Appeal for prescription drugs to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance & Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131 (800) 788-2949

or fax Your information to: 1-858-790-6060 Attn: KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator

- o We will review Your Appeal as follows:
- When You send Your Appeal, You may also request simultaneous external review of Our Adverse Benefit Determination. If You want simultaneous external review, Your Appeal must tell Us this. You will be eligible for the simultaneous external review only if Your concurrent care Appeal qualifies as urgent. If You do not request simultaneous external review in Your Appeal, then You may be able to request external review after We make Our decision regarding Your Appeal (see External Review provision under this section), if Our internal Appeal decision is not in Your favor.
- We will decide whether Your Appeal is urgent or non-urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells Us Your Appeal is urgent. If We determine that Your Appeal is not urgent, We will treat Your Appeal as non-urgent. Generally, an Appeal is urgent only if using the procedure for non-urgent Appeals (a) could seriously jeopardize Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function, or (b) would, in the opinion of a physician with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without continuing Your course of covered treatment.
- We will review Your urgent Appeal and notify You of Our decision orally or in writing as soon as Your clinical condition requires, but no later than 72 hours after We receive Your Appeal. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send You a written confirmation within 3 days after that.
- o If We deny Your Appeal, You may be able to request external review after We make Our decision regarding Your Appeal (see **D. External Review** provision and this section), Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including external review, that way be available to You.

## 6) Appeals of retroactive coverage termination (r scis ion,

We may terminate Your coverage retroactive (see subsection: Rescission for Fraud or Intentional Misrepresentation provision under **ELIC BILLY**, **EFFECTIVE DATE**, & **TERMINATION DATE** section). We will send You written notice the least 30 days prior to the termination. If You have general questions about retroactive coverage terminations or Appeals, please call 1-800-777-7902 (long distance) or 711 (TTY).

Here is the procedure for filing an Ap e. of a recoactive coverage termination:

Appeal of retroactive cove tern lation

Within 180 days after Your Leik Our Adverse Benefit Determination that Your coverage will be terminated retroactively. Your lust tell Us in writing that You want to Appeal Our termination of Your coverage retroactively. Place include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) all of the reasons why You disagree with Our retroactive coverage termination, and (3) all supporting documents. Your request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal. Your must mail Your Appeal to:

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company One Kaiser Plaza Oakland, CA 94612

or fax Your Appeal to 1-404-949-5001.

We will review Your Appeal and send You a written decision within 60 days after We receive Your Appeal.

If We deny Your Appeal, You may be able to request external review after We make Our decision regarding Your Appeal (see **Independent External Review Process** provision of this section), Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including external review, that may be available to You.

## **Help With Your Appeal**

You may contact the state ombudsman:

Georgia Office of Insurance and Safety Fire Commissioner
Consumer Services Division
2 Martin Luther King, Jr. Drive
West Tower, Suite 716
Atlanta, Georgia 30334
Toll Free: 800- 656-2298 or 711 (TTY)

Telephone: 404-656-2070 or 711 (TTY) Fax: 404-657-8542

http://www.oci.ga.gov/ConsumerService/Home.aspx

## D. External Review

If You are dissatisfied with Our final Appeal decision, You may have a right to request an external review by an independent third-party. You will not have to pay for this independent party's review of Our decision regarding Your Appeal. For more information about how to obtain this review, please call KPIC toll free number at: 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY).

Please refer to: YOUR RIGHT TO AN INDEPENDENT REVIEW up er the INDEPENDENT EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS section, for a more detailed explanation of Your right to an External Review.

## INDEPENDENT EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS

#### **IMPORTANT NOTICE**

#### YOUR RIGHT TO AN INDEPENDENT REVIEW

If You believe that health care services have been improperly denied, modified, or delayed You may have the right to an independent review. For more information about how- to obtain this review, please call KPIC toll free number at 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY).

After We have rendered a final Adverse Benefit Determination upon Your completing our internal appeals process, as described above, You may have a right to request an independent review of Our final Adverse Benefit Determination.

You have the right to an independent external review by an independent third-party when our final adverse benefit determination:

- 1. relies on medical judgment (including but not limited to medical necessity, appropriateness, health care setting, level of care, or effectiveness of a benefit);
- 2. concludes that a treatment is experimental or investigation
- 3. concludes that parity exists in the non-quantitative treatment. relations applied to behavioral health care (mental health and/or substance abuse) benefits;
- 4. involves consideration of whether We are comply, q with federal law requirements regarding balance (surprise) billing and/or cost sharing proceeding pure and to the No Surprises Act (Public Health Service Act sections 2799A-1 and 27′ A-2; and 45 °C.F.R. §§149.110 --149.130); or
- 5. involves a decision related to rescission of your coverage.

If our final adverse determination does not involed in a verse benefit determination as described in the preceding numerated list, then your Claim is **not** explained for External Review.

## **External Review**

If You are dissatisfied with Our final internal Adv rse Benefit Determination regarding Your Appeal, You or Your authorized representative may have the light to request an external review by an independent third party organization. Within four (1) months after the date on which You receive Our final internal Adverse Benefit Determination, send your written request for external review to:

MAX MUS Federal Services
Lie Appeals East
3750 Monroe Avenue, Suite 705
Pittsford, NY 14534

Or You may fax Your request to 1-888-866-6190 or submit your request online at <a href="www.externalappeal.com">www.externalappeal.com</a>
"Request a Review Online" tab. You will not be required to bear the costs of the External Review. You will be provided a Privacy Act Statement and the Release of Information form that must accompany Your written request for external review, as well as a copy of Our decision letter. If You need copies of any of these forms or Our letter, please contact 1-855-364-3185 or 711 (TTY). You can download a copy of the Privacy Act Statement form at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Resources/Forms-reports-and-other-resources/index.html">https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Resources/Forms-reports-and-other-resources/index.html</a>. If You have any questions or concerns on the external review process, You may call toll free 1-877-549-8152 or 711 (TTY).

You may submit additional information to the external reviewer by sending it to the mailing address or fax number for the Federal External Review set forth above. Please note that any additional information that You submit will be shared with Us so that We may reconsider Our final internal adverse benefit determination.

#### INDEPENDENT EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS

The Federal External Reviewer will first determine whether You are entitled to external review and will notify You and Us in writing if You are not eligible for external appeal. The Federal External Reviewer will then review all of the information and documents timely received *de novo* and will provide written notice of a final external review decision as soon as possible and no later than 45 days after the federal external reviewer receives Your request for external review. This written notice will be sent to You and Us.

You may make a written or oral request for an expedited external review if (1) the time frame for completion of an expedited internal appeal would seriously jeopardize Your life or health or would jeopardize the claimant's ability to regain maximum function but only when You have also filed a timely request for an expedited internal appeal related to Your Urgent Pre-Service or Concurrent Care Claim, or (2) You have received Our final internal adverse benefit determination and You have a medical condition for which the timeframe for completion of a standard external review would seriously jeopardize the Your life or health or if the final internal adverse benefit determination concerns an admission, availability of care, continued state or health care supply or service for which You have received services, but have not been discharged from a facility.

To make a request for expedited external review You may select "expedited" if submitting the review request online, or by emailing FERP@maximus.com, asking for expedited review in Your written request for external review or calling the Federal External Review Process at \$5.8-866-6052 ext. 3326.

If the external reviewer determines that You are not eligible for expediter external review, then the external reviewer will notify You and Us as soon as possible. The external rev. wer rust provide notice of the final expedited external review decision as soon as the medical commstance. The quire but no later than 72 hours after the external review receives Your request for expedited ternal review unless You are in an ongoing course of treatment for that condition and then the external review decision will be provided within 24 hours. This notice may be provided orally but must be followed in victing to You and Us within 48 hours of the oral notification.

If the external reviewer overturns Our decision, We we provide coverage or payment for Your health care service or supply as directed.

Except when external review is positive to occur simultaneously with Your internal urgent Pre-Service or urgent Concurrent Care Aproximate You must exhaust Our internal Claims and Appeals procedures applicable to Your Claim Safore You may request external review unless We have failed to comply with federal requirements a garding Our Claims and Appeals procedures.

You may have certain additional rights if You remain dissatisfied after You have exhausted all levels of review including external review. If You are enrolled through a plan that is subject to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA), You may file a civil action under section 502(a) of the federal ERISA statute. To understand these rights, You should check with Your benefits office or contact the Employee Benefits Security Administration (part of the U.S. Department of Labor) at 1-866-444-EBSA (3272). Alternatively, if Your plan is not subject to ERISA (for example, most state or local government plans and church plans), You may have a right to request review in state court. There may be time limitations on when you need to file your action in either federal or state court.

## IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING YOUR HEALTH INSURANCE COVERAGE

## Disclosure of Your Rights and Responsibilities under the Georgia Patient Protection Act

- 1. You have the right to receive medically appropriate care in a timely and convenient manner.
- 2. You have the right to participate in decision making regarding treatment, care and services.
- 3. You have the right to receive information about Your health plan, services and providers.
- 4. You have the right to voice Your complaints or request Appeals and have them addressed in a timely manner.
- 5. You have the right to designate a person of Your choice to facilitate care, if You are unable to do so.
- 6. You are responsible to provide necessary information to facilitate effective medical care.
- 7. You are responsible in keeping Your appointments with Your health care provider and to call Your provider at least 24 hours prior to the appointment date if You are unable to keep Your appointment.
- 8. You are responsible in following the medical care as prescribed by Your health care provider.
- 9. You are responsible in following the rules promulgated under Your health insurance plan.



#### **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

## **Assignment**

Payment of benefits under the Group Policy for treatment or services that are provided prescribed or directed by an In-Network Provider are made directly to the In-Network Provider.

Payment of benefits under the Group Policy for treatment or services that are provided prescribed or directed by an Out-of-Network Provider are assignable when requested in writing by the insured.

Payment of benefits shall be made by KPIC directly to the Out-of-Network Provider.

## **Medically Necessary Leave of Absence for Student Dependent**

If You, as a Dependent, are enrolled in a post-secondary educational institution, Your coverage will not terminate due to a Medically Necessary Leave of Absence before the date that is the earlier of: (a) one year after the first day of the Medically Necessary Leave of Absence or (b) the date coverage would otherwise terminate under the terms of the Group Policy.

#### Money Payable

All sums payable pursuant to this policy must be paid in the lawful currency of the United States.

## **Rescission for Fraud or Intentional Misrepresentation**

Subject to any applicable state or federal law, if KPIC makes a determination that You performed an act, practice or omission that constitutes fraud or made an intertional misre, to entation of material fact under the terms of the Group Policy, KPIC may rescind Your coverage under the Group Policy by giving You no less than 31 days advance written notice. The rescission will be offer ave on:

- 1) The effective date of Your coverage, if we relied upon such into mation to provide coverage; or
- 2) The date the act of fraud or intentional misropre pration of a material fact occurred, if the fraud or intentional misrepresentation of a material factors as committed after the Effective Date of Your coverage

In the absence of fraud, any statement mode by the Policyholder or a Covered Person in applying for insurance under This Group Policy will be considered a representation and not a warranty. Only statements that are in writing and signed by the Covered in reson can be used in a contest.

## **Rights of a Custodial Parent**

If the parents of a covered Droendent could are:

- 1) Divorced or legally separated:
- 2) Subject to the same Oro.

#### **Order** means a valid court or administrative order that:

- 1) Determines custody of a minor child: and
- 2) Requires a non-custodial parent to provide the child's medical insurance coverage or to pay any portion of the medical expenses resulting from medical treatment of the child.

The custodial parent will have the rights stated below without the approval of the non-custodial parent. However, for this provision to apply the non-custodial parent must be a Covered Person approved for family health coverage under the Policy, and KPIC must receive:

- 1) A request from the custodial parent who is not a Covered Person under the policy; and
- 2) A copy of the Order.

If all of these conditions have been met, KPIC will:

- 1) Provide the custodial parent with information regarding the terms, conditions, benefits, exclusions and limitations of the Policy;
- 2) Accept Claim forms and requests for Claim payment from the custodial parent; and
- 3) Make Claim payments directly to the custodial parent for Claims submitted by the custodial parent, subject to all the provisions stated in the Policy. Payment of Claims to the custodial parent, which are made in good faith under this provision, will fully discharge KPIC's obligations under the Policy to the extent of the payment.

## **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

KPIC will continue to comply with the terms of the Order until We determine that:

- 1) The Order is no longer valid;
- 2) The Dependent child has become covered under other health insurance or health coverage;
- 3) In the case of employer-provided coverage, the employer has stopped providing family coverage for all employees; or
- 4) The Dependent child is no longer a Covered Person under the Policy.

## **Right of Recovery**

If You or Your covered dependent has a Claim for damages or a right to recover damages from a third party or parties for any illness or Injury for which benefits are payable under this plan, KPIC may have a right of recovery. Our right of recovery shall be limited to the recovery of any benefits paid for identical covered medical expenses under this plan, but shall not include non-medical items. Money received for future medical care or pain and suffering may not be recovered. KPIC's right of recovery shall include compromise settlements. You or Your attorney must inform KPIC of any legal action or settlement agreement at least 10 days prior to settlement or trial. KPIC will then notify You of the amount it seeks to recover for covered benefits paid. Our recovery may be reduced by the pro-rata share of Your attorney's fees and expenses of litigation.

#### **Surrogacy Arrangements**

If You enter into a Surrogacy Arrangement and You or any other parties are entitled to receive payments or other compensation under the Surrogacy Arrangement, You must the implicate Us for covered Services You receive related to conception, pregnancy, delivery, or postpartum care in confliction with that arrangement ("Surrogacy Health Services"). A "Surrogacy Arrangement" is one in with a woman agrees to become pregnant and to surrender the baby (or babies) to another persons who intend to raise the child (or children), whether or not the woman receives partient for thing a surrogate. **Note:** This "Surrogacy arrangements" provision does not affect Your obtained to pay Your Cost Share for these Covered Services. After You surrender a baby to the legal parents are financially responsible for any Covered Services that the baby receives after in date of surrender (the legal parents are financially responsible for any Covered Services that the bab regives).

By accepting Surrogacy Health Services, You auto, atically assign to Us Your right to receive payments that are payable to You or any other hay runde, the Surrogacy Arrangement, regardless of whether those payments are characterized as being or mount expenses. To secure Our rights, We will also have a lien on those payments and on any scrow account, trust, or any other account that holds those payments. Those payments (and amounts in any exprow account, trust, or other account that holds those payments) shall first be applied to satisfy Currilie. The assignment and Our lien will not exceed the total amount of Your obligation to Us under the preceding paragraph.

Within 30 days after entering into a Surrogacy Arrangement, You must send written notice of the arrangement, including all of the following information:

- Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of the other parties to the arrangement
- Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of any escrow agent or trustee
- Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of the intended parents and any other parties who are
  financially responsible for Services the baby (or babies) receive, including names, addresses, and
  telephone numbers for any health insurance that will cover Services that the baby (or babies)
  receive
- A signed copy of any contracts and other documents explaining the arrangement
- Any other information we request in order to satisfy our rights

You must send this information to:

Equian Kaiser Permanente Surrogacy Mailbox P.O. Box 36380

## **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

Louisville, KY 40233

You must complete and send Us all consents, releases, authorizations, lien forms, and other documents that are reasonably necessary for Us to determine the existence of any rights we may have under this "Surrogacy arrangements" section and to satisfy those rights. You may not agree to waive, release, or reduce our rights under this "Surrogacy arrangements" section without our prior, written consent.

If Your estate, parent, guardian, or conservator asserts a Claim against a third party based on the surrogacy arrangement, Your estate, parent, guardian, or conservator and any settlement or judgment recovered by the estate, parent, guardian, or conservator shall be subject to our liens and other rights to the same extent as if You had asserted the Claim against the third party. We may assign our rights to enforce our liens and other rights.

If You have questions about Your obligations under this provision, please contact 1-855-364-3185, 711 (TTY).

#### Value Added Benefits Services

The following voluntary health promotion programs may be available to You. These value-added benefits services are offered in conjunction with this Plan and are not Cover a Services under the Group Policy. Please call KPIC at the number on Your ID card (404) 261-259′, 711 (TTY) to learn more about the following value-added benefits services and for a complete and upcote list of health promotion programs wellness program services offered to You.

- 1. Wellness Coaching
- 2. Healthy Living Classes
- 3. Online resources including symptom checker really reline, and drug encyclopedia.
- 4. Healthy lifestyle online programs
- 5. Total Health Assessment
- 6. Discounts on chiropractic, massage thera ), serv. es, fitness club memberships and vitamins
- 7. Etc.

For purposes of this section "health promotion promotions" means value-added services offered to Covered Persons that do not consider the Covered Services under the Group Policy. These services may be discontinued at any means of the promotion of the consideration of the promotion of the consideration of the promotion of the consideration of t

#### Victims of Family Violence or Sexual \buse

The laws of the State of Gorgia and ib. insurers from unfairly discriminating against any person based upon his or her status as a vicum of family violence or sexual assault.



## KAISER PERMANENTE INSURANCE COMPANY

One Kaiser Plaza Oakland, California 94612

GC-DCH-PPO-SG-COI-GA-2025-NGF